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SENATE RESOLUTION No.22 S

STATE OF NEW JERSEY

By Senators SCHLUTER and MERLINO )

4 g ,
y X ‘ , (Without Reference) .
b - " A Sexats ResoLution directing the County and Mumeipal Govern- ‘

: ment Committee, n collaboration with the Department of Labor, \ )
to study and deve;lop legislation affeeting moving, mechanical
amusement or recreational devices which transport or carry ) ‘ \
persons, and recommending certain mterim action by mumei-
) palities. ) /
! v N ’ ! \
‘Wasrreas, An accident resulting in death of one Chll(i and serious

mjury of another occurred on June 23, 197¢ 1 Trenton, New

Jersey, as a result of inadequate protective features on a ferris

wheel; and

)

Wazreas, Present State statutes do not provide essential pro- | - ;
tection of the public and the employees using or operating mov-

ing, mechanical amusement and recreational devices which

A

transport or carry people; and’’

‘
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‘WHEREAS, VVldespread public mterest already has been expressed

—
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calhng f01 protectlon of persons using or operatihg ski tows -
1 the State and
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Warreas, Due to the urgency of the'problem of widespread opera-

=
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tion and use of amusement and carnival rides during the summer

Pt
H~

months and the shortness of time to develop appropriate and ‘ !

=
[}

sound State legislation comprehensively treating this matter,

[y
(o1}

now, therefore ‘ ~

Bk 1T RESOLVED by the Senate ofl the State of New Jersey- .

1. The County and Municipal Government Commuttee, 1 col-
laboration with the State Department of Labor, is directed to study,
hold publie hearings and develop legislation assuring protection of
the public making use of, ap,d employees operating moving, mechan-

ical amusement or recreational devices which transport or carry
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persons. \ '
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2 The Countv and Munieirpal Government Commuttee and the
Depaitment of . Laboi, m cariying out thig study, shall give con-
sideration to the leensimg of such devices, the placing of re-
sponblblht\; for durection and contiol of such devices m a board
o1 counctl, providing for mspections by mumnicipalities 1if local
ordimances meet o1 exceed such standards as may be established
by the State, deternune what devices shall be subject to State 1egu-
lation and shall consider such other 1clated matters deemed ap-
propriate. \

3 The committee shall be entitled to call to 1ts assistanee and
avail itself of the serviees of such employees of any State, county
or municipal depaitment, board, buieau, commission or agency as
1t mav requite and as may be available to 1t for said purpose, and
to employ such stenographic and clerical assistanls and 1incur travel-
mg and other miscellaneous expenses as 1t may deem necessary in
order to perform its dutles and as may be within the hmuts of funds
appropriated or otherwise made available to 1t for said purposes.

4. For the puiposes of carrying out the terms of this resolution,
the commuttee shall have all the poweis granted pursuant to chapter
13 of Title 52 of the Revised Statutes

5. The comnnttee may meet and hold hearings at such place or
places as 1t shall designate during the sessions or recesses of the
Senate and shall repoit its findings and recommendations on or
before December 31 1972 to the Senate, accompanying the same
with any legislative bills wlich 1t may desire to recommend for
adoption. '

6 It 1s the sense of the Senate that local mumeipalities, upon
bemng made aware of the danger of unsafe amusement and recre-
ational equipment transporting or carrying persons, will seriously
consider early enactment of local ordinances requiring operators
of such equipment to cany 11ab111‘tv msurance 1n such sufficient
amounts as to encourage msurance underwriters to establish and
enforce appropriate and adequate safety standards and to assure
proper and 1easonable compensation for propeity loss and personal
mjury
. Bz 17 rurTHER RESOLVED, That this resolution be spread upon the
Journal of the Senate and that copies be transmitted to the govern-

g body of each of the several municipalities of the State
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SENATOR WILLIAM E. SCHLUTER (Chairman): Good
morning. ladies and gentlemen; This is a hearing before the
Senate County and Municipal Government Commitéeee This
hearing has been scheduled for approximately five weeks;
it grows out of Senate Resolution No. 22, which the Senate
passed on July 17. At that time. there had been an accident
in the City of Trenton 1nvolv1ng the death of a youngster
who was riding on a small ferris wheel. It pointed up the
fact that the State has no safety standards which apply to
amusement carnival rides on a comprehensive statewide basis.
And as a result of that accident and the publlc outcry
thereafter, it became obvious that the people of New Jersey
and the elected officials are extremely 1nterested in
getting a realistic and a comprehensive set of safety
standards for carnlval rides. And, personally, I can sey
that they deserve nothing 1less than this protection°

Since that time - I am addre551ng this to members of
the Committee as well as to those in the audlence -~ there
was a very unfortunate and tragic accident resulting in the
death of a 14 year old'girl at the Trenton State Fair, one
week ago yesferday. So, I think that this hearing is most
timely and I would like to proceed with the witnesses
forthwith. . |

I would like to.introduce the Senators who are members
of this Committee. On my left is Senator William Musto of
Hudson bounty: on my right is Senator Epstein of Union
County; and at the end of the table, on my right, is
Senator Maressa of Camden and Gloucester Countfes. We
are ‘missing today Senator Wendel of Bergen County who is .
Vice Chairman of the Committee. .

Now I would llke to say, for the benefit of those
who have come in and w1sh to testify, that you should sign
up with our Committee Secretary, Mr. Caramalis, who is over
here, on the right. Mr. Caramalis is sitting in the seat of
Assemblyman Hawkins. He is the Secretary of our Committee,
assigned to us by Legislative Services.
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I would also llke to mention to the witnesses and
to the members of. the Commlttee that we have,in our presence,
representatives from the Department of Labor and Industry,
who will be 31tt1ng alongside Mr. Caramalis, Mr, Hart and
Mr. Clark. And they are there for two purposes, one to
advise our Committee of pertlnent 1ssues to rise 1n thls
hearing, as well as to be available for 1nterrogat10n by
our Committee later in the day. '

‘ We also have other gentlemen who' perhaps will be
delaying their testimony until the afterﬁoqnp and we have
asked them if thef would do that because we think they
will be able to give us more information on this subject
after the Cogmitteé has had a chance to gét a genéral '
feel for the subjectr We have the Consultant to the
manufacturers of carnival rides, Mr. Estes;, who has come
in from Michigan. He used to work for the Department of
Labor in the State of Michigan and he will be testifying
this afternoon. We have others representing the'operafors;
as well as public officials.

So, again, I ask those who wish to testlfy to
sign in with Mr. Caramalis.
| Unfortunately, 'Senator Muéto and I, as well as
Senator Epstein, have an obligation here shortly before
ll‘o 'clock:; we have another very important function,

J ceremonlal as it is, it' s an 1mportant function to perform.
The Governor is signing the County Charter Bill which

we have been instrumental in helplng gettlng through the
Leglslature 'and we have to depart for a short while.

As it looks now, subject to the Actlng Chairman's
discretlop on the matter, we will probably break for
lunch at around 12 o'clock, with a one-hour lunch period,
and. come back and continue with the hearing until all
w1tnesses have been heard. :

Do the members of the Commlttee have, anythlng to add

at this tlme°‘ (No response) ‘ \
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I would like to proceed with the first,witness
and we will call on Assemblyman Reid who represents
a district in Bergen County. Assembiyman, I wonder i1f
you can step over to the witness chair there and identify
your exact district.: I would like also to mention to
" the Committee that Assemblyman Reid has with him the
Chief of the Police of the Town of Paramus who will
combine his testimony with the Assemblyman's. Will you proceed,
Mr. Reid.

!
CHARLES E. RETID: . Thank you very much,

Senator. N

-

My name is Charles Reid. I am Assemblyman from
District 13-D, representing 19 towns in Béféen County.

We are very much concerned about the safety standgrds
and the inspection procedure relative to amusement devices.
I tried to take a poll of the number of carnivals that
are held in my particular district. I find it varies from
town to town from anywhere from one to three carnivals
per year per town.-. This 1s in addition to the different
riding devices at the shopping centers and food markets
and the mobile amusement devices such as whips, merry-go-—
‘rounds, etc. that go in the streets on a seasonal basis.

At the present time, we have little or no control
over these particular devices. There are some towns that
do require registration of them, but it pretty much ends
there. '

' We of Paramus have investigated the possibility of
establishing a local ordinance to-inspect and set standards
for this type of device. We have found that this 1s a
very difficult thing to do. The inspection of such devices
would include .things such as structural steel, cables, etc.,
temporary erection procedures, electrical and mechanical
devices. We have come to thé conclusion to recruit the
inspection personnel necessary and to create the standards
necessary to have a decent background on a local level

is practically impossible, uneconomical and very impractical.
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We feel equally, very strongly, if we tried to
have multiple inspection of such devices that this would
be very time-consuming. It would also be equally
inefficient and impractical.

It is obvious to me that it is incumbent upon the
State to establish these standards for not only controls
in the manufacture of these materials, but the inspection
of them. This is extremely necessary in order to
protect the public and the millions of people who use
these devices each year.

We have recently had a similar incident to what
you have had in Trenton here at the Trenton State Fair,
having had an accident at one of our carnivals for a
local Boys Club ip Paramus.

I have asked the Chief of Police to come down and
give you copies of t he report on that paréicular
accident. He also has photographic information which he
can give you which I am sure will be of help to your
Committee in your deliberations.

At this time, I would like to introduce to you, if I
may, Chief John Nicolas of the Paramus Police Department.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Assemblyman Reid, if you will
stand by, both you and Chigf\Nibolas can be available for

joint questioning after he is finished.,

J OHN P. NICOLA S: Good morning. My name
is John Nicolas and I am the Chief of Police of the Borough
of Paramus. .

I would like to thank you at this time for the
invitation and the opportunity to appear before this body
to discuss an important area of safety for the residents
of our State.

My contribution, in support of this bill, is based
upon my observation of the operation of amusement devices
large and small, ranging from the neighborhood truck

carrying the merry-go-round to a large-sized carnival
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consisting oflvarious types of larger rides.

I might just digress, 1f you will pérmif me, to
state that I am fully aware of the tradition of the émuseﬁent
a}eé\of the fair or the carnival. I am further aware
of the géonomic impacf on the State. I am also aware of
the impact of this type of family diversion and, in fact,
admit that I am a carnival buff and enjoy, with my family,
our visits to the Shore or just to watch my own children on
a neighborhood ride.

My attention for the need for some type of control of
the devices themselves was brought about this summer by
an incident concerning a ride at a carnival where a car
left the body of the ride itself and flew or skidded into
an adjacent area. Two people on the ride were injured and
one person on the platform was also injured.

The accident took place fortunately at a time when the
area was not crowded and Qhen the ride,\thatitypé that
both spins and goes up and down, was in a lower or down
position.

Our investigators reported some indication of rust
in the area where the break qccurred where the car left
the ride.

| I think our frustration with our investigation was
that we could not officially indicate a period of time
prior to the acéident when the ride had been inspected.
The operators were able to tell us about when repairs had
been made and did indicate their own concern as to
inspections. \

The problem you have with carnivals is that cafnivals
may come in under a name, but they may book someone who
1s-down at another’/carnival. He may have a free week. And
he may just ride in and work with that carnival. ThaE |
lessens our area of control, if we had any at all.

To briefly express my support, may I simply say, we’
inspect autoﬁobiles for safety. We have stgndards by

statute that govern other types of amusements - and here
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I am talking about the go—éart and the mini bike. Even
our airlines require the airplanes to put down for periodic
inspections. / ’ \ '
I would not like to venture a guess as to the number ,
of people who daily use the amusement devices. It is
‘usually safe to say about a million, and I would be the first
to admit that the incident that occurred in Paramus was the
only incident. 1 . ‘
I doAfeei} however, that inquction and regulation ’
+is needed.. The bill that I have seen begins some form of
process. Thank you.
/ I’brought some photos for you. _
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Chief, you are leaving these with
the Committee and the staff? ‘ '
MR. NICOLAS: Yes. Would you like the police report

\
also?

SﬁNATOR SCHLUTER: We would like the poliée report,
Does that conclude your formal remarks, Chief?
MR. NICOLAS: Yes. ‘
. SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thénk you very much.
) Now 1f we can open the questioning - doés the municipal-
ity of Paraﬁus where this accident,\I presume, occurred
require carnival operators to be insured? .

N

MR. NICOLAS: Yes. |, . \
SENATOR SCHLUTER: To what extent? -

. MR. NICOLAS: I don't know the figures, but it is
substantial. We also require an inspection of the tents by
our Fire Department and the usual inspection By health
agencies. , ’

SENATOR,SCHLUTERQI Is this by munlcipal‘ordlnance
then that you require that the operators have insurance?
MR. NICOLAS: Yes. . -
SENATOR SCHLUTER: I have no further questions.
Does anyone have any questions?
SENATOR MARESSA: Chief, it would appear to me that

under the police powers of Paramus, you would have the right
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in your partlcular municipality to adopt an ordinance
that would completely control ‘and regulate carnivals and
this type of amusement dev1ces there. 1Is it your thought
then that if it were done on a statewide basis, the Commission,
1f a Commission were set up, would have a great deal more
expertise in controlling and inspecting and reéulating
carnival devices and the like than would be had on a
local basis? Is'that your thought? \

MR. NICOLAS: Yes. .

‘ ASSEMBLYMAN REID: Let me answer that, if I may,

Senator. At the present time in the Borough of Paramus,
of which I am Mayor, we do require a permit for all
carnivals. The site is inspected by the pollce for
traffic safety and also for the safety of the 81te itself.
Most of. our carnivals today are held on black-top. '
Previously they were held on open grounds. And we exercise
a great deal of control in the setup of the carnival and
also, as the Chief pointed out, the Fire Department inspects
the tehts to see there is, adequate exits from the tents, etc.
So we do exercise a\significant amount of municipal control
over these carnivals. 4

However, we do not have the expertise to control
the actual mechanical devices themselves and I think this
is. our  primary éthern. We' have a Borough Engineer but he
is primarily a civil engineer and not a man who is involved
in the structural mechanism of a complicate& mechanical

device.- We have bulldlng inspectors who may or may not

have the expertlse to make an inspection of thlS type.

y I-also wish to emphasize that we have had recent
tragedies, but these small devices which you find even in
the shopping centers are moving devices, mechanical devices.
They are electrically controlled. They are seldom inspected
by the—regional electrical inspectors for safety hazards,
for shock hazards, etc. I do not know of any control that

we have even over the manufacturers of these devices.
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X So these are our concerns, to try and get the State
to take the responsibility which is beyond the capability
of the municipality to control.

I believe we require $1 million - $3 million insurance
at the present time. 1I-don't believe\there is aﬁy statutory
requirement for the amount of insurance. This perhaps
should be considered because these do involve large groups
of people. We have been lucky. The accidents haye been
singular in nature. But there could well be multiple
accidents where ten or even hundreds of people might be
involved.

Thls is the type of concern that we have and that
is the reason that we are here to testlfy.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Are there any further questions?
(No response.)

Thank you very much, Chief and Assemblyman. We appreciate
your testimony. k ‘

The next witness is Mr. George Hamid, who is owner
and operator of the Steel Pier in Atlantic City as well
as the Trentén State Fair, and has had considerable back-
ground and experience in running amusement affairs. L

Mr. Hamid, would you identify yourself, pleasef

and give 'us your statement.

GEORGE HAMID, J Rt Senator Schluter,
ladies\and gentlemeﬁ, my name is George Hamid, Jr. I am
President of the New Jersey State Fair. I am also President
of the Abei Holding Company, Inc., which operates the Steel
Pier in Atlantic City.

I want to. clarify at the outset that the Steel Pier
is. not an amustment pier such as Hunt's Pier and some of
the piers that you have in Seaside Heights and elsewhere
where they have a lot of rides. Our basic ride exberience
at this time in New Jersey is at the New Jersey State Fair.

First of all, I think I must glve you some of my

background so that you will recognize my experience in thls
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field. My first visit to an dmusement park was in-the
mid '20's when my father, who had the largest booking
business at that time of circus acts,' booked c%réus acts
in amusement parks throughout the country. I will say
" there is not an amusement park, as such, in the northeastern ‘
part of the United States that I have not visited extensively
and where I have not had a firsthand knowledge of-£he
types of rides and tpe types of operations that we have had.
The industry has progressed since the '20's. Back k
. in the '20's, most of the rides were pérmanently based.
Here in New Jersey at that time, there was Olympic Park
in Irvington. There was Bergen Point in Hudson County. -
There was balisade Pérk and many, many others.
Today‘the’sophisticated scientists in engineering
have designed rides which are; both permanent andﬁportable
and, as a result, the carnlval business has developed very
strongly. , - .
‘The Chief did not know how many people are 1nvolved
in riding riding devices, but I will give you some figures
so that you, yourselves, will have an indication in just
one specific area, which is the New 5ersey State Fair. -
The Hamias, father first and me second, took over -
the operation as President of the New Jersey State Fair in
1937 when my father became President of the Fair. A
few years ago‘l became the President and have'operated it.
But jointly, we have operated the State Fair since that
time. 'Amusements of America is a carnival and the carnival |
becomes a tgpant at the Fair Grounds. The Fai? owners or
operators do not own the rides, in fact, do not own any ef
them. The agreement between the Fair -- and this is not
only ours -- you have 22 fairs in the State of New Jersey
and, God knows how many celebrations and shopping center:
events -at which carnivals appear. But in each and every
case, the owner of the property or the President or the
Board of Directors of the Fair does not own the rides.

It simply leases ground to the people who own the rides
\ ;
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and operate the rides. Mr. Vivona is sitting back here
.in our midst and he will testify to the same thlng. -
We have a very carefully worded contract which spells

out this relationship. This, of course, does not mean

that we are not interested, because we are vitally interested,

in what happens. I am particularly interested because of
my long experieﬁée in the amusement business.

In the average year at the New Jersey State Fair,
there are 300 to 350 thousand riders on the devices at
the Fair. There are some 20 or so devices that we have
there. Conceivably there are many more than that because
the kiddie rides sell for 15 cents and a quarter and they
are constantly jammed.

In the 12 years that the Vivonas have brought .
Amusements of America to, the New Jersey State Fair, we have
had in excess of 4 million rides at the New 5ersey State
Fair. 1In the total period in which the Hamid Companies
have operated the State Fair, the figure is between 12
ané 15 million rides. We operate a first-aid station. We
haye police on the grounds who make actuai written reéorts
of every single thing that happens. | °

’ I would like to bring to your attention. some facts
with which you must deal. You are dealing essentially

with two situations: the permanent installation, such as
you have at the piers and at the parks that still remain;
and the transient 51tuatlon which you have at the carnivals.
Within the carnivals, you have another breakdown of
‘those which are major, big carnivals, with standard rides
purchased from standard companies, versus those which are
smaller and perhaps have the older equipment and perhaps
the non-standard equipment. ’ .

We are dealing essentially with three thihgs when
we deal with accidents and, unfortunately, deaths. We
deal with the physical structure and condition of the
fides themselves. We deal with the human berson who

‘operates the rides. We deal with the human person who
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is on the rides,, patronizing and enjoying them. The
accident can stem from any of the three or a combination
of any of the three. The accident that you/Were Just thd
about/was\obviously a mechanically-caused accident. The
accident which happened in Trenton at the shopping cenﬁerq
I have not very much familiarity with, but I don't believe
that the ride, itself, was found to be structurally faulty
when it was examined after the accident,'and the same -
applies to.the round-up that was used at Trenton and was
used throughout the Fair, in that it was é%ructurally ,
sound.

Rides aretdeéigned basically with safety in mind.

A person riding a ride, unlike someone in an industrial
situation, is not especially and critically exposed to
a hazard. -The designer tries to eliminate every hazard
that he possibly can in the basic, initial design of
the ride. Upkeep of the ride is extremely,importént.

Now I have several things I would like tolsuggest
dealing with all of this. First of all, in the permanent
establishments, I see no reason why each ride cannot be
subjeéﬁéd to a State license. I see no reason why a man
shouldn't have a iicense similar/to tﬁe license we have

on our automobiles on each and every permanently-installed
\

. . ride. - . .

I think every hajor carnival that comes into the

|

State of New Jersey - for example, Amusements of America ..
plays many towns in the State of New Jersey, as does the )
James E. Strate.shows and other - should also apply for
and be given licenses for the riding devices.and list

with the State precisely which- riding devices they have.

I think everyone with a riding device should indicate on some
recorded arrangeﬁent whether it is a standard ride, 'con-
ventionally manufactured, operating throughout the United 1 \
States, or-whether it is a ride of rareland uniqﬁe design.

The standard ride, well kept, will be about as accident
proof as we can possibly get a ride. Witness the fact of

gll of the millions and millions of riders at the State
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Faif, and unfortunately this one terrible tragedy which,
happened last week. It was the first fatelity that -

we have had at the New Jersey State Fair in the 37 years
that Hamid, Sr.- and Jr., have operated the State Fair.
The first is one far too many. Believe me, you can't
imagine “how upset we are and were. We did everything we
could to examipe the situation ’'and the ride. It is a , .

simple, conventional, round-up ride. There are at least

ten of them in the State of New Jersey. I know there is one,

at Steeple Chase Pier. There is one at Seaeide Heights.
There is one at- Hunt's Pier, I know. There is oné up in
Northern New Jersey. This is a conventional, manufacfured
ride - very, very hard to have an accident - very hard
for/tﬂe operator to operate it in a manner that would l‘
create an accident and very hard for.the rider to' behave

. in a manner that could create an accident. The odds in

all such accidents are incredible because so many conditions
have fo be met .for a fatality to eccur on a well-kept

riding device in which there is no mechanical failure,

unlike automobiles where we know how many thousands are

\

going ‘to get kllled in New Jersey every year and 90 percent ,4

of them are essentlally driver caused. - You can take as
many flaws as you want out of the car, but when some guy
is going 6q miles an hour down a back country road in
the middle of the night, there is no way you can go inside
his,brain and take him down to the 40 miles an hour he \
should be trevelling, |

I would like to make other suggestions. I think
it should be the responsibility of every ride owner to \
fill out a card and put it'in the possession of the ride
operator, And I th;nk the ride operatorlshould have a
card on him, certifying that, at least as far as the
owner of the ride o} the carnival or the amusement is
concerned, this man has had the personal attentlon necessary
to see to it that he is a competent operator of the rlde.

I think you should havesamestanéards for ride

' - 12
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operatefs. I think you should have standards, for example,
that a ride operator should let's say, be 18 years of age
or older because he has respons1b111ty. I think, again,
each ride operator should be checked out by the owner so
that at least he can say,if something happens, that this
man has been tested, we know he 'has the ability to run
this ride, and this is about as far as the ride owners -
and I, myself, -am not a ridexr owner - can go. I think
that is extremely important. ) ‘
One other area in which I think you can do a
marvelous job for the State and for yourselves and for
safety is agcident reperting. In mypjudgment, any time,’
any place and wherever a ride accident involving hospital
treatment occufs, there should be a mandatory form that
is filled -out and sent 1n.\ You may be surprised to find
that a cerxtain:given rlde is creatlng more nonfatal accidents
than it should. If it is creating nonfatal ac01dents,
conceivably it has built into itself a flaw that perhaps
should require youf aﬁtention. Because if there is a
ride creating more than its share of nonfatals, it is
certainly a potential fatal creator.
So I have brought my testimony to you -- and
none of these things are expensive. Certainly the ride
license - the ride metal license piate - could‘cost
enough money to pay for the cost of the licenses and the -
cost of the persons that issue fhem, staple them on and take
a look at the ride and see what condition the ride is in..
Certainly a ride operator should have a little

card. So in the event there is an accident and you come

in, at least you know all about the ride operator. You

know his name, his age, his background and you know that
he was checked.out on the ride. LT
As for accident reporting, this, gentlemen, I
think is an absolute must. We are required to ao it in
auto racing. We are required to do/it\in any fatality

that occurs or any accident of any kind on the highways,
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in boats and in industry. Accident reporting is vital in
my judgments \ ’

I offer these suggestionsfto you and insofar as
the mechanical approach, I am not expert in the way to
check the mechanics of a ride. You will have testimony ,
of men from Michigan and elsewhere who are expert in this
‘and I think yqu will find something very interesting from
them. I offer yoﬁ my suggesﬁions because no matter
how perfectly you manufacture or check or keep the rides
up, you have the human element and that is where 90
percent of the problem lies.

I will answer any questions that are directed
to me. .

SENATOR .SCHLUTER: Thank you, Mr. Hamid. I have
several brief. questions.

Mr. Hamid, do you insist that the amusement company
with whom you contract have insurance?

MR. HAMID: ph, yes. They can't come on the grounds
until we have-the insurance not only of the Amusements of
America, but any other display: any item of any kind that
comes on the Fair Grounds must have insurance.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: With regard to ride insurance,
do you have any recommendations or do you have any
minimums which you insist on?

MR. HAMID: We have a million dollars. Our base,

I believe, is a million dollars. I will ask Mr. Vivona.
Is that correet? A million dollars is the amount that
we require.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you also insure yourself?

MR. HAMID: We also have a general liability policy
~for the Fair Grounds, for the State Fair, for the Steel
Pier, for any property we have, and that is kind of an
umbrella. If for some reason their policy didn't cover
the amount of the award, then ours would take over.

SENATOR SCHLUTER:,K Mr. Hamid, you have suggested

that a permanent-type ride, such as the round-up, for example,
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which was the ride involved in thelsituation at the State

/Fair, where it is permanently located at an installation,’

be itself licensed or have a plaque on it with a number
and be registered and subject to-State inspection and
control. I presumé you made thét point.
MR. HAMID: ' I did very strohgly.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Why would the séme principle
not apply to a portable’ride? ) '
MR. HAMID: It would. 7 .
SENATOR SCHLUTER: In other words, you would favor'
the portable rides --- ’

)

MR. HAMID: The only reason.I made a differentiation
is because therg are: some portable rides so small, like the
little merry-go-round on the truck that was referred to
in earlier testimony, that you might have problems scaring
those things up. Also in the church picnics where they
sometimes have some home-made rides and little pony
rides - that might'present a problem. But any registered
carnival that plays in the State of New Jersey certainly
should not have any objection - in fact,\they should
be satisfied that the State has checked their rides because
then they have a measure of shared responsibility. If the
State checks their rides and says the rides meet the neqessary
standards of upkeep, maintenance and repair, andare in good -
condition and are standard rides, then, if anything happens,
they have dore their part.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Hamid, you also operate
auto raéing\speedways, is that correct? ‘

MR. HAMID: ' That's right. We do.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Could you compare the safety
réquirements, particularly with seat belts and harneésés
of auto racing drivers and the accident rate and the effect
of accidents,compared to this particular accident that

took place at your Fair last Week, with respect to the

\human element?

MR. HAMID: Yes. In auto racing, it is mandatory
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that there be a standard shoulder harness and a standard
45-degree seat belt. It can't be an over-the-lap seat.
belt because a man can fly out of an over-the-lap seat
belt. Neverthelessa it takes all kinds of pounding and
hitting and screamihg‘at the fellows, particularly when

. you get down to midget cars and sprint cars and stock
cars, to get them to put the equipmeht in -and then
sometimes even to get them to wear it when they have it
in. But 99 per cent of the drivers have proper eduipment
and wear it properly and a man who doesn't is a fool.

Now in the round-up, the round-up ride particularly
is a grav1ty-or centrlfugal designed ride, in which the
motlon of the rlde keeps the rider in position so that

~he can't possibly get out. In front of the rider, there
is a clipped etrap and the operator does not start the |
ride until he sees that all of these straps are in place.
, There .is nothing, unfortunately that prevents.the
person riding such a ride or any ride where there is a
strao in front of that person from unbuckling it. That
is the unfortunate thing that-happened in this situation.
All the straps were buckled, but then, at a premature time,
this child unbuckled it, 'tried to get out while the ride

was riding,-and unfortunately succeeded in' pushing herself - ’

against the centrifugal force, but apparently was in the
cell right next to where you would normally get off the
ride. And once she had given herself enough power to .

/ get outa she couldn't stand against the centrlfugal force
and it threw her off the ride. And it threw her off the
ride in just the very one spot of the rlde where she
‘wouldn't have fallen to the ground but where she would
get caught -in the wheel that makes the thing go round and
round. .

The comparison here is that the belt in front of ‘
the girl functioned as a seat belt would function and,
unfortunately, she just undid it before she should have.

This is the thlng that ride operators Jlive with all the

4
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time. They design them as best they can, but there is no
way &ou can have that thing locked and then automatically

unlock. all of them by a remote device. It can't be worked
/ ™~

‘that way. -

. SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Hamid.
Do any other members of the Committee have any
questions?

- SENATOR MARESSA: Mr. Hamid, do you know whether
or not there is any Federal legislation that covers the
carnivals that go from one state to another, that are
in interstate commerce?

” MR, HAMID: I really must plead ignérance.‘ I would
say that I strongly doubt that there is any Federal |
regulation, except for the general Interstate Commefce
legislation which exists in terms of vehicles over the
roads, the trucks they use and this sort of thing. I
know that equlpment has to be maintained up to Federal
standards. I would doubt that the rides themselves are
under Federal standard, but I can't say for sure.

SENATOR MARESSA: I don't know whether or not you

are the proper witness, but would you have some idea How

often the equipment should be inspected with particular |
regard, if you will, to carnivals which go from one spot
te another on one night stands and which' are broken )
down and set up? How‘oftenfwould they have to be inspecfed?
MR. HAMID: I would suspect I am not the right ' |
witness since\I don't travel the rides. However, certainly
they should start out the year in tip-top condition. )
Thére is no question about that. The rides should be .
painted. They should be rust free. They should be,
just as an example, in the same condition as your car
when you take it ih for winterizing - you expect that
car to be ready to roll and to be in perfect condition.
I would certainly think that each ride should
start the year out in Grade-A condition. This should be

s

a must.
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. SENATOR MARESSA: Thank you. ’
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Hamid.
I would like to remind anybody that came in late

that if they plan to testify, they should sign up with

Mr. Caramalis, our Secretary, and he will put you on

the schedule. -

I would also like to remind the Committee and -

14

others that we have representatives here of the Department
of Labor and Industry and the Community Affairs Department
who will be sitting in and will be available for questions
later on in the day. -

We do have many letters from Mayors who responded to
our resolution which §a§sed the Senate on July 17th,
indicating their concern for this problem and making
suggestions. I think most of these Mayors and Public
Safety Directors declined to testify at this hearing, but
did send their remarks in,in letter form or resolution
form. I would like to make al;lof these communications
an official part of our transcript today.

We will take our next witness a little bit out of
order, but I think sincé Mr. Hamid is the owner of the
New Jersey State Fair, it might/be appropriate to hear
from Mr. John Vivona, who is owner of Amusements of

America. Then we can get the natural. connection between

“the two. Mr. Vivona, could you take the seat over here,
sir. . } .
JOHN '"VIVONA: My name is John Vivona, Sr.,

one of five brothers who own and operated Amusements of
America, a New Jersey based‘cofporation. We have our
winter quarters in Englishtown, New Jersey. We have owned
and operated carnivals for 32 years and we started in the
Essex County area. We have.played many, many church bazaars,
firemen's carnivals, American Legion carnivals and various
f airs throughout the State.

I am in agreement with everything that Mr. Hamid
sald. He is very, Yery well versed in the amusement park

18
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and seashore business. He has owned and operated the ‘
Néw Jersey State Fair for many years and he is very
familiar with most of the operation of amusement parks

and fairs.

I am also in agreement with an 1inspection of the

‘various rides. I think it is—healthy for both the /

2

operator, the patron and the State. As a matter of fact,
we have our rides inspected riéht here in the State of
New Jersey at various locationsv 'For instance, we have
been showing the Kiwanis Fair in Livingston, New Jersey,
since 1941. We have been‘showing the Cumbérland County
Fair in Bridgeton and Millville for the last dozen years. .
We have an inspection during the week of that fair.

-~ We are not imposed to inspection. We feel it is
very health& and we are for it. ., ‘

We buy our équipment from bona fide manufacturers.
The same types(of equipment we transport are used at all
the various seashore resorts, amusement parks, etc. '
throughout' the United States and, I would say, the world.
As a matter of fact, we have imported some very fantastic
Italian and German rides in thé\;ast few years.

I think a building code is very important.! For \
example, let's go back to the accident we had on the
round-up, which T am Qery sorry to have to report. It was
not' a mechanicalyerrorf it was not an error of the o
operator; but it was proven and reported --and the state-
ments are at the Hamilton Police Department in Hamilton
Township, New Jersey, of the varioué witnesées who saw
this child unlatch the safety belt and try to get off
the ride before it had come to a colplete stop.

Now this is not my statement, but it is a/statement\ﬁhat
we can readily go to the Police Department and get
goéies of. !

My insurance adjuster was at the ride very, very
shortly after the accident occurred. They took ali,the
ngce§§ary\data.~ They stopped the ride and had it inspected
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completely. We -had some of the officials of the £ownéhip
come out and inspect the ride-and in just a short while  * ,
we proceeded to operate it égain.\
’ We operate five units here in the State of New Jersey,
' starting in April and closing sometime around the middle
of September. Talking about the number of riders, just.
prior to céming to the New Jersey State Fair, we showed
the Central Canada Exhibition in Ottowa, Canada. We rode
ro in excess of a million and a half people and there are
'records to\prove that we had not one accident, and this A ;
was over a period of ten days.
We also boast the fact that we own and Qéerate our
own machine shop. It is now in a big 40-foot semi-trailer,
compleﬂé with lathes, drill presses, welders, air compressors,
whatever is needed to maintain a 'good-sized.portable
machine shop. We are in a position‘in the event of a
breakdown to stop the ridé and immediately take care of (
any small, minor job~that is necessary to start the ride
running again. If it is a big, major job, then we close
‘the ride and have it taken care of in due time.
If there are any questions, I would be glad to
answer them, Senator. - : g :
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr, Vivona.
I have several questions. You menFioned at the
! ' State Fair you have a fully-equipped machine shoﬁ. is
that correct? /

MR. VIVONA: Yes, sir. ‘ ’

/ SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you have a machine shop unit

to go with each of your five travelling units?
- MR. VIVONA: No, we don't. Because the unit that plays
the New Jersey State Fair plays the entire East Coast '
‘ from April thfough November and we have a machihe shop -

setup in Englishtown, New Jérsey. Our other units stay
‘/within the New Jersey area and any problems, we either

', take care of them at Englishtown or in .the various towns

e
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we play over the years,-we have made many contacts
with the various machine shops there.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: I see. How many rides,/other
than the so-called kiddie rides and the small, little
rides which might be for juveniles or very young children,
where you have a boat in the water where very little could go
wroﬁg\— but how many rides like the round-up and the
ferris wheels and the crack-the-whip, etc., do you run
approximately at a place like the Trenton State Fair? N

MR. VIVONA: At the New Jersey State Fair, we
probaﬂly had about 20 large, major rides.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: About 207?

MR. VIVONA: About 20, and I would say about 16 or
18 children's rides, such as the merry-go-round, etc.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Hamid testified a few moments
ago that he feels that there should be a full reporting of
any aceidents, any deaths or any injuries. Would you go
along with that?

MR. VIVONA: Certainly. We do that now. Our insurance
company forces us to do that. Any minor accident - if you
scratch your finger, we take a report and turn it into
our 1nsurance company.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: How do you feel about the value
of reporting equipment breakdowns to a State agency?

MR. VIVONA: Senator, I feel anything that would
help the situation as far as safety 1s concerned, as long
as it is not unreasonable, I would go along with.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: When you buy new equipment,

Mr. Vivona, do the manufacturers give you a warranty
and can you describe the length of life of that warranty and
some of the details? y

MR. VIVONA: Well, when we buy our equipment --

I am not a qualified engineer so I can't answer about
warfanthstoo much. But we buy our equipment through
knowledge of the various show people. We have the showmen's

organizations - there are a couple represented here today -
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and we get to'talking to each other - we have convehtions - -
and we more or less follow the ride before we buy it. We - |

try not to be the first people to buy equipment. We

follow it around. If we feel it is.a good ride and it is
a profitable ride and a safe ride, then we proceed to .
buy it. ‘ ‘ - "

But I am sure there are gentlemen here today that
can give you all the pertinent information you would like . ,
to know as far as the safety standards and the history |
of all the ride manufacturers that sell rides to various
carnivals.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you know how many years
approximately on some of these rides that the warmnty would
extend to quarantee against broken parts?l

MR. VIVONA: Well, if they are properly maintained,

Senator, they can last a long time. We bought a ride

from Germany, the Swiss Bob, three years ago and it is a

RSN

very fantastic ride. Incidentally the building code in

the country of Germany, not the state where we bought-the

=

ride, but the country of Germany, is a little tougher
bﬁilding code than the average country has throughout the
world. Their material must be heavier and other things
of that nature. But this 1s a national thing; this “ :
wouldn't be on a local level.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. I think we can then ask the
representative of the manufacturers what their standard
warranty is.

MR. VIVONA: Right. ‘

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Vivona, you raised another ,
point. If you buy some equipment from Switzerland,

what do you do for repair parts?

MR. VIVONA: For repalr parts, fhe companies have
some agents throughout the United States where they carry !
a surplus of parts. - ' E

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Manufacturers abroad do have
agents here?

!

|

. t

MR. VIVONA: They have agents right here, right. {

22



Hd

" SENATOR SCHLUTER: Two more question I think will
be all. Mf. Vivona, there have been occasions reported ’
to me where an owner will have one operator running two
rides. ' Do you have'any comments about one individual
running two .rides? o

MR. VIVONA: That is not supﬁosed-to be, Senator,
and I am not aware of it if it is.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Are any of your men operating
two rides? ,

MR. VIVONA: I have one man for each one of my rides.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: One man for each ride. ,

MR. VIVONA: That's right. I also have as many as
four or five men for certain rides. N - ,

. SENATOR SCHLUTER: I have heard the safety standards in
Canada are spelled oﬁt and somewhat more rigorous than .
they are in the United[States.’ Is this a fact?

MR. VIVONA: Yes, they are a little stricter.’

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do they have a national law in
Canada or a law in each province?

MR. VIVONA: No, not that I know of. All I know 'is
they have concerns just like Qe do sitting here. Tﬁe\concern
is to try to keep the operation accident free and each \
province handles it themselves. I don't know about any
national law. - .

SENATOR SCHLUTER: That .is all the questions I have. |

SENATOR MUSTO: Do you have a minimum age, Mr. )

n ¥
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Vivona?

MR. VIVONA: Yes, sir, eighteen.

SENATOR MUSTO: How often do you feel inspections
are necessary? | '

MR. VIVONA: Well, I agree with Mr. Hamid. I.think
;t thg start of a season‘you can have a State inspe%tion
similar to an automobile and tag a ride and make it good
for the season. But I ‘also égree with periodic checks.

SENATOR MUSTO: I didn't mean as much on a State
level. I suppose you could set most any criterla\th?re.

S
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But héw often do you think rides, for example, at the
State Fair, the onesyou operate, should be inspected
with the amount of ;ctivity that takes place?

MR. VIVONA: Most of ‘the time, you are inspected
oﬁe time. If you wanted to make it just for the State
Fair, you could come in and inspect the rlae, and then
it would be entirely up to you. We are not opposed to
any inspections.

\SENATOR MUSTO: po you inspect when you disassemble

P

as well as when you assemble your rides?

MR. VIVONA: 1In our operation I have a gentleman/
who was a ride manufacturer, Stacy Johnson, from Miami,
Florida. He built one of the original pPrtable roller-
coasters. He is now in my employ and has been in my
employ since 1959 and he is what we would call our ride
- engineer and ride superintendent. And he manages my
machine shop and every morning, he and his staff parade
the grounds and inspect each ride for safety pins for
cotter pins for loose bolts or anything that is 1mpoftant
to the safety of a ride - safety belts. And this happens
every day of my season. On each one of our units we
have a similar man, not with the qualifications of Stacy
Johnson, but a qualified man to do this. )

SENATOR MUSTO: The problem I am faced with as a
member of the Committee is that we are looking for legis-
lation to provide more safety. |

MR. VIVONA: Right.

SENATOR MUSTO: In many ways you may be doing more
now than we might come up with in legislation. That is
why I ask you what recommendations you would have as to
the minimum the State should require. I don't doubt that
many of the owners of these amusement machines - they
say they don't want accidents - it would put them out of
business -- but I would presume that on their own they
would be very, very careful and want to make inspections

of the highest degree. That is why I ask you what you

24

—

. -




A\
would think would be a minimum as to the type‘qf

inspections we should require in any legislation we
might develop. ]

MR. 'VIVONA: Like I say, I would think that if you
" could inspect a ride early in the season and then spot
|check it as you go along, that's plenty of time. I
don't think a ride can rust out over night or iﬁ two
weeks. It would take a long time for a ride to deteriorate
and rust out. I think 1f you'could spotcheck an inspection,
form a committee, and any operator that comes in the |
State of New Jersey would give you their itinerary and
you make spotchecks of the equipment, I think it would
be a good idea.

SENATOR MUSTO: I think inspections are necessary.
It is how you inspect that is important. Weé have motor
vehicle inspection in the State of New Jersey. -You buy
"a new car, you go in and it is inspected, and you drive
outside and there is an accident. It is a matter of how
you inspect and the things you look for. Some things are-
probably way out of control. -

Thank you, Mr. Vivona.

SENATOR EPSTEIN: Mr. Vivona, do you make a daily
inspection or a trial run of the ride before the day
starts, before you open up?

MR. VIVONA: Yes, we do.

SENATOR EPSTEIN: Would you agree with Mr. Hamid,
“that if you were to go over your insurance“company records
where you have reported accidents, that 90 péf cent are
‘due to the riders' negligence, perhaps in getting on or
getting off? B :

MR. VIVONA: At least 90 per cent.
SENATOR EPSTEIN: When yow go to different municipalities

N

throughout the State, do you find a great variance in
the requirements for insurance? . :
MR, VIVONA: Yes, we do. But we carry a sizable .

amount of insurance at all times. We don't look to save
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a buck by carrying $100 thousand this week and one'
million dollars the next week because of the requirements.
We carry $1,100,000 - $1,300,000 at all times. L And
some places if they require more, we buy excess. But
thac is what we carry minimally.

SENATOR MARESSA: Mr. Vivona, you mentioned earlier
about being in Bridgeton at the Cumberland County Fair
and that you were inspected once during the week. By
whom were you inspected? '

MRQ VIVONA: Well, the Cumberland County Fairx
originally was in Bridgeton, New Jersey. And they had
a gentleman that worked for the city who was the city
engineer, I presume. He came out and inspected the
rides. When we moved to Millville - the fairgrounds
moved to Millville about four or five years ago - they
st1ll retained thé same gentleman that was the city
engineer in Bridgeton.

I SENATOR MARESSA: In other words, if was a county
official and not a State official? \

\MRG VIVONA: It wasn't a State official, no.

It was either a city or county official.

SENATOR MARESSA: In your opainion then, in answer
to Senatcor Musto's question, you felt at least once a
year there should be a good inspection of each ride?

MR. VIVONA: ©No. I say once a year when an opérator
1s going to start in the State of New Jersey, whether
it may be in April or July, he should be inspected and
then have periodic checks throughout the rest of the season
as long as he is in the State of New Jersey.

SENATOR MARESSA: I think your testimony was once
it is painted and gone over, it lasts for a considerable
time. ,

MR. VIVONA: You should have very little problems.
We have ridden millions and millions of peopie. T told
you, in ten days.we rode over two million people in

Ottawa alone without an accident. N

'
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SENATOR MARESSA: 'The point I am trying to get at 1s,
if it is properly taken care of on an annual basis N

MR. VIVONA: -- yoh should have no problem.

SENATOR MARESSA: (Continuing) --- why 1s it necessary
fof\you to have a travelling mac?ine shop ?

MR. VIVONA: Because we are dealing with mechanical
equipment. I could buy a. new Cadillac right now and
drlveult around the corner and I can't start it in ten
minutes. You are dealing with machinery. You have a
certain amount of wear and tear. We try - not try - we
maintain it accordingly and we haﬁe these facilities to keep
this machinery in operation.

SENATOR MARESSA: But you have found it necessary to
have this machine shop, along with your enterprise for the '
constant need of repairs. )

MR. VIVONA: Not only on amusement rides. We move
on 150 trucks. And we have problems. Sides of bodies
need painting. We repair a patch at the side door or we
go down the highway and have a truck accident and it needs:
some repair. We do most of that ourselves.

SENATOR MARESSA: Although you have a minimum age of
18 years for your ride operators, you are awgre; are you
not, Mr. Vivona, that many outfits have ride operators
who '‘are much younger?

MR. VIVONA: I heard about a case this,summef of a
15~-year-old boy running a ferris wheel. | )
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Vivona, thank you very much.

t

You are welcome to stay and i1f there is anything that

escaped you now and you would like to come back later today
and cover it, you are welcome to do so.
- MR. VIVONA: .0.K. Thank you.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: At this time, unfortunately three
of the Committee have to leave for a little while because
of the pleasant opﬁortunity to witness the Governor's
signing of the Obtional County Charter Bill. So, Senator
Maressa, will you please take over.

I would like to call a short recess at this time.
27



(After recess)

J SENATOR MARESSA: Ladies and gentlemen, we will
resume the hearing. Our next speaker will be Mr. MacKay.
Will Mr. MacKay come forward, please.

Whenever §ou are ready, you may proceed, Mr. MécKay,
if you will, please. ) :

WILLTIAM MacKAY: I won't monopolize the
Committee's time by going through my. whole statement here,
because it is six pages, but I just want to highlight some
things. (See page 54 A) ’

First of all, the Outdoor Amusement Business \
Association is the North American trade association for
the carnival industry. Our members consist of carnival
operators, independent ride owners and the concessionairs,
sideshow and arcade people that make up a typical midway.

We're here in support of the bill. |

The OABA believes in safety leéislation and we support
it. . ‘

The carnival business already is @&oing a great deal
in the safety area, as Mr. Vivona pointed out. You, of course,
understand the carnival business. They move 20 to 25
times a year and each time they move those rides are dis- '
mantled, loaded on trucks, moved down the road to the next
spot. That's an inspection procedure when they're dismentled
and reassembled. In the winter time they go back to winter
quarters and the rides are taken apart, examined, inspected,
parts replaced. Sometimes the rides need rebuilding and they
are sent back to the factory. , L
Insurance companies send inspectors around periodically

|

because they Have a great stake in it. \
As a result, some figures have been given here today
on the safety record of carnivals. I can cite you one of
the biggest carnivals in the country. They had fifteen to
eighteen million rides a year and they've had 150 reportable
accidents and they'wve what we call "band-aid" accidents, .

skinned elbows, bruised shins, that scrt of thing. But,
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as we've found out in Trénton, and other(places, there are
accidents. And, unfortunately( as has been pointed out
earlier, they are almost always caused by the rider's
carelessness.

Now, we've given the Committée whqt we call the
OADA' Model- Ride Bill. We can't take any pride in authorship;
we copied it from the Michigan enabling legislation. We
like enabling legislation because we have a lot of problems
otherwise. Let me cite Wisconsin. They passed a ride- '
safety law. There was a load testing factor in there which
was erroneous. There are some rides, as I understand it,
that have a built-in safety factor. If you overload them,
they won't operate. In this particular load test,
you overload the ride and tﬁe ride won't operate and, there-
fore, it won't pags the test.' Now, to get that changed, you
have to go back to the Legislature and get it amendedi

Also, you can pass a law that can cover every
conceivable ride that exists today but(five years from now
you may have 10 or 15 b;and\new rides that are on the
drawing boards right now. So, we like enabling legislation,
and then the code set up by the appropriate department.

'And we also would like to urge you gentlemen to
set up an advisory board, such board to consist of a
Icarhival operator, an amusement park operator, and we would
like to see a member of the fair association. While they
aren™t ride authoritieé, the fairs have a great stake in
ride safety because these carnivals pléy the fairs.

I wan£ to stress that the board would be an advisory
board and wouldn't have any power. Now, the reason why
we suggest this is that rides are unique and specialized
kinds of equipment. 1I'll tell you frankly, I don't know
very much about them myself, although I'm the Executive
Secretary of the Organization, because you have to live with
them for years, take them apart and reassemble them and

/ operate them. And I think, and Mr. Estes will testify
that it has worked very well in Michigan, that if you have
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this kind of a board a great many pfoblems can be solved \
and a great many questions answered when you're putting
together your code because you have people who are ride
authorities. | )

The second tﬁing we're concerned about,gm as Mr.:*
Vivona pointed out, we don't mind inspections but carnivals
operate on a very precise timetable. You're in a certain
town tonight and you tear down some time after midnight,
you load a couple hundred tons of equipment on to trucks,
you take it 200 miles down the road, and sometimes you are
expected, you know, within a period of 30 hours to be set
up and in operation at another fair. You've signed a
contract saying that you will be open at such and such a
time. And our only concern about ride inspections is that
they don't interfere with this kind of precise timetable
because it would cause great embarrassment to the carnival
operators if they couldn't open on time, cause great em-
barrassment to fair and civic celebrations. So, if the
inspections can be done in such a way that it doesn't
interfere with this, the orderly moving from place to
place, we would appreciate it very much. And Mr. Estes,
who is very involved in Michigan can explain to you how they
do it there - and I keep referring to Michigan constantly
because (A) they've had their code in effect for five years,
it's operated very well, it has protected the public, the
State is happy with it and the carnival people are very
cooperative and very happy with it. And to reiterate, I
think one of the primary reasons why Michigan works so well
is because of that advisory boardo\ You have people there
who are familiar with rides. And I want to stress the fact
that they don't run the thing, they merely advise.

That's about all I have to say this morning.

SENATOR MARESSA: All right. Thank you.

As an Attorney, Mr. MacKay, something bothers me.
Presently there are no minimum standards. Some municipalities

take it upon themselves to enact ordinances setting up
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1nsurance requirements and maybe some minimum standards.
I think the problem doesn' t lie too much with the perma-
nent 1nstallatlons, such as Hunts Pier or Palisades Park
or somethingdlike that, but, as you'Ve indicated, the
carnival that has - how many stops‘did you say? 20 to 25
times a.year must assemble and reassemble, and so forth.

Now,'supnose we enact a law in this State which -
sets forth minimum standards and these mlnlmum standards,
as Senator Musto indicated, perhaps may be lower than
those self-imposed by the industry. Would it not then
give the insurance company a free ride, so to speak, with
regard to paying claims? _

vI think of it in this light because of this reason.
If, for example, we require, the State of New Jersey
requires each carnival and each ride to be licensed, as
Mr. Hamid recommended that we do, and this licensee is
inspected periodically, and something happens, I think
it would be very difficult for any lawyer or any plaintiff
to establish a claim against the insurance company, of /
course through the defendant enterprise, because they have
met the state standards. 'K | .

Now, in order that this not happen, I would like to
believe that we would set forth safety regulations and
inspection procedures that would tighten, rather than loosen,

the responsibility of the insurance company and, in so doing, -

taking into consideration your remarks -~ we would not:want
to set forth procedures that would impose upon the orderly
arrangement and disarrangement\of these various carnivals’ as
they proceed from place to place. As you indicated,
inspection shouldn't interfere. ,

If we do have a tight 1nspect10n code - and I don't
say a daily inspection, but I asked the questlon of Mr,
Hamld and he said that he wasn't the proper w1tness to
answer it. If the ferris wheel is assembled and dlsassembled
on a daily\basisq maybe it should be inspected on a daily

Ve
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basis. '

- Then again, we come to fhe understanding, if you
will, that most of the charitable érganizations, the
churches, the fire companies, are the ones who utilize
the services of these itinerant carnivals. If we impose
more rigid safety regulations, of course the licensing
fees are going to have to be higher because we don't want
the state to operate in the red, will not these costs then

be, of course, translated into higher ticket or admission

fees? ‘
My quéétion then, in summary to you, is, do you

. suppose, from your experience and your knowledge of what

has happened in Michigan, that we here in the State of New

Jersey can wear both hats - in other words, establish safety

regulations that will be so precise that the industry is

going to benefit by having them, and they will be more rigid ‘

than they presently are, without having to cuse a price
increase by having the proper safety officials and inspectors
throughout the State, the advisory board and so forth and

so on, to the point that it will jeopardize the charitable
ideas{ of course, that various churches and fire companies
hire these itinerant carnivals for: .

Do you understand what my thinking is?

MR. MacKAY: As I understand it - Mr. Estes canr either

refute this or support me on it - in Michigaﬁ the program is
self-financing. The way they've set it up in Iowa, it"g
self~-financing. I haven't heard any complaints from our
people as to the cost of the inspections. As a matter of.
fact, in Michigan they magnaflux the rides, they have a
portable magnaflux unit that's taken around in a\st§tion
wagon. One of our operators - Bill can correct me, if I'm
_wrong, but I think it's $20 a ride, something like that --
and cur people's attitude is: Lord, I couldn't hire an
enginéering firm to come and magnaflux my rides for that
amauntlof money. They like it. /
Now, the position of the OABA is this, that as long

Al
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as any ride leglslatlon is passed that's realistic - and
there again that's why we would like to -see those people
' on the advisory board because if something unrealistic
comes up they can point out what's unrealistic‘ébout it -
as long as it's realistic, our good operators can comply
“with it, with the proviso that you don't interfere with the
orderly moving down the road of the carnival. We've got
marginal people in this business. Now, anybody can buy a ride
and anybody’can set himself up, get himself a name and call
himself a carnival. We're a little rigid with them. Our
attitude is, go ahead and pass the law and if they can't com-.
ply then they are going to have to do one of two things;
either upgrade their equipment or find a new line of work,
because if a little two-bit carnival has an accident
somewhere it reflects on the entire industry. That's our
attitﬁde. An accident anywhere in the United States, by
p ény carnival, whether it's a member of our Association or
not, reflects on the carnival industry. And, frankly, one
of the reasons why we support this kind of leglslatlon is
1t makes some of these people shape up. Now the Vivonas
and the Strates and the Reithoffers, and all those people
that work up and down - and I could go on and on gnd list
you forty of them -- that work up and down the Atlantic SN
Coast don't have to worry about realistic ride safety ‘
legislation and inspection and licensing because they are
already doing it. They're doing it, as I point out in my -
statement, for some pretty selfish reasons. First of all,
an accident is rotten public ielafions: secondly, it
affects your insurance pfémiums that you pay, which are
‘ considerablé to begin with, they run around 6% of your
gross - I think it will go down as low as.4, it's on
performance, but I think the industry avérage, John, is
about 5 or 6, isn't it? Liability insurance 5 or 6%, isn't
that about the industry average? a
MR. VIVONA: 8%.
. MR, MacKAY: 8%. All right. And also, you know,

L
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being human beings, they don't want to have to life with
the memory of an accident. I've known carnival operators
who have had some fairly minor accidents on their rides -
nobody was killed but somebody just broke an arm, which
was the rider's fault, - and two years later they're still
talking about it, which shows that it's gnawing on their
minds. I mean, they don't like that kind of thing and that's
why they work so hard, you know, to keep their equipment in
good order. The people that don't keep their equipment in,
gocd order, and T'11 say it agéiﬁ) as far as the OABA is
concerned we would Jjust as soon they either upgrade their
standards or get out of thé business.

SENATOR MARESSA: In your opinion, Mr. MacKay, should
a ride be inspected each time that it's assembled?

MR. MacKAY: To be perfectly honest with you, Senator,
I don't know how a state could set up - you know, if you
could set up that kind of a procedure.

SENATOR MARESSA: I think Mr. Vivona indicated that
at most of the county féirs, and so forth, there is an
inspection some time dﬁring the week. Now, we would assume -
that that's a minimum of at least a week's stay, a week's
booking. But 1 think there are indications - and, of course,
T don't know this exactly from personal experience ~ that a
carnival will come in for one night. And if it comes in for
one night, something like a church bazaar or something, I
would agree with you that it would be very difficult for the’
State to be there. But notwithstanding the difficulties
involved, would it be your opinion that it would be neéessary?

MR. MacKAY: No. I really feel - and this is the way
it's done in most states - you have one first-class, thorough,
comprehensive insPection the first time the carnival comes
into the State, the first date it plays. In the case of
Mr. Vivona, he's already here, you would probably go out and
inspect his rides perhaps before he even weﬂt out, before

the season began. And, as Mr. Vivona pointed out, periodic
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spot-checks throughout the season wouid be a godd idea, for
obvious rea?ons. If you know you're going to be spot-
checked - and here again I'm not talking about the good
operators, but some of these other peéple, if they know
they are going to be spot-checked and they don't know when,
they will redouble their efforts to see that their rides
are safe. But I want to reiterate, the very fact that
these rides are taken apart and reassembled is in itself
an inspection procedure, because when you take them apart,
if you see a worn part, you replace it. \

SENATOR MARESSA: I was referring to the actual
assembly itself, somebody forgets to put a nut on a bolt
or something like that.

MR. MacKAY: But I might respectfully' suggest that
maybe you would be spending a lot of time and effort on
something that isn't really required. I go back and cite
the carnival industry's safety record. I can't remember
an accident where a ride fell apart. I'll take that back.
There have been rare instances, but not because the nuts
and bolts were put together impfoperly. One instance I'm
thinking of - and that ride is no longer manufactured, I
mean the ride itself is but improvements have been made,
but there was something wrong with the rivets in the buckets
that the people sat in. On rare occasions, the thing would
give way. But that particular bucket is no longer being
manufactured.

SENATOR MARESSA: Well, thank you very much, Mr. f
MacKay. You have been very informative. Thank you.

Is Mr. James Hughes here? , , N
JAME S . HUGHE S: Senator, I am James,Hdghes,
Director of the General Education Division of the New Jersey
State Safety béuncil, Inc., a non-profit, non-political
organization supported by business and industry for the
promotion of accident prevention. This is our main function.

. The subject of discussion this moxrning, the
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establishment of a New Jersey safety standard for rides at
amusement parks and carnivals, has been researched by the
Council through the United States Department of Health,'
Education and Welfare, United States Office of Product
Safety, United States Public Health Service, National Safety
Coupcil” and the National Fire Protection Association.

Our research reveals that on a nationwide basig there
is need for statistical tabulations and we have found that
in New Jersey the source of information on this subject was
the newspapers. 1In fact, I would say it is tﬁe only source
of information. Our survey of qhe newspapers brought to our
attention five accidents between May, 1971 and September,
1972. And these are probably just a skeleton or the tip of
the iceberg. ‘ , )
 A. May, 1971, Asbury Park, a mother and child fell

from Sky-Ride. ;

B. June, 1971, Point Pleasant, woman struck by

amusement train. 4

C. June 1972, Trenton, 13 year ola boy fatally injured

at carnival.

D. August, 1972, Wildwood, four year old boy died when

struck by tram car. i

E. September, 1972, Trenton, fourteen year old girl

fatally injured on amusement ride.

We think that the actual record is greater than what
has been reported in the newspapers since there is no
obligation on the part of an§ agency to report or to tabulate
accidents occurring at amusement parks.

‘We have found that a possible source of information
are police departments and in one department we determined that
they had a record of four fatals at a local amusement park
between 1965 and 1972.

Gentlemen, we might suggest, as a possible furtherance
of this Committee, that you might survey all the police
departments in' the State of New Jersey for/the{r records.

The New Jersey State Safety Council supports the need

’
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fér a study of the problem and urges the appointment of an
aétion—oriented\study commission. The Council>suggests that
this study commission review the rules and regulatlons of
the State of New York and the State of Wlscon51n as they
apply to amusement parks.

Also, for your consideration we are presentind with
our written statement’ a copy of the recommended\safety code
for operators who are members of the Showmen's Gulld of
Great Brltaln- also photo c0p1es of' the bimonthly flre
reports, November, 1966, of the National Fire Protectlon
Association, as they relate tg_amusemeﬂt park fires.(See P.61A)

Gentlemen, we thank you for the opportunity to
appear this morning énq we will answer any questions.

SENATOR MARESSA: 'Have you been in tourcl\'l with Senator
Schluter concerning this?

MR. HUGHES: No, I have not.

SENATOR MARESSA: Have you a prepared statement?

MR. HUGHES: Yes. ‘

SENATOR MARESSA: Does your Department have any
records conQerning accident gxperience with regpect td;
these? ’
MR. HUGHES: As far as we can determine, the records

do not exist. There is one poséibility of existing records

in the future. 1In conversation with the Office of Product
Safety; they have three hospitals in the State of New Jersey
whlch are operatlng on a contract ba81s and evéry nlght they °
report to Washlngton,on a teletype, produce related accidents.
Thls is a project which is going on now in 50 states and I
think maybe at a point in time, which is going to be six
months or a year from now, we will begin to see-what the
experience is. It might also be helpful if this Committee
or if the Legislature or the State of New Jersey would go oﬁ
record, in a formal petition to the Office of Product Safety,
asking that they make a spe01al survey of this. type of V

acc1dent.

37



SENATOR MARESSA: I was going to ask, would‘youf
Department be in a position to sit down with some Legislators
and help draw up a particular bill or a particular set of
safety regulations?

' MR. MacKAY: We would be glad to offer the expertise
we have both here in New Jersey and onla national level to
do what we can to assist in this loss control problem.

SENATOR MARESSA: What expertise do you have hsre in
Néw Jersey? Do you have engineers on your staff, and so
forth? )

MR. MacKAY: No. When we get down to an engineering
problema we would have to bring in people from ouf National
Headquarters in Chicago. This is what we would have to do.
And I think if we go to an agency in New Jersey that will
evéntually take this over, or if someone is assigned to
function, it should be in an agency that has competence.

As Was pointed out this morning by previous speakers, you
have to know what you're looking for to determine if a

ride is in safe condition. I think the agency which does
this will have to have personnel that can lock at a product
and say, "I know what I'm Iooking for and I know where
possible defects will be."” \\

I heard mentianed a number of times this mo.ning, the
qguestion of insurance. T think it's an important factor.
But the question of\insﬁrance is really post-crash, it
comes into play after the accident. I think we have to loock
at the craéh_phase, which is what happens at the time of the
occurrence, and also we have to be concerned with pre-crash
or pre-accident, the conditions which lead up to it, and if
90% are man failures, then maybe we have to have a manmfailure/
program to work on reducing that 90%.

SENATOR MARESSA: Thank you very, very much.

We are going to recess this hearing until 1 o'clock,
ladies and gentlemen, and we will resume at that time.’

Thank yoﬁ very much.

(Recess)
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(Afternodp session)
/ SENATOR SCHLUTER: Ladies and gentlemen, if we could .
come to order again. ’

I do want to-apologize for several members of the
Committee leaving the Chamber. We did have another con-
flicting engagement, which was quite important, as is this
hearing. So, I thank Senator Maressa for chairiné‘it in my
absence. And if we can cbme back to order at this' time, we
have several more witnesses. Anybody who has arrived who
would like to testify and who has not signed up, I might
remind them to check with our Secretary, Mr. Caramalis, who
is sitting in Assemblyman Hawkins' seat, and he will take
your name and we will put you on the schedule. ,
' We do have the Department of Labor and Industry present.

I think the Department of Community Affairs is still repre-
‘ sented here. And perhaps at the end of the day we can call
them to the witness stand for certain comments.

Senator Musto will try to get back. Senator Musto
has a very big day here - not only was he involved with the
previous legisiatiop which the Governor signed but he is
vitally concerned with the State Lottery and the Governor -
has a statement which he is making at 1:30 on that matter.

He will trxy to get back. ’ '

Senator Maressa will also try to get back.

y " On my right is Senator Epstein from Union County.

' We do have siatements which we will enter into our
official trahscript and if any of the witnesses would like to
present statements, we would encourage that.

Senatof, do you have anthing to add at this time?

SENATOR EPSTEIN: No, thank you.

SENATOR‘SCHLUTER:f Our next witness is Assistant
Prosecutor of Mercer County, Mr. Howard Golden. Mr. Golden,

please identify yourself and proceed, if you will.

HOWARD GOLDEN: I am Howard Golden, Assistant
Prosecutor, Mercer County Prosecutor's Office. Our Office

is in charge of investigating all deaths under unusual
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circumstances.

We were.called to take some part in the investigation
of the young lady who was killed last Monday on the xride
at the New Jersey State Fair. This matter is still under
active investigation, both by our ocffice and by the Hamilton
Township Police Department, which has original jurisdiction
since the incident took place in Hamilton Township.

Let me just briefly state some of the facts that we've
established, some of the areas that we are trying to investi-
gate with respect to thi.s last accident.

First of all, of course, is the fact, I believe from
what I have been told, that this is about the first fatal
accident at the New Jersey State Fair in a rather lengthy
period of time, I believe over ;O years. To this point, and
I would point out that the investigation is not yet complete,
but to this point all indications of the accident are that
it was caused by the young lady herself removing a safety
device from the particular ride while it was still in
operation. This is on the basis of all the statements from
the witnesses and the best information that the poiice who
were on the scene could establish, to this point.

There is some uncertainty as to the physical condition
of the operator of the ride at the time. I am sure most of
you have read in the papers over the week-end that at one
point he indicated that he had been drinking and that if he
had not been drinking he perhaps would have been in a position
to avoid the fatality. He later recanted that statement and
said that the only reason that he made it was to embarrass the
owners who had fired him. We do know, however, to the best of
our information now, that this same operator had been fired
just a short time before the Fair got to Trenton, in
Flemington, for being drunk and he was rehired when the Fair
got to Trenton. ’

Part of our problem, at least insofar as the
Prosecutor's Office is concerned,is that ‘we were not called
out to the scene until approximately 8 P. M. a week ago Monday.

\
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The accideﬁt occurred at approximately 1:10 P.M. and the
young girl expired some time shortly after 6 P.M. So,
actually, we didn't get out there before some seven hours.
yWhen Qe did get out, the ride was still in operation; there
were no apparent defects in the ride; there were no further
injuries that I'm aware of with respect to the ride. - '

. Por those reasons, without even going into the question
of what authority either myself or the Prosecutor's Office
or even the Police would have had, the ride was not shut down.

As I said, the indications then and still are that the
accident was caused by this young lady releasing a safety
belt which held her into a cage-like affair while the ride
was still g01ng

I don't know how many of you‘are'fa@iliar with the .
ride but basically it's a ride consisting of a large, round
platform which raises and lowers and goes on various angles
with a number of cage-like individual areas in there whieh
each hold one person. Again, I don't want to sound like an
expert, 'I'm far from that, as I observed it, the, only safety
device I could see from the greund was what appeared to me to
be a belt-like affair. which was snapped into place and held
the person in there. Additionally, when the ride was in
motion, at a sufficient speed, I gather centrifugal force,
also took a large part and would keep the individual up against
the back of this cage like affair. Tt wes 'kind of oval'in
shape. ’ ‘ ' v

Our indications are that as the ride slowed down and
went back on an even level at é point where it was slowed so’
that centrifugal force no longer kept the 1nd1v1dual in this
cage, this young lady was able to unfasten the belt .and walk
out of thls cage and attempted to .get off the ride while it
was still in motion and was thrown back against one of the
supports. And, as I understand it, the death was caused by
severe internal injuries of a crushing nature. I have not
yet seen an autopsy report. My indications, from speaking ‘*to
the pathologist~and these are pretty much his words - were )
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that if she had been run over by a truck her pelvis and
hip area couldn't have been more destroyed or more crushed.
So, apparently, she was involved with a great deal of force
in the midsection of her bedy.

Senator Schlutér asked me here, last week, and I
imagine the main reason was for whatever comments I could
offer to perhaps avoid a repetition of this.

. In addition to this fatality, Trenton also had one

several months back on, I believe, a ferris-wheel type ride

- whenh another youngster fell or jumped from a rather high

point. Two people were involved in that, I believe, one
was killed and one was severely injured.

I think it is clear that what we need, and what we
don't have yet to my knowledge in any shape or form in this
State, is some form of inspection and mandatory .minimum
safety regulations. These, cbviocusly, are very difficult
for someone in the position that I am, and most of you are,
I presume, as lay people in this area, to try to devise or
even come up with ideas on.

With respect to the ride involved in this latest ]
fatality, it would seem to me that if there were some kind
of device that prevented any rider from removing the safety
belt, this fatality could have easily been évoidedn I would
guess, and it's only a guess, that that would be rather easy
to install - kind of like the things in many washing machines,
for instance, where the 1lid cannot be lifted up during the
high-speed rinse cycles. I would imagine that, if Whirlpool

ané Sears and the rest of these places can make a device there,

" these rides can also have some kind of device where there is

an'electrical or magnetic lock so that at any time this ride

is in motion that safety belt cannot possibly be removed.

I guess we're coming similar to that now in the new automcbiles
where you have the light on and the buzzer for the safety belts.
Of course, that is easy to get around because all you have to
do is make sure the belts are connected whether they're

around someone or not. But I think ih the type of ride and
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theseudifferent types of amusements, if you»have the operator

of that ride lock in the device and.that at that point that

device cannot, be unlocked again until it arrives. at a full

and complete stop, it would have aveided\at least 'this \ '~

last fatality. o oo b , " A

I, don't know, agaiﬁ, because of the engineering ¢
probleme involved, whether it's possible 'to permit a ride of
the nature in which the fatality oecurred to have a kind of -

I guess you would}call it - a "fail-safe" device which would
aptometically and quickly bring that ride to a stop. I don't’
know whether that would cause more injuries to the other
rlders or not, so it's difficult to say.

7 Again, one other p0551b111ty specifically w1th regard,
to this ride is a full cage- -like affair rather than just a ! ,
semi-cage affalr and then a safety belt in front.

I think it's without question that we do need some .
minimum' safety requirements; we do need inspection, periodic
1nspectlons' we do need a central authorlty or regional '
authorltles, at the very least, to make inspections, since

I thlnk it would be almost rldlculous to have some municipal

level authprltles because.you would have then hundreds of
different people making judgments.: It would either have to

be done on the' state level or at the very least a regional
1

' v -~

I think high insurance requlrements would have a

level.

beneficial effect because insurance companles have a habit of
checking carefully when there is a lot of money on the line.
I understand that many municipalities, in.permitting amuse-
ments of this type to come on to their property, do require ,
substantial insurance bonds to be posted and in most cases,
I am told, that the insurance cempanies have an inspector or
someone from their coﬁpany on hand te at least meke some form
of inspection in an attempt to avoid any'iﬁjuries which would
lead to law suits and liakilities.
Short of these kinds of,basic'régulations,\safety

regulationé and inspections, I don't know what you can do. I
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think what this whole idea has to be geared to is that
these rides attract children and young pecple, and young
people have a. habit of liking to take chances. Unless vou -
make these requirements mandatory and operate in such a way
that the people who go on the rides cannot of their own
volition remove the safety devices, I don't think you will
get anywhere at all. It's like the old - you know, that
manylétates have - nuisance doctrine recognizing the fact
that the kids and even some times the young adults will take
chances, stand up on roller-coasters and things of that sort.
And unless you make these safety devices operate in such a way
that once they are put in place they cannot be moved until g
the ride comes to a full and complete stop, we're going to go
nowhere. '

| I understand you have had or will have someone who
worked on Michigan's statute who is supposedly - and I don't
mean that facetiously but I don't know who he is - an expert
/in’the field who would be far better along those lines than I
am. But certainly,in view of the two fatal accidents we've
- had within the last six months in this County alone, something
is necessary and it is not sufficient to say that we haven't
had a fatality before that in some 30-odd years.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: - Does that conclude your t@séimgny,
Mr. Golden? ’ /

MR. GOLDEN: Yes, sir. i

SENATOR SCHLUTER: I have several questions but before
I start I would like to say that when I refer to the word
”operator”-I am not referring to the owner and manager of
rides who rents to the different fair grounds but to the
individual who is responsible for actually pushing the |
buttons and operating the brakes of a ride such as a round-up.

Do you feel, Mr. Golden, that it would be wise to have
state standards for qualification: to be an operator of a /
carnival ride?

MR. GOLDEN: I think it definitely would be advantageous.
The only thing I can say, other than that, would be that in
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view of what I consider - and I may just be way off base -
would be the type of people that you characterize as

operating the carnival rides, they seem to be of a type that

i§ here one day and gone the next, as of this point in time -
and maybe I'm thirty or forty years behind the times - it's
going to be difficult. When I referred to the "operator", I
also was referring to the person who was pushing the button. -
As I said, I guess you are all aware of what happéned involving
him and his alleged statements to- the police and to the press
within the last few days. The last I saw, he has been
sentenced I believe to 30 days for drunken and disorderly .
behaviof arising after the incident. But he has had at least
some history of drinking. And I think, that type of person
should be prevented in the same way as people operating cars -
you check to see if they're alcoholics, drug addicts, epiletics,
éhings of that nature. Even assuming all these infirmities

are sicknesses rather than anything else, still, because of

the nature of the problem, the nature of the beast and the
possible risk, you have to have competent people who are all
"there at all times. \

SENATOR SCHLUTER: After your examination of that
particular ride and the position of the safety belt, do you
feel that a youngster of age 7 should be allowed to go on
that ride if he is, say, or she is something like under 4
feet in height?

MR. GOLDEN: No. I think on a ride of that type there
also have to be regulations as far as age, height and weight,
with any ride. There are certain rides where it doesn't “
matter and I think this has to be taken into consideration.

Again, as I recall that belt - and I don't want to
be held to it now - was approximately 2% to 3 feet above
the level of the pfatform. When I got there in the evening
thé ride, as I said, was in operation. I saw one young man,
while the ride was slowing down, who' completely sat down so
that his head was either below the level of the belt or his
whole face was at the level of the belt and if anythiné had
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happened he would have been thrown out face first either
into the belt or he would have just slipped out all together.

So there should be, number one, the size, height,
and age regulations, and also, again, something to prevent
an individual from sliding over or under this safety device,
whatever it might be. '

- SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Golden, do you feel that the
operator should have a certain amount of discretion to allow
a person on a ride or to prevent the person from getting on
a ride if he feels in his judgment that the person is A
acting in a manner that might be. dangerous, such as indulging
in alcohol or is . .a hazard to the public?

MR. GOLDEN: Absolutely. I think even if a persoh
goes on a ride once and causes trouble and he wants to go
again, I think the operator there too should have the
opportunity and the discretion to remove him. All the rides,
at least in this area, that I've been to, be it the State
Fair or some of the local functions, when they bring in
either the same company or another similar company there
are usually uniformed on-duty members of the police as well
as special officers who are assigned. And, while I dox't
think force: should be used by an operator, I think there
are sufficient police in the immediate area in every case,

8o he has got to do that not only for the safety of the
individual involved but for the safety of others on the ride.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Would you say that these powers,
that you suggest the operator have,are sufficient for a‘
 state licensing board, for example, to examine a man's
character. and his morai turpitude, if you will, in qualifying
him for a license to operate?

MR. GOLDEN: I think the area that we're talking
about is at least as important as, for instance, the selling
of alcoholic beverages. It is my understanding that the
State ABC, as well as the local authorities who have licensing
powers, do have the right to investigate the background of

anyone seeking a liquor license. Here, again, you're dealing
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with something in which a ﬁuman,life\iSIinvolved, particg—‘
larly when you're dealinq with - as I said before - young\
people who sometimes don't act in their own best interest,
there must be this kind of power by any llcens1ng authorlty
and I think there should be such a llcens1ng authority.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Golden, if the State were to
promulgate, through the process of legislation and regulation<
certain safety standards which might by any estimate be con--
sidered to be rigorous, and if the manufacturer met these
standards, and if the owner of the ride met these standards,
and if the operator was duly licensed and qgal;fied, and
if there happened to be, even despite all of this, a death
or a serious injury, do you think the fact that the State
has sgt standards would be enough to indemnify the operator
ffom other normal discretionary powers fo insure safety?

MR. GOLDEN: Normally, the licending authorities
merely set minimum requirements. There is nothing to prevent.
any operator - now I'm talking about the owner rather than
the individual who just pushes the buttons - from instituting
and settihg up more stringent requirements than the- minimums
which might be set by any state or even the federal authori-
ties. | !

For instance, we have a Safety Construction Code in’
this State for such things as, when they work onkhigh (
buildings, the elevators and thaﬁ type of thing, and these
are examined and must be okehed or approved by the State.

Yet, in my career in trial work and civil litigation, there
have been a number of cases which have arisen, and the fact ,
that the State has approved is neither here nor there. In
fact, under the State Law now, the last I saw of it, that
would be not even admitted into a court room; that's all ’
privileged information, the state's examinations and the -
approval. So, again, thé basic statement is that. the State

]

would merely set up what they considered to be minimum

necessary standards. and there is no reason why a manufacturer

or an operator could not impose even more stringent standards.

~ . - ~
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SENATOR SCHLUTER:\ And I assume, from what you say,
the manufacturer or owner is still responsible, even after
meeting the minimum standards, to employ certain sound
principles of operation and construction which a reasonable
person’would employ and, if ﬁe doesn't employ these and
there is an injury or deéath, he's still liable.

MR. GOLDEN: Right. I think what you're getting into
here, probably the meeting of the requirements of a
licensing. authority would probably insulate such an/operatory
owner, or manufacturer, from perhaps criminal sanctions, not
necessarily civil sanctions. The standards of care are
quite different. In the civil area it's merely a standara
of reasonable care under the circumstances; the criminal
sanctions would impose a much more stringent test. And
I think there, once the individual has shown he has met
all those requirements, he would be insulated from any
- criminal sanctions. '

SENATOR SCHLUTER: That's all the questions I have.
Senator Epstein, do you have any? ' .

\ SENATOR EPSTEIN: No.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Golden.

MR. GOLDEN: Thank you.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Our next witness is Mr. Warren
~ook who is from the Agricultural Fair Association. Do
you have a prepared statement, Mr. Cock? . -

MR. COOK: Yes, I do.

SENATOR SéHLﬁTER: Very good. You may proceed.
WARREN C 0 C K: Senator Schlgter, my name is Warren
Cook, Secretary of the Agricultural Fair Association of
New Jersey. /

The Agricultural Fair Association of New Jersey is an
organization of the 21 officially recognized agricultural
fairs of the State.  Approximately half of these fairs
feature amusement rides during their annual summer events.
Some of these fairs have regular carnivals of which amuse-

ment rides are a portion and the rest have amusement or
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kiddie rides not in connection\ with a carnival.

My statement today, on the subject of- amusement ride
safety legislation, 1s to assert that our agrlcultural
fairs favor development of a workable statute whlch will
provide reasonable safety to customers and be workable
- for ride contractors and falr management. ‘In addition,
for the record, I would llke to point out just a few facts
regarding amusement rides at fairs:

1. Amusement rides at fairs are uspally‘set up and
put into operation within a short period of time. This is
not always the case, but usuallyj If "on site" inspection
is intended, the inspector would have to be available within
a tiﬁe frame which will not interfere with the operation of N
the fair which must take place on given dates and must be )
ready -to open at a certain hour.

v 2. Most amusement ride contractors at fairs are
interstate operators. ~

3. Most of the veryrfew accidents that we can '
attribute to rides at fairs in recent years have apparently
' been due to action on the part of customers in leaving or
"entering rides while they are in motion. I think this is
repeatlng what other people have sald here today.

4. Amusement rides furnlshed by reputable contractors
do provide a form of amusement and recreation, important
today in allowing young folks to release their stored-up
energy. -

5. Also, we're pleased that there will be a repre-
sentative here from Michigan since we feel that their five
years of experience with a very comprehensive amusement ride
safety act can be very helpful in providing information to
lthe Committee. ) '

6. We would like to point out that we hope that any
legislation will provide sufficient funds for enforcement
for the agency who will have the responsibility.

~In conclusionﬂ the Agricultural Fair Association of
New Jersey and the fairs which make up its membership are
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willing to provide further information and cooperate in
any way ‘in the development of a workable amusement ride
sgfety act.

Thank you.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you, Mr. Cook. 1 have one
question. -

You say, "If 'on-site' inspection is intended, the
inspector must be available within a time frame which will
not interfere with the operation of the fair which must
take place on given dates and must be ready to open at a
certain hour." If, however, you have a provision in the
law, such as is in the Michigan statute or in the Michigan
regulations, I think, which says that if a ride is disabled
because of a broken part - do you agree with the provision’
in the Michigan law which says it shall not be started up
again until it is inspected?

MR. COOK: Most certainly. My point here was that
hopefully the entire operation of a fair or a carnival
would not be held up because of either lack of inspection,
because the inspector couldn't be there, or because, we
will say, just one ride might be inoperable. This.is
merely to keep - I think Mr. McKay made the point =-- -
to keep things flowiné in the normal oxrder of this type of
business.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you.

Senator Epstein?

SENATOR EPSTEIN: No qguestions.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Cook.

We do have at this time the Deputy Commissioner of
the Department of Insurance, Mr. Morgan Shumake. Do‘you
have a prepared statement, Mr. Shumake?

Thank you. Mr. Shumake, if you\will identify yourself

and your interest.
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W. MORGAN' SHUMAKE: Certainly. 'I‘am W.

" Morgan Shumake, Depﬁty Commissioner of,Insurance”for the

State of New. Jersey. , w ' -
| First of all, I would like to‘thank you for the
opportunity to be heard on what I‘oonsider\to beé a very
significant piece of legislation. I am certain that the
average ‘citizen of this State,when enjoying amusement -
devices, believes that he is protected by a much nigher
degree of regulation: than-he is in fact. ‘ [ "
I will direct my comments to the value of'requiring
rather high, liability insurance limits on'all amusement
devices operating in New Jersey. ' There are three specific
’ advantages to such an insurance requirement. ‘ (

b 1. After all the efforts of. safety regulatlons have
failed and injury or death results, the loss -to the 1njured
person or his heirs will be paid by an authorized insurer.

\21/ Before an insurance policy with high limits would
be issued by an insurer, an inspection of the premises would
be made and, where necessary, safety recommendatlons to make
. the risk insurable would be issued and complled with before
coverage was made effectlve. : \

3. Risks, which may by their very nature be
uninsurable, could not operate without insurance. N

Not too many years ago, trampolines were introduced as
a new form of recreation. Anyone of any age for perhaps 50¢
‘could bounce on & trampoline for a given period of time with
no experience, no training and, often times; no supervisionr
it quickly became apparent that people would bounce up and
off these devices'and, while I recall no serious injuries,

there were large numbers. of broken arms{/legs, sprains and
the claims were so great that the operators could not have
\paid a premium commensurate with the risk. The result was
that I know of no trampoline facilities open and available:

to the general-public in our resort areas today.

7

_There is an amusement emerglng today known as a "walk
on the moon" where people walk along a sponge type surface
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"and to a large degree lose control of the direction in wﬁich
they bounce.‘ This risk may very well be uninSuraﬁle in
that participants collide and suffer injufies for which{they
make\clainsagainst the operator. o

I am told by profess1onal amusement 1nspectors employed
in the insurance 1ndustry that there are two baSlC tenets
of regulatlon@ : :

1. Every saféty control shall have a back-up control.:

2. The key to safety is "who operates the‘ride”m

Not too many years ago, two children were killed when
an enclosed hovror house type ride caught on fire and the young
1nexper1enced operator panlcked and shut down the ride leaving
the children trapped in a car ln81de the horror house. It
was probable that if the train had continued through they
would have emerged eafely on £he/outside.

- I believe that there should be the appointment of a -

safety 1nspector at each major risk who must follow generally

the regulatlons of the Department of Labor and must keep a log

of unsafe conditions. Someone should be charged with periodic .,

investigating to see that such a log exists and that entries
éfe‘made regularly and the conditions criticiéed are promptly
corrected. '

One of the major concerns, I believe, should be the
transient or mobile amusement operator. Many of their rides
loperate on the average of a tﬁreemday stand which results in
the rides being put up and taken down by casual unsupervised
labor with a frequency greater than enticipated by the manu- -
facturer. Many of these rides are separately ihcerporated
and in the event of death or injury,]the extent of recovery is
‘limited to the valueeof the ride unless liability insurance
exists with adequate limits.

I have attached hereto a copy of an Amusement Park
Check List for loss control techniques used 'by the inspectors
of a major insurer. f think you will find that they produce
a good quality of inspection. (See p. 66’A)

Should your actions result in the establishment of a;

N
) /
~ .
\ - }
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State-operated inspection program, I can convey the offer
of the insurance' industry to aid in any such training pfo—
gram. Slides are available that are'presentl& used by
the insurance companies and an inspector traihee\would be -
wélcomed to travel with insurance compény inspectors to gain
from their experience. ’ \

We cannot rely upon the amusement dev1ce manufacturer -

!

to build in maximum safety standards. There have been

_ instances where newly 'designed rides were opened to the

public with inadequate strength or control. Comments’ in the
Aﬁﬁsement Park Check List attached will give illustrations

of alteration after public use. Specifically, I would call

your attention to \thevridg known as the "round-up" where,

it is stated that the original Model #30 had a rocker shaft

which had a tendency to fail. This shaft was the main pivot
for the boom and the main wheel assembly during elevation.
The manufacturer has, in later models, increased the size of
this shaft to 4%" diameter. The manual states that these
larger dlameter shafts and bushlngs are readily available
from the manufacturer. ) '

In th}s type of an instance, the insurance company - .

would not provide cowverage unless the improved or larger

+ diameter shaft had been instailed in the mechanism.

Gentlemen, if there are any specific questions; I will .

. be pleased to answer them or, failing that; get the answers

for you.
Thank’you. . /
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Shumake.
Mr. Shumake, with your experience in Staté Government.-
and your knowledge of this particulér problem, which agency
or which bureau in State Government would you suggest as being
most qualified to administer a safety program for carnival rides?
MR, SHUMAKE: /There is, I believe, a program within s
the Dgpaftment of State Police that regulates racing evenfs,
drag races and thét type of thing, and I would think that

whoever regulates phe'Legalized Games of Chance - I'm not
/ ! '
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sure, is that still under the Alcoholic Bevgragé Control
«Board? »

SENATOR SCHLUTER: \It"s'sepafate.

MR. SHUMAKE: It's separate now. I believe they have
inspectors that, if not presently qualified, could be
qualified.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Shumake, the insurance
companies have qualified inspectors who make routine )
inspections, I take it?

MR. SHUMAKE: Not all insurance companies but those
that ,specialize in this type of risk do have qualified
inspectors. )

SENATOR SCHLUTER: If the State were to undertake a
cbmp;ehensive program, woula there be any conflict in
having State inspectors and insurance inspectdrs?

MR, SHUMAKE: I would see no conflict, no. There
would be no conflict.

' SENATOR SCHLUTER: What type of qualifications for
a Staﬁé inspector would you, off the top of your head,
recommend? ) ‘

MR. SHUMAKE: I would sort of hedge the question
by suggesting that I berhaps get the qualifications used
by the insurance industry in the employment of an inspector
and make them available to the Committee.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: The question was asked of the
previous witness or two witnesses ago regarding insurance
coverage, if, for example, the State had standards for a
certain ride, for the manufacturer and for the operator and
for the owner, and all of these standards were met but there
was én iﬂjury or a fatality because if a reasonable or
prudent operator had been a little more careful, a little
more assiduous in their attentién to detail it might have
Qfevented it. Would you care to comment on that possibility
from the insurance point of view? '

MR. SHUMAKE: Yes. I think that was one of the first
points that I tried to touch on that, having done everythiné
reasonable and prudent to avoid injury, injury will still

4
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result. Wthh is one of the reasons for having insurance
becuase in that case the 1nsurance company would certainly
pay without lltlgatlon. JAnd I think there is just a limit

as to how far you can engineer or protect. There willi still

T be some mistakes. "And there is always samethlng more that

maybe the operator could have done, but it has to be judged
on the basis of a reaeonable attempt, I think. -

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Would you care to comment on the ‘
need or possibility of federal leglslatlen in this area'>

MR. SHUMAKE: ‘I haven't really given any thought to
that aspect. I think that there might be some need for
federal legislation on interstate mobile amusement devices.
I would recommend, and I did not touch on it in my remarks,

that any insurance that is acceptable, whoever ends up

A
|

accepting it be an authorized insurer of the State of New

Jersey or an eligible surplus line insurer. I would not

want to necessarily rely upon, let's séy, the insurance

'regulation of the State of Missouri to protect New Jersey

c1tlzens with a travellng.amusement device that might be

housed 1n Missouri and insured in Missouri. :
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you, Mr. Shumake.

7

N

Senator Epstein?

SENATOR EPSTEIN: No questions.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much.
MR. SHUMAKE: Thank you.’

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Now at this tlme I would llke to
call on Mr.. George Ch;istlan. Mr. George Christian 'is

?

filling in for Mr. William Reed who is the Director of the
New Jersey Legalized Games of Chance Control Commission, the
Bingo Commission. y | 7
GEORGE CHRTISTTIAN: Senator and members of
the Committee, my name is George ﬁﬂ Christian. I am a
Field. Investigator for the State Pegalized Games of Chance
Control Commission. o ‘ ,
The responsibility of the Commission is the administra-

tion and control and enforcement of our Games of Chance Laws,
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" talked to over a period of years the actual carnival

‘or inspection of amusement rides. Constantly, throughout

either a local or state agency.

this State.

/
spec1f1cally the B;ngo and Raffles Llcen51ng Law.

Under the Raffles Law, one of our respon31bllltles is
the games and wheels conducted at carnivals. For a pericd of
the last 11l years, I”ve conducted onms1tek1nspect;ons of
the various carnlvals throughout the State. ) [

The information that I feel I mlght be able to assist -
the Commlttee with is based on my personal observation and
interviews ‘with the organizations who sponsor carnivals,
the people who operate\the carnivals, - I've met with an
operators themselves - the people who actually operate the
rides and, of course,,the people who ride on them.

We' Ve had problems crop up in thls area.. Initially,

I was surprlsed myself that ‘there was no State regulation-

our 1nspectlons in the State, when we talk to people the ~

, citizens and the people who ride on the rides assume that

the rides are safe and they also assume and are surprised -
to hear that there is no inspection of rides by any agency,

We've heard considerable testimony relating to the operm

ration of carnivals, the large carnivals at our State fairs

and county fairs, principally staffed by Amusements of
America which happens to be the largest carnival ride

~operator, I think at the present time he's the largest

operator in the State of New Jersey and possibly in the

 United States.. - However, to give, the Committee a picture

of what this covers, we have many, many other carnivals in

e

This last carnlval season, 1972 through April, May, .

\ June, July to September, the Commission issued 270 licenses

covering games of chance at carnivals which, in effect, means
we had 270 organlzatlons which ran carnivals throughout the

\State. Amusements of America is one of the biggest. However,

I have here a list of 12 other amusement ride or carnival
operators throughout the State. Amusements of America is
the biggest. Generally, it has been my experlence that the
* 18 A \ | .
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orgéhizations that are engaged in.a carnival try to seek
Amusementé of America because it has thé-best equipment,

the newest thing. This has become a highly competitive
business. The people who wish to raise funds, your churches,
religious groups, fire éompanies, first aid squads, civic
organi;atibns, fratérnal organizations - the carnivals are
now on the increase. The decline of our amusement parks,

the closing of Palisades Park was the last big one, - the
peoplé are going back to carn%vals and there is qﬁite a
demand. &

My concern élways has been not only for the person who
rides on these rides but the organizations who sponsor thése
carnivals. At the present time, if they can't get one of the
big ridel operators, the demand is so great for the carnival
season that they take whoever they can get. _

Over a period of years, I have observed, in many
cases, serious defects in the equipment that is utiliZed'by—
many of these carnival operators. Amusements of America is
a large corporation, it has a staff of supervisors and
directors, mechanics and operators. They operate an inter- .
national unit, a national unit, various local units, they
go throughout the State of New Jersey. However, most of our
‘operators are small‘opefétors. Usually they are family owned
businesses where the man owns it and he is usually assisted
by his son. The major difficulty that these people are having
today, and they're in trouble, is competent help. Because
it's such a short season and it's jammed in, they travel
throughout the various towns; they must live on the road in
trailers; they cannot get regﬁlar help. Where Amusements of
America is in operation all year round throughout the country,
these smaller operators generally use their family, their
chiléren and sometimes anybody‘that they can get who actually
is not working. ‘ |

I completely concur with the Mercer County Prosecutor's
Office in the characterization of some of the types of people
who are operating carnival rides. They should not only be
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near a p%ece of mechanical équipment, they shouldn't be

near people. And I have observed the operation of these -

children on rides that became ill, children on rides who

became frightengd where the operators weren't even obsgerving
the ride in Qperafion so they could stop this to get the

child off.

\ In addition to that, I would like to p01nt out here
that I am not a quallfled engineer and I am not a technical
expert on structural steel or rides or anything else. My
observations would be what the normal citizen might observe
on some of the equipment. Some of the equipment is antiquated
and it's old, in these small operations throughout the State.
They"ve had it in use for years and usually it's old equipment
that a better operator got rid of and sold to him. In most

. cases the)manufacturer has been out of busineés for vyears
and it's impossible to get the proper spare parts on this-

‘SO they_fiX\it up. Generally their maintenance program
consists of a large hammer - and I don't mean that to be
facetious, that's what they utilize to straighten out a part.
Most of the things you can just walk up and look at are non-=-
operating safety devices that are supposed to work, leather
safety belts that are worn and cracked, locking devices that
are loose: you can slam a door on the ride and the lock ,
falls off; lock pins of the cotter type pin, they!re either
locse, they're worn or they're rusty: missing éafety devices,
lock pins and cotter pins. _ k
Most or all of these rides now are mobile. They are
trucked either on a trailer or put in back of a truck. They
are operated either by electrical generators or gasoliné

’eﬁgines. It's easy enough to observe. Most of the carnivals

rare on grounds of supermarket parking lots and they use bare

electric cable, bare wiring is laying about. And I am con-
cerned, as I said before, not only with the riders tut the
operators, the safety of the operators themselves. They
have large fly wheels with no protective guards, drive belts

N\ \
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flapping around, and the people walking/on and off this
equipment could just slip and fall into. They operate
these rides from time to time when it's drizzling or in
the rain, making it twice as difficult’ for people to have
a safe ride on them.

\ There is no question and I have felt for many years
that legislation is necessary, some way to' regulate and'
control and inspect the amusement rides of the State. ,

The tremendous interest in the games of chance, ‘
particularly in the carnival game license, indicates that this
will arise. Every day we are having new operators come into

\ the amusement games business. And I think, because there is

"so much business to be had, we are leaving ourselves, at
this time, wide open for any individual to buy himself a
 ride and throw himself in the carnival business.

I have spoken to people, the sponsors, and they assume
the ride cperator is properly insured or the ride operatora
will supply them with insurance certificates. They‘awe not
absolutely sure. In many cases, the sponsocoring orgaﬁizations
are not on their own property.‘ They sponsor the carnival
but they’'re on a supermarket or municipal parking lot. And
iﬁ there is accident or injury, you could have a three-party
suit there, not only the operator of the carnival, the ride
operator, the sponsoring organization and the person who owns
the property. 'These people are not sure. They are good
organizations, fraternal groups, but they are not experienced
in handling these types of people and contracts. Many of
the contractg, apparently, aren\t worth the paper they are
written on, or the insurance»binders. They have no way of
knowing whether the insurance is wvalid at the tlmékthe
carnival is in operation. ) R

o I concur also with the earlier testimony that-over
a period of years'there have been many more accidents that

- have not received the publicity and are not kno&n because
there ié_ﬁo central reporting agency to collect this informa-

s tion.
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I might point oué, in previous testimony you asked
about the agency possibly best qualified. I believe that
in the State of New Jersey we\have already, as part of
State Government, an excellent agency that could engage in
this. In the Department of Labor and Industry we have the
Bureau of Engineering and Safety. This Bureau is responsikle
for the worker health and safety act., construction safety
act, mine safety act, explosive safety act. They are also
responsible for any safety activity of a general nature.

They have right within their Department the legal, technical
and inspection staff, well qqallﬁied to handle this. They-
are the people who handle the factories and machines. This
would be ideal. I understand this Bureau has an excellent
reputation for its handling and inspection of what their
present responsibility is. I believe that they could pick
this up. o

" Initially, I would feel thét a ride operator should
register with the State, rather than have local and municipal
licenses, Because of the mobility of these people, moving
from town to town, it would be difficult for them to move
in and file in advance for a local permit. If we have registra-
tion, there would be no question on the part of these ride
operators what their responsibility would be to the law. |

Do you have any questions, Senator? )

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Christian.

How many are on the staff of the Legaliéed Games of
Chance Commission?

MR. CHRISTIAN: In our field, we have 6 field '

investigators.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: You have 6 field investigators.

MR. CHRISTIAN: Yes. /

SENATOR SCHLUTER: What do they do in‘fhe winter time?

MR. CHRISTIAN: We're responsible for the complete
investigation of the conduct of the bingo games. During the
winter time we are engaged'in inspections of the bingo games g

and the various investigations involved in the conduct of

22 A )



'

‘bingo in the iﬁdgpendbnt organizations gnd the commercial
halls throughout the State. } ’

SENATOR SCHLUTER: If the Legislature developed N
a set of stéte standards and é>program for_adminisfration, \
do you feel your Adgency is qualified to review insurance
coverage with operators? ) \

MR, CHRISTIAN: I'm negative on that Senator.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Pardon me? .

MR. CHRISTIAN: No, I don't think - - Under our
present organizational setup there haslbgen such a
tremendous increase in the conduct of legalized gambling
and the various new forms that are coming in that our
staff, at the present time, - I'm an expert, I'm a field
/%nvestigator énd an expert on legalized gambling in its
various forms as we now allow it in the State of New Jersey.
As far as insurance and technical inspections, at the
present time we're not qualified”to handle anything like that.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Does your staff check to see that
municipal ordinances are adhered to in anyway?

MR. CHRISTIAN: Yes, sir. The Games of Chance Law,
the Bingo and Raffles Licensing Law, - the basic administra-
tion of the law is on the munidiﬁal level. The licenses
are issued by the boroughs and townshibé and cities, i
throughout the State. . They're issued there. We're the \
overall controlling agency. We, of course, meet with and
keep close contact with municipalities in the administration
of the stafute. v , -

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. -

Senator Epstein? ) .

SENATOR EPSTEIN: .No questions.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you. very much, Mr. Christian.

MR. CHRISTIAN: You are certainly welcome, sir, and
I would just like to note that the Commission will continue
to cooperate with your Committee and support it in éhy way
possible. And just - not in passing but after my concern'

for so many years, as a father of 4 kids who love the
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bodrdwalk rides and-amusement rides, I can thank you
personally for your concern for the safety of the children
in this State. . )
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you. Thank you for your
‘testimony. | ' k\
Has anyone else come in who has not signed up who
would care to - we' re coming down to our last couple of

w1tnesses - you may sign up with Mr. Caramalis over here.

Now I think we can hear from Mr. Estes. If Mr. Estes

would take the stand,please, and identify yourself.
\ Do you have any formal reﬁarks or written testimony,
Mr. Estes? | ’

MR. ESTES: No, I didn't bring any formal pre-
sentation. However, I did leave with the Committee some
material that I think is pértinent to the hearing.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. If you will identify
yourself, sir, past and present, and then proceed with your
testimony.

WILLTIAM ESTES: My name is William Estes. I
was with the Michigan Department of Labor for 14 years as
a Special Assistant to the Director of the Department. I
retired from the Department of Labor about 3 years ago and
I am presently employed as a Safety Engineering Consultant

by the American Recreational Equipment Association.

| I think one of the reasons why I could not make a
formal statement for presentation is that I didn’'t know in
which area a formal statement would be most effective. I
notice that we've gone through about seven different areas
of concern, all of them pertinent to the problem that we
have.

I think the first and most important concern that
we have here today is with the étatutory requirements that
will be necessary to start an effective prograﬁ in the
State. “

T have furnished the Committee with a copy of the
Michigan Act, Act 225 of the Public Acts of l966 which.
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is an act to provide foruthe/inspection, lieensing and
regulation of carnival amusemént rides, and to provide

fer the safety of the publ;c using carnival amusement rides:
to create a carnival safety board in the Department of
Labor; and to provide for the disposition of revenues, to
make appfopriations and to provide penalties for violations.
) I have also provided the Commitee with suggesﬁions
for amendment to that Act. I don’t believe this is the
\proper time and place to go into the history of how the Act
_was ofiginated and conceived, and I think reading\it will
indicate why some amendments will be necessary at some date
in the future. However, it is a workable vehicle and
should not be tampered with until the time arrives.

All of the discussions that we've had here today on
statutes, operations, employees, equipment, insurance, '
regulations in other states, inspection rules and inspection
personnel, operator persohnel( are all pertinent.

I have been reviewing my material that is contained
in the Code of the State of Michigan and 1n the Operational
Procedures,which is published and given to every operator 1n
the State, during the discussions by these other people, and
I find that every /topic has been dealt with. There has been
some consideration - I would hesitate to say how many hours
of discussion have gone into forming this Code and these
Rules and Regulations. ,

B} ,Another subject that I have presented to the Committee
today has been an outline prepared by the American Ride
Safety -Committee for an American Nationel Standards Institute
Code or Standard. I think that you people are all aware of
the old American Standards which'are‘now American National
Standards Institute or ANSI Codes. ' o

And the question here of federal regulation, universal
coding, 'has come up\many times. We've taken the bull by the
horns and set down and built a table of contents or an
outline of what we feel should be included in here. We

start w1th the de51gn of . the rlde, the engineering, the very
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conception ofi a ride. This would not apply to the public
when the ride is in the field but it would apply to all .
manufacturers of rides. They would have to come up to a
certain threshold standard in order to build a ride
properly or a ride that would be acceptable. We are at

the present time writing the language for this Section 2, {
called Design.

The next big problem, starting from the bottom, is
after we éet the design details worked out and have it on
the board and the blueprint is out, is the actual fabrica- '
tion of rides. This section contains material on the
fitting of parts, the installation of fasteners, proper
welding, the types of adhesives to be used, woods, metals,
everything that goes‘'into the ride; a quality control
program to see that the material is fabricated as designed;
certification of materialslthat go into the rides; certifi-
cation of the processes that we're using, such as certified
welders working on parts, certification of the workmen
themselves to be sure that John Doe doesn't do a chewing-gum
weld job on something that's going to support his son or
daughter or wife or myself or anyone else; a program of
random tests to ultimate destruction, that is taking parts
that are de31gned and fabricated and sending them to a
testing laboratory where they will be tested to ultimate
‘destruction; a 100% nondestructive testing program for all
critical parts, axle shafts, parts that are going to hold
human beings: a fabrication inspection program, step by
step to see that they are properly made; records of
serially numbefeﬁ production parts, so that at some future
date we will find out whether the part that failed, if we
have a failure, is a part that was originally designed or
something that someone built in a back-yard machine shop
to replace it without anyone's knowledge; requirements to
keep inspection records of all these tests that are being
made:; and records of field failures and corrective measures -

this is’something that sounds very simple but it is, in fact,
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a very difficult procedure to find out where we had a
few failures and what was done to correct it; and final
inspection of every finished part, everything that goes
out of the factory is completely inspected, operated and
put into A-1 working condition before it leaves the’
factory.

Up to this point we are working in the factory itself
and all of these points that we have here are being observed
in some form in the manufacturer's plant today. They are
not 100%. Probably the Arrow Manufacturing Company that
builds equipment for the large parks and Disneyland, Disney-
world, people of this kind, the large, heavily operaged
equipment manufacturers do have evéry one of these steps in
their factories. This isn't something that you dream could
be done, it's something that can be done and will be done.

We find that communications, like everything else,
are very lacking, so we are presently engaged in the prepara-
‘tion of manuals for erection, for operation, for maintenance,
for inspection, and for part replacement. To some degree,
there is this material available but not completely from
everyone. We feel that it should be required.

Then we go into the electrical systems, how they are
installed, whether they are for power transmission or
decorative lighting; provisions for fire prevention - this
has been mentioned here today, the fire hazards that we
have. These can all be-rhandled at our level.

Then we go into a section which will deal with the
operators and impinge directly on,the<public - an erection
manual with the proper bulletins and material to show them
how to erect a ride properly. Every manufacturer now does
have a bulletin that goes out with his ride. but when we
reviewed it we found out that perhaps the language could be
changed to be made a little more clear. And each ‘
manufactufers,now is working in this area. It will deal
with space requirements, horizontal requirement for space,
overhead requirement for space, foundations, blocking;
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assembly and disassembly of temporary structures; it will
go into the supervision area to cover the hazards of the
ereéti@ni the quality and assembly of the parts: the tools
and equipment that are necessary; all phases of erection.
and, five, we have another manual or another section
to this ANSI Code which will deal with operation, the one
area here that seems to be the wolliest, from the testimo ry
@hat I've heard today, and it brings out many of the points
that have come up, the control of the operation, with a.
manual and bulletins and everything that is necessary to
cover it: operating procedures; persons in the area;
overloading: overspeeding = the two biggest hazards in the
whole carnival amusement business; windstorm hazards:; mal-
functions of\equipment; supervision; and qualification of
operators, what is é good operator, what should he know,
what type should he be, and answers to many of the little
questions that we've had here; and passenger cdntrolﬁ
which we haven't talked about but which is a-big. problem;
misconduct of passengers. who are in the area, people who
are perhaps overexcited br intoxicated or need some guidance;
all of these areas will be, dealt with. Then the inspection
by the cperator prior to and during operation. We have
to tell him what to look for before he starts up and what
to watch for while he is operating:; we'll deal with his
housekeeping problems, his storage and handling of
flammable materials; we'll deal with signal systems and
foundations and fences, and access and egress to the rides,
electrical systems, guarding machinery, air and hydfaulics,
power sources, wire ropes, the whole category.

Then we have another section on maintenance. Many
rides have trouble because they are not properly maintained,
they don't know where to oil them and claim they never were
told:; they don't know wheﬁ this part is getting worn that
they're going to be in deep trouble - at least, these are
the stories they‘tell the manufacturer when they bring a

ride back in poor condition. So, we will have record-keeping
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here again. )
Schedule of maintenance programs. This has to be
done annually, this-monthly, this daily. Housekeeping '

‘problems, again. And we will probably update service

manuals on how hoxminimize wear .and get the maximum
reliability and attractiveness out of our rides.

Once,K again, we have personnel reqﬁirements, who is
going to do this work what type of person; replacement of
worn partS° the use of genuine parts rather than making a
jerry-rlgged part; specific information on adjustment\for
fit and proper alignment; functionability of all safety
devices - sometimes people don't check all the devices that
we put on the rides; and the maintenance of air hydraulic -
systems is getting to be a big problem because our newer
rides are all very sophlstlcated and require not just the
ordlnary Joe but a real, well-trained mechanic to maintain
these rides properly so that they will operate safely.

Then we have another manual which should be of
value to every state, every insurance carrier, even the
police department of a small municipality, which is a field
inspection manual, how to inspect, |

We will divide that into two parts, the annual
inspection which is done in a dismantled condition, and
the use of nondestructive materials, the visual part of
an inspection. Then we have an assembled inepection'which
is visual and functronal. You can't use nondestructive
teéting very well on an already assembled fride.

This will go right on down through all of the phases
of inspection.

Then we have one last section which - we're going to

~change its position in here - is called Testing at the present

time, ,Section No. 8 on Page 10, but it will go up into. our
flrst three sectlons dealing with design and fabrication.
ThlS is testing to be performed by the manufacturer to verify

‘his des1gn.‘ This is where we put on overloads, we'll test

parts to destruction, we will make sure that if we design a
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sweep to carry 3,000 p@unds/that it will carry 6,000 to
9,000 poundé before any sign of failure. This will be
the function of the manufacturer and he will have these
things observed and witnessed. It probabkly will be
perfprmed by an outside testing laboratory because it's
pretty hard to have the doctor treat himself. And
certified copies of this material will be sent to any
state\aﬁthority° So that if they question the integrity of
a ride or wonder whether it will actually carry, the weights
and loads and speéds that the salesman says it will, you
will have that information at your fingertips and can
gquestion the designers and engineers. : .
And the last area that we will deal with is Rebuilt
or Modified Riding Devices. Many rides that leave the
factories today come back in a condition that you wpuldn“t_
recognize them because some mechanic down the line has
altered the ride, he knows better than the engineer who
designed it what should be in it.

(

I can think of one ride in particular, the ferris
wheel. There are two or three companies in the business
right now that are taking old ferris wheels and trailer-
mounting them and making hydraulics out of them. They no
longer have the integrity that was designed into that
equipment; neither are they required by any law,that we
know of at the present time, to assume responsibility for
design and reliability of this rebuilt material.

I think when we get this all put together we will
have a set of criteria that we've been longing for here
on a national basis because this materiaiﬂ while not law,
will represent a concensus, a cross-section of the entire
industry. '

The ride manufacturers themselves cannot sit down
and write this manual. We will have to have committees from
the operators, from the park owners, from tﬁe maintenance
people. AndNthekANSI people themselves have several boards
that are set up to examine this material, electrical people,
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engineering people, metal standards, there are about 19 of
them, 19 bcocards that this material has to be sent to for
approval before it can be published as a concensus publi—
cation. ’ i ’

The saddest pért of it all is that the entire ’
outline there cannot be completed over night, naturally,
with 19 or Zp boards to work on it. We do hope to meet
with the present requirements of OSHA, that's the Office
of Safety and Health Administration, Federal Government. <
They have,alreadﬁ published regﬁlations within OSHA
that are specifically outlined for carnivals and amusement
parks. This is Sub-Section G, Electrical., We will have to
conform with Federal regulation right now in that line.
There isn't any and, if or but. The Federal people are
here. , ’ ) \

If we do not do something of this kind and if stafeé
do not enact workable , eqﬁitable lgwé, the Federal people
will be in and take over our responsibilities. I feel that
this would not be the best thing to have happen.
| JI have, some time in the past, gone through the
process of writing to every state - 'I and several other -
people that are interested in this business - to find out
what kind of regulations -they have. And I do have a copy '.
of the response which is about a Yéar old but you can make
‘copies of it if you wish, to tell who has regulation and.
who doesn't and which department administers it. I think
that might be useful to your Committee. ’

' Now, I think that's about as far as I can go unless
you want to ask some questions and we can discuss specific
parts of this. ' ) |

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you, Mr. Estes. And I ghinﬁ
Mr. Caramalis took note of that last point where you referred

to other state statutes and we would appreciate that.
MR. ESTES: Good. I will get some copies made.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: We do thank you and Mrs. Estes

for traveling from Michigan and wg‘hope you enjoy!ygur stay

in Trenton. s ,
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I have a number of questions.
Mr. Estes, do you take issue - and I hope you will
be candid -- do you take issue with any basic points that’
were made by previous witnesses as far as\§our experience
showing this to be not substantiated by the facts?
MR. ESTES: Oh, I can think of one right off the bat
' whith was a lulu that my friend, Bill MacKay,made, the
fact that Michigan's Inspection Division was designed to
be self-supporting. It isn't, nor does the schedule of
fees anywhere near support the activities. The activity of
that Division - it's called the Ski - Carnival Safety Division
in thé State of Michigan - it is a budgeted group dependent
upon the Legislature for approﬁriation from the General Fund.
The income generated from the inspection of skdi 1lifts and
carnival rides defer less than one-third of the expense.
This was discussed by the Carnival Amusement Safety
Board and by the Ski Area Safety Board at the inception of
their code writing and, at that time, the fees would be at
least ten times what they are published. And the then
Director 'of the Depérﬁmenﬁ of Labgf,Tﬁomas Rommell, said
‘we are here to protect the publict we're not here to make
money; and we need enough money to make this reasonable
and‘realistic to the people who are being inspected but
not tolbay fdk,the total bill.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Is the fee schedule included in
this materiai?
MR, ESTES: Yes. It's in the Code. $5.00 for a
permit, for instance. |
SENATOR SCHLUTER: $5.00 for a permit for what? for
each ride? N
MR. ESTES: No. We have é,dual system. We have a
permit system where everyone intendiné to play in the State
of Michigan has to obtain a permit to operate; that. is,
every unit.
. SENATOR SCHLUTER: Amusements of America?
' MR. ESTES: Well, Vivonas have five. If they are

’
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going to play in here they would require five permits,

one for each of his units, $5.00 apiece.: That covers the
whole unit. 1In order to get this, he has to supply

certain material - I think, without loocking, it's all
printed out in here, - but he must supply us with the
number of rides and the titles of them that he intend; to
bring in and play in the area:; his itinerar& for that

unit; evidence of insurance; and the dates that he will
rlay, includ&ng the date that he will arrive on the lot.

If he's going to opeﬂ on Monday morning and he was going

to pull in Sunday night or Saturday night, we want to know
that because it's at that time that we would be able to
make our inspection to the greatest advantage. While the
"iron is coming down off the truck and before they put it
together, we can see all the integral parts, to work with it.
Then he must have this permit. The greatest enforcement
tool that we have established in the Code is to remove

that permit from that unit. That would shut the whole show
down, not justlone ride but the whole show. We have never
done this yet but there is a possibility there.

And we have another section where we inspect each
ride individually, and the charge for every ride is $10.00 -
for the inspection. I think we charged $25.00 for a fixed
roller coaster. That's a big park model roller coaster.
That doesn't even hardly get your hat off in the work. It
takes three days to a week to do an adequate job on a
roller coaster. And I think it was $40.00 for fixed aerial
tramways that are being used for amusement purposes, which
coincided with a charge that we make for ski rides.

I might say that the reason that we call this the
Ski-Carnival Amusement Division, Safety Division, is the
fact that we have ski areas in Michigan that operate in
the wintertime and carnivals and parké that operate'in the
summertime. And the same crew of inspectors inspect skis
in the winter and carnivals in the summer. So that we
have a smail division within a division for that particular ’

/
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purpose, within the Department of Labor. We had requested

10 inspectors, to begin with, and we received 4, and I

think they are presently working with 3 but are hopeful that
the new budget will bring them back to 4 again.

' SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Estes, with regard to édministram
tion, I read in the Michigan Law that they have a separate
commission & 7 members which establishes the rules and
regulations and standards.

MR, ESTES: Right;

SENATOR SCHLUTER: What are the advantages or dis-
advantages Sf an independent board which has citizen members
versus a bureau or an agency of state government, for example
'a bureau of carnival safety in the Department of Labor and
Industry? , \

MR. ESTES: We had our Division of Carnival Safety.
This was the administrative and enforcement division. We do
not have representation that we would like to see on a board
within our bureau. The Board, as created, gave representatives
from amusement parks, carnivals - let me see, I better get
the old one here because I had some arguments with it -= these
péOple are appointed by the Governor with the advice and con-
sent of the Senate. The terms of the members shall be four
. years except - so forth and so on, so that they will stagger
cut. Of the six appointed members of the Board, one shall
be a representative of amusement park operators, one a -,
representative of carnival operators, one shall be a
representative of retail merchants associations, and one
shall be a registered professional engineer, and two shall
represent the general public. Now the seventh member of '
this board is the Director of the Department of Labor. So
Mr. Rommell and I made some remarks that we would like to
amend the Act at some convenient date, we would like to remove
the Director of the Department of Labor from this operation
because in other parts of the Code he sits as judge. If
Mr. Vivona didn”t like what we wrote and thought we were

imposing on him, he can ~ there is a procedure set up that
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he can ask for a hearing to have the law reléxed or eveﬁ
taken awéy: and here, the same man that passed it is going
to sit in judgment on it. It just isn't good feasible wafk,
It puts an awful strain on a man. And we found that the o
retail people - that must have sounded well when they passed
it in the Legislature but when we hunted around to find a
retail association, we couldn't find one, so we had to do the
Best we could and we found a man who was interested in that -
field to act with us. , '

I think in my new one we would recommend that a
member of the Fair Board or somebody who would be closer
ﬁo the activity be required as a required occupation, or
Ed move it up and have one more member of the general public:
although I feel that the Fair Board does represent the public,
and théreby we would get a little better balance for thinking
in the area.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you feel that, if.a government
bureau or agency, for example, in our Department of Labor
and Industry - it's comparable to Michigan's Department of
Labor, I guess, - with proper administrative procedure, 'where
you have hearings and due process, and so on, - do you think
they would be capable of promulgating a code, a safety code?

MR. ESTES: I think they are capable of it, yes, but
here, again, we're not bringing in the representation of
the various people that we'ré governing. Iowa presently has
a law where the Director of the Department of Labor is the
czar of this business. He can set up little committees within
his own, and you run into a real personal problem here. It
would depend on the person as to whether you were going to A

‘get a viable act or not, or whether you were going to get a -

mess of worms to deal with every week. I feel that representa-
tion of the industry;is an important step, one way or another,
even if they're an ad hoc éomﬁittee, not a statutory board, if
they're just an administrative,,appointed ad hoc committee for

~the purpose of, it might work without statutory requirement.

\ SENATOR SCHLUTER: I see. Mr. Estes, you have talked
a lot about inspection. Would you care to.comment on the
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frequency of inspection either by the state or as part of

the Code, requiring an ownermoperatof to inspect? We heard,
from Amusements of America that there is one thorough
inspection a year and yet they will give each’ ride a trial
Drun the first thing in the morning, and they're inspecting
tham all the time. What is the frequsncy and the thoroughness
of each inspection that you think is sufficient to protect
the public?

MR. ESTES: I believe that the statute in Michigan
requires that every ride be inspected annually, that's
every ride whether it's a little kiddie ride or whether it's
, a big super-duper major ride. This is the‘aﬁnual inspection.
The Code also requires that rides be inspected daily by .a
person capable of doing this action, and the report of this
inspection certified toc and filed with the Department of
Labor. In other words, every show on the road in Michigan.
Somewhere in that pile of material that I gave you, you will
find the forms that are necessary for the daily inspection.
These are signed by the owner-operator of the unit or by a
person whom we have designated as a special inspector.

We have discussed holding examinations for this type
of an office, a special inspector, but we found out that it
wouldn't be feasible, that the problem was too great, there
are too many things.in there. So, as it presently is
established, a special operator's commission is issued to a
person whose ability and faithfulness is attested to by the
owner of the show. This is kind of a roundabout way to do
it. But Mr. Vivona knows - I think he named one of his men

that he has confidence in. Now, he can have as many of )

these special inspectors as he wants to certify to. They
pay $2.00 for the privilege of having this card issued to
them annuall&.

Now, the Code further indicates that one of these
persons carrying a special inspector's card has to be on the
lot at all times when the ridgs are in operation. He is the

responsible person, he is the representative of the owner
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of the show. If you.don'™t have one, you'will have 'to stayl
" there yourself. There must be one of those people on board
"at all times. He is responsible to see that that daily

inspection is done.

-

When we were discussing the Code, the operator-owners
said, "Oh, this is no problem. We do this every day." So
we said, "Well, fine. Then you won't object to certifying
to the fact that you did do it evefy’day." And we have had
some statie, tha; there's too much paper work, and so forth,
involved in it, but we still require that they do it.: It's
a little hard to enforce. But the Attorney General gave
me an opinion at one ‘time and he said, "Well, this isn't really
a police activity, it's like the driver's license that you're
réquired to have. If you don't happen to file it and nothing
happens, nobody will know that you'ré\not up to date:; but, )
brother, if something happens, you're really in trouble." .
So, most of them do file“With the Department.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: 1In Micligan, do they require a
special extra inspection after a unit has arrived on a lot
and been set up? '

MR. ESTES: No. The State has not had to do that:
the special inspector must do that. - \ '

SENATOR SCHLUTER: For the operator.

MR. ESTES: Yes. |

SENATOR SCHLUTER: And that would be his daily
inspection. g ‘ (

MR. ESTES: He must certify that it's in shape. Now,
we do go in more often on some shows. I>WOn't'name ﬁhé

'

particular show but we had one in Michigan whose equipmenF
was in terrible shape and we just couldn't go by the lot
without looking at his rides. Every time he set up, we
were there and we always found trouble. That's why we

went back. We couldn't depend on them to do an honest job
of work. They left the road, by the way. It's too much
‘bother to come to Michigan. But at the State Fairs, the big
‘Class A fairs, as they call them, we send the inspectors ‘
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down there daily. We let them camp right at the fair.
There were three of them down at the State Fair this year:
and they alternated. One would be there twc or three
days and then the other would take over for two or three
days, and they did a daily inspection of all the rides
because of the tremendous traffic during a state fair or
at any other Class A fair. ’

SENATOR SCHLU@ER: Do you find that the small
operator is able to comply with this, the operator who has
a trailer and he has a little, miniature ferris ‘'wheel for
the kids at a shopping center? How can he comply with
having an inspector of his own? |

MR. ESTES: Some of them have gone out of business.
Those that didn't, give us excellent response. One thing,
a state inspector can find something wrong with his
equipment that can be repaired and give him advice that he
couldn't get anywhere else.

I might mentlon at this point that when I
established this division, I set it up not as a police
operation but ‘as an educational operation. The modern
safety concept today is not so much to force a man to dg
something with a club as it is to teach him how to do it
properly and guide himc along with as much guidance as he
needs. And it doesn't take too long to figure out the man
who needs the most guidance. And we schedule our appear-
ances in that manner.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Are you saying then thaﬁ the
small man that has a little merry-go-round on the back of
his truck and he owns it and he runs it himself, he is
des1gnated as the inspector? -

MR ESTES: Yes, he would be his own 1nspector.

He must certify. And I might make a remark that  during

the time I was in the office there we received more
cooperation from the little man, prompt return of his forms
and everything else, than we did from some of the larger
shows that had a little more bookkeeping to do. The little
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man, has the time to send them in, and he would-do it. Our
_inspectors were instructed, when they went by .an area to

stop in at any show even though they had already seen it,
just tip their hat and-go in and look thlngs over. By
bringing information to them and guiding them in the proper
way to make repairs, helping them, we accomplished a great
deal, I feel. , \

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Estes, you are an Engineer,
and comment was made by 'the Mercer County Prosecutor that
he felt it would be helpful if some back-up safety devices
or some fail-safe mechanisms were on some of these devices
which hold passengers into position. Would you care to

‘comment on this business.

MR. ESTES: ' I think he caught . the main idea 1n the
fact that some of these things are not feasible. I ‘think
right today if you went into any engineering department in
any of the factories that I know of, and that's all of them
that are reputable builders in the country today, one of
their greatest concerns is with:./safety contalnlng dev1ces
to make sure that people can't get out. That roundeup, where
you had the serious accident here, has operated for around
40 years and I think this is the first time anybody tried
to crawl out of one, in this sense, of undoing their own
safety belt and getting out while that was stiil‘revolving.
It can be done. There's a thing we have in this world that's
known as 'Murphy's Law, if it cah happen, it will. And there
isn't any device that I know of that can't be gimmicked
somehow, one way or another someone' can find a way to get out.
But most people try to obey the laws. K Well, we did have '
safety belts in some rides and we got some static, from the
operators on the time it takes to put them in and take them:
off, and we got quite a bit of, I would say, adverse
criticism from the public in the fact that the people would
take knives and cut them right off. You'd start out with
a full set of belts in the morning and if you finished the

’ daxf in some areas, with a full set of belts, you were a
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pretty lucky man.

We have studied every ride from one end to the other
and we've developed new safety devices for many that were
having trouble. There are several that are now under
discussion for improvements in their devices. I think you
will find in the California Ccde that we had two types, one
called a restraining device and the other a retaining device.
We set up very rigid requirements for those devices which
would retain a person in the car during the action. If it
had to hold him in, where the car goes upside dowﬁ and he's
hanging on the safety belt, these things have to comply with
virtually the requirements of aviation safety belts and
retainers. Some of them are not belts, they're just retaining '
devices; while the others were restraining devices which
were to keep persons from making an inadvertant move that
might be injurious to themselves. We still have people.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Estes, I don't mean to dwell
on this one ride, this round;up, but an examination of that
indicates that if somebody were to get loose from their
position and they fell toward the center of the ride, they'd
get banged up a lot, but the openipg between the ride and i
the bottom was not large enocugh to allow a human being to
slip. So that if he's thrown out against the edge he may
get banged up a lot.

MR. ESTES: Yes, against the perimeter.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Against the perimeter. Now, I
presume that was designed intentionally so that if a person
did stumble in the middle they wouldn't fall down and get --

MR, ESTES: They're loaded on thg outside, in the
first place, and when that ride is in operaticn you or I,

I don't think,could push ourselves away from the wall. But
at that moment that that little girl pushed herself away
she could. b
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Okeh, and it caused a death. (Now,
if New Jersey were to say that all round-ups must have a gate
so that the person -- is that a reasonable thing? I'm
talking theoretically.
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MR. ESTES: . Theoretically, I would say it was possible;

.whether it's a feasible thing to do, I wouldn't know. The

.girl must have been right next to the entrance. If she had

been anywhere else, she wouldn't have gotten into trouble,
she couldn't have moved fast‘enough to get over the hole but
when she rode around the corner, she fell out.- T haven't
loocked at a round-up closely enough lately to know whether = |

there was ever, at any time, a chain or retainer across that

Boarding vent there. There doesn't appear to be. I think- -
it would be something worth diseussing. |

) ! SENATOR SCHLUTER: In our comments, when you arrived
in Trenton, you mentioned that there were a couple of state
statutes that you knew of, for example, of unreasonable

/conditions. Could you give us an example?

MR. ESTES° Well, I think one of them has already
been mentioned, that it happens to be a statutory reduite-
ment in the State of Wisconsin that T feel, at least, is
unreasonable, where if the& require a load test and define
the weight to be blaced'in each adult seating space as 300
pounds per adult seating space. When you figure out the
stress and strains when you operate this machinery, you' rev )
gettlng up into the testing area, you're going beyond any

normal, conceivable load that you would have in normal

operation, you're getting up to testing design and this
isn't necessary. For one thiné, if %t s performed on a
brand new ride, you'll stress this p01nt maybe w1th1n a .
fraction of the yield point, the yield p01nt being when
metal bends and keeps a set, it doesn't sprihg back to
stralght.

I have a letter, I think it' S over on the other desk
that I just found it was just forwarded to me by Mr.
‘Sullivan from some englneers;that were talking about over-
-load testing where you set up strains within new material
which later result in fractures. They were concerning

‘themselves - it!s part of the NASA program and they were con-

cerning themselves with pressurized vessels and overload

) ’ "
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, testing them and then putting them out and to work.: It's
fine to test them to prove design and after that rely on
the integrity of your designer and the metallurgists that
are working with him. )

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Mr. Estes, could you supply us
with the Canadian standards whiéh have been referred to
occasionélly? | ‘

MR. ESTES: I will leave a copy of it with you.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine, with our Secretary.

MR. ESTES: I have one that I can give you. .

SENATOR SCHLUTER: And, as I understand, they are
more rigid., ’

) MR. ESTES: The Canadian standards are like our
ANSI standards. The Canadian National Safety Board has
published this set of standards and I was informed just the
other day that they have been adopted in the Provinceoof
Manitoba as the law up there now, which we hbpe some day
when we can get oﬁrs published you will have the ability
- to do that here.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. Another question was asked -
you represent the manufacturers - what is the normal lengtﬁ
bf warranty that a manufacturer will have on a ride, an
adult ride? ) ,

MR. ESTES: We don't give a warranty. It's one of
the questions that was brought up ‘by the OABA pecple in
Florida a couple of years ago. They wanted‘a warranty from
each of these ride peoﬁﬁe. Warranties involve product
liability, they involve' law suits, they have big ghosts and
big skeletons hanging in the closet. So, until we can
develop an ANSI standard or the equivalent thereof, where
evérybédy knows what is going into a ridé and how to do it,
we don't give a warranty, printed as such. I don't under-
stand all the legal parts of this but there is an implied
warranty anytime you sell anybody anything. And product
liability being one of the big hazards in our business, we're -

\ ' 1 N -
' very, very aware. We are more concerned with when we could

/
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ask people to qﬁit~usiné our rides. Some rides on the
road right today are 40 yeats or more old, and they've
never been back to the family for reinspection.. One of

the sections that we're working on here, or trying to thlnk
up an answer to, is how long should you design life 1nto
one of these rides before it's mandatory thatllt go back

for factory overhaul, like the thousand hours on an’' airplane

. or-the annual inspection of boilers. There are various

things that have to be, done by certified péoplé. Today we
don't have that. - ‘ (

Now we took a figure of 25 years, which would give
us, oh, several million flexings, figuring that it worked
10 hours a day for 5 days a week, etc., for 25 years, which
would take it beyond the p01nt of fatlgue. It would,
theoretlcally, last forever. No one can tell you today, on
some of the rides that are presently designed, how many :
flexings it will take to break. There are some rides on the
market, in my own opinionh’éhat have a life of about 3 years.
If youkcanwé make it in 3 years, junk it because you're
going to be in trouble with it. So the warranty just isn't
there, as such. / . '

SENATOR SCHLUTER:: Mr. Estes, I've exhausted my -
questions. I wonder if Senator Epstein has any. °

SENATOR EPSTEIN: You've asked all of mine, Bill.

MR. ESTES: You've only dented the surface.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Well we do apprec1ate your comlng
here. I know you are g01ng to be here later and we will
probably meet W@;h you and our staff, if we have addltlonal/
questions. . Thank you very much. B

MR. ESTES: I thank yoﬁ very much for the opportunity
to -appear here. I like to get into these-things, like your
law that you‘re>thinking of - I like_to get here before the
.accident, not like the insurance man that comes over to pay
for it later. - . , \

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. Now we will take a three

or four minute break. We have two more witnesses. We have
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Mr. Scozzari, who will appear here next, and the Department
of Labor and Industry. If anybody else wants to testify, \
they should register with Mr. Caramalis.

We will be back here in about three or four minutes.

(Recess) i

SENATOR SCHLUTER: I wonder if we could get back to
order here. If anybody else has come in who would like to
testify, we only have two more witnesses, they should come
forward.

We will now hear from Mr. John Scozzari, who represents
an operator as Legal Counsel. 'Mr. Scozzari, if you would
identify yourself and proceed, please. .

JOHN P. SCOZZARTI: Yes, Senator Schluter,
my name is John P. Scozzari. I am a member of the New Jersey
Bar and I am Counsel for Amusements of America and, as well
as Amusements of America, New Jersey State Fair and other
amusement industries. ;

| I had not originally planned to make any comments, as
I indicated to you yesterday: however, in view of some that
were made, I thought that I would like to add some cbserva- '
tions. I think the subject has been well exhausted. '

Oour concern is that we concur with your Committée and , ‘
the general public's belief that regulation is needed and is
desirable in order to insure the safety of the public.
However, we wan£ to do our best to see that the legislative
action that comes from the results of these hearings is \
reasonable and addresses itself to the problems that need to
be solved, rathef than to have legislative action that is

perhaps reacﬁionary to some unfortunate iﬁcigents that have
occurred here in the Mercer County area within the past ;
three or four months and, of course, most recently a week 'V:
ago last Monday at the New Jersey State Fair on the Amuse-
ments of America Round-Up ride.

I would like to ask the Committee, in drafting this
legislation, to keep in mind that we have two distinct types
of amusement enterprises that have been talked about here

today, other than the manufacturer, which would be the
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transient or mobile amusement business and the stationary
or permanént, and by that I mean such things as the Steel
. Pier in Atlantic City being permanent, and the Casino in
,Seasiae\Parka and ' other types of installations of that
nature, as against Amusements of America and straight shows
and things of thap nature as being mobile. ' And in propesing
regulatory and safet& measures for them, we would urge that
the Committee keep in mind that there are those distinctions of
function and that what is applicable in certain instances to
one will be very difficult to apply or have workable and
feasible with the other.

We also would ask the Committee to keepﬁin mind, as it
develops legislation'for recommendation, that-many of the
relatibnships‘between the amusement enterprises. that have
been talked about here today are pecullar peculiar legally
if nothlng/else° People talk in terms of "the Falr" in
fact, Assistant Prosecutor Golden said, "when the Fair came
to Trenton" which would suggest the Fair that was in Flemington
was the Fair that was in Trenton. Of course} T think the
Senapor knows, ,and some of the people here, that that's not
so. These are independent enterprises which are wound
together at best by such mobile units as Amusements of
America and other concessionaires who lease space or obtaln
licenses to operate for these Varlous eptertalnmentsr

And there were also some suggestions, in testimony .
given today, ‘about the quality or character of the businesses
that are involved, ahd>We are concefned about the image t /
of Amusements of America, in particular, and, of course,
the New Jersey State Fair and the trest of the indusffy.

Contrary to whaf was represeated, insofar as
Amusements of America is concerned, the bulk of the staff,
some 90% of it, is permanent, as aéainst the flotation ‘
expressed here earlier, here one day, gone the next. And
that small percentage that is not permanent -~ and by that I
mean year round, from year to year for long periods, - they
are hired to do very simple tasks which do not in any way
endanger the public. Tasks that require special knowledge
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and skills are in the hands of long=-time employees of

such companies as Amusements of America-or the New Jersey
State Fair or other such longwestabllshed institutions.

And we would hope that tragedies, such as that of last week,
would not in any way cause anyone to stampede through
legislation which was not very carefully thought out. By

way of example, some 2 million pecple in Ottawa, Canada, not,

too long ago, during this season, enjoyed the privileges
and rides of Amusements of America and there were not
fatalities and there were no tragedies or accidents. And
T think that's highly indicative of the trade itself.

We're flattered by the comments mede by a representa—
tive of the State of New Jersey, Mr. Christian, because he
certainly was very favorable to ‘Amusements of America's
record, both as to size and its cooperation and performance
in New Jersey As indicated in his testlmony, they operate
from Canada to Florida and they operate year-round and, )
therefore, the quality of their operatlon is perhaps dif-
ferent from the corner lot which has a one-man operation
set up with his son.

I am concerned about a comment also made by the
Prosecutor's office, with regard to some questions asked by
the Chairman, and that was such things as automatic locks
which will not open except under extreme circumstances.

Ané I call your attention to, and ask you to reflect upon |,
this in drafting legislation, the fact that Mr. Shumake,.

of the Department of Insurance pointed out .a perfect
example’' as to why rides should be equipped in such a way
that, although it's difficult for the passenger to get out,
it is not impossible. Mr. Shumake pointed out the firehouse
ride episode in which the ride attendant stopped the ride
inkpesition, the passengers were not able to get out, be-~
cause of the design of the ride, and apparently, from his
comment, as will appear in his tes;imbny, a multiple tragedy
ensued. )

, For reasons such’as that, i% is also not’ desirable
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just to carte blanche require that safety equipment’ and

-

 safety belts and locks be such that they cannot be disen- ‘

gaged by the passenger. 'There will be occasions when that "
w1ll be equally as de51rable as hav1ng a safety belt present
.at all. . )
As Mr. Vivona 1nd1cated earller today, Amusements

‘
)

i
of America welcomes inspection. It has lnspectlons and
certifications now in order to comply with its insurance.

' - )
And as long as the inspections that are promulgated by .

virtue of legislation are such to take into consideration
that Amusements of Americ¢a and other enterprises of its type

. are transient or mobile and that the inspections have to be

practical and feasible for that kind of a unit, they would
be more than happy to comply with any reasonable regulatlonS\
that are ultimately enacted.- /

A comment was made also in reference to the Michigan
statute on the subject of breakdowns. I belleve, Mr. Chairmanf
that you queried one of the witnesses about whether or not a o
ride should be able to resume, after a part had broken down ’
and had been repa1red,w1thout 1nsPectlon. And I would suggest
- just for consideration later 1nwde11berat1ng over the testlmony
given, that consideration should be given as to the character
of the breakdown and whether or not the ride operation can
" be resumed w1thout further inspection.. And by that I mean
such thlngs as, some of the children's rides have on them
1nflated rubber tires and might well have a s1mp1e flat tire

. and 'the tire itself’'is not critical to the operation of the

ride but in order to operate smoothly it has to be inflated.
It would be unressonable to squest that if the tire were
repaired that it should not be able to resume operation
.until the inspector came and looked at the repaired flat tire.
And one of the ultimate problems with safety in any
business that\deals with the ptblic, of course, is the public
itself. No matter what you ihstall or require to, be installed
in the equipment, the puhlicyalways manages to find a way to
circumvent our interests in their safety. And any such,

~
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' requirements that this Committee may care to recommend to
the Legislature should also be reasonable in that réspect.

‘ In conclusion, I would say that we concur whoieheartedly
with comments made by Mr. MacKay of Outdoor Amusement Business
Association, and, of cdurseo with Mr. Cook of the Agricultural
Fair Associatién of New Jersey. You have our pledge tﬁat we
wi;l cooperate with you and with the Legislature in every
respect but we would hope that before any legislation is
formally introduced you might afford representatives of the
industry an opportunity to meet with you, or whomever is
appropriate, to consider what you are going to propose.
Perhaps their thoughts and insight might be helpful in making
changes before it finally gets into the hopper for formal
consideration. )

With that, Mr. Chairman, I conclude my remarks and
thank you for the opportunity to speak.

’ SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you, Mr. Scozzari. I have
one quick question

From youi remarks then, about the caliber of people
working for Amusements of America,and the high standards that
are maintained and the fact that the majority of them work
on a year-round basis, I would assume that you and Amusements
of Ameriéép your client,‘are in complete accord with the
licensing, some sort of licensing or qualification of the
operators of the actual rides.

MR, SCOZZAhI: Yes. The only reservation would be
the obviocus one, Mr. éhairman, that because these employees
do move from place to place with the units of Amusements
5f America the criteria for getting them qualified and
licensed by the State of New Jersey and any other govern-
mental agency 5e reasonable, with the thought in mind that
the mobile amusement business is different than the
stationary amusement business.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. Thank you very much, Mr.
Scozzari. '

MR, SCOZZARI: Thank you.
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SENATOR SCHLUTER: Now, I am not sure whether
Labor and Industry would have Mr. Hart or Mr. Clark appear
just for a few questions.

Mr. Clark. Yes, proceed. }
WILLIAM CLARZK: I amWilliam Clark, Director
of Labor Standards for the Department of Labor and Industry.
We are not going to make any formal presentation today.

I'm here to answer any questions that you might have that
might be appropriate to the hearing. .

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Fine. Mr. Clark, thank you. . I
am sorry the full -Committee isn't here and we appreciate .
your cooperation and that of Mr. Hart in being present
because we are going to consult with you, as a Committee,
and our staff will, on the procedures to bring protection
to the State of New Jersey or to at least formalize pro-
tection procedures. \

'Now, the one real question that I have. Would you.
comment, Mr. Clark, on the merits and demerits of a
commission approach, a commission which sets standards or
approves standards, as in the Miéhiganllawg compared to
the advantages and disadvantages of a governmental bureau
or agency.

MR. CLARK: The only thing I can say is that past
experience in the Department of Labor and Industry .with
the Migrant Labor Bureau and several other committee-type
approaches hasn't been quite satisfactory. My own perscnal
view is that to enforce a law and to administer a law, the
responsibility should be centered upon a commissionew.-of
some type of agency or some type of agency head, and tyen
he could work in conjunction with all parties and advisory
committees. But I think, in order to properly administer
a program, the authority should be centralized;

‘ Out exﬁerience in the past with citizen committees -
'fhey tend, like most committees, to sometimes get controlled
by special interest groups and what-have-you. I think
an administrator should shoulder the responsibility and I
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think with centralized responsibility. it is one way of |,
aseuring that the work is done properly or the man should
be removeéd if he can't do the job. I thlnk,the whole:
tendency of committees in 'the past that have studied state
government in the past few years almost invariably recom-
mended getting rid ofioﬁtside committees ‘and placing
respon51b111ty within the control of - New Jersey has a
strong Governor, perhaps the strongest Governor in the L
United States through our Constitution, and it's more in
line with our Constitution to ‘have a strong administrator
with total responsibility and accountability.

SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you think 'a bureau or agency,
through administrative procedures, would be able to get’
enough input from the representatives of the industry
through advisory committees or through public hearings
through the Administrative Procedureés Act? |

MR. CLARK: We have that through the Administrative
Procedures Act in New Jersey. Agdain everybody has an
opportunity - we can enact é'regﬁ;atidn without following
that Administrative Procedures Act in detail, which gives
the public a say ih everything we*doi Our current Bureau
of Engineering and Safety and of our Bureaus within the
Department of Labor and Industry are administrative bureaus
that enact regulations and they have cooperated very
closely with all interest groups in the past very suc-
cessfully. o ’ ‘

SENATOR' SCHLUTER: I see. Well, we will be wrestling (
with this problem. | | | |

Mr. Ciarkﬂ as you know the Senate has passed a bill
for .inspection of ski tows. We don't have too many ;in
New Jersey. 'This bill is now in Committee in the Assembly.
And this bill would charge the Department of Labor and
Industry with the responsibility of providing inspections
and regulating ski tows and setting up standards. Would
you care to comment on the possible combination of ski tows
and amusement rides? ) S ‘
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. MR. CLARK: There is no doubt that the Department of
Labor and Industry has the capacity. We have a code-writing
section already set up, we have a plan examination section,
we have a safety inspection force already trained in safety.
One of the problems that bothers me, however, is, throughout
the ‘Nation Ne@ Jersey has a fairly good reputation as a
Labor Department - many labor departments throughout the
country are not in fact labor departments -- Texas, for
example, qp>until recent enactment of the Federal Occupational
Health and Safety Act,the Labor Department in Texas amounted
to a boxing commission. So we've got to be careful that the
Department of’Labor and Industry, recently set up as an
employer-~employee jurisdiction agency, - by going into
areas of public safety, we have to be very careful that ;he
new programs are adequately funded. If they are not ‘
adequately funded, we would be subsidizing public safety at
the expense of employer-employee programs that we already
have, )

My personal recommendation.\ I think the Departmént of
| LaBor and Industry should stay an employer-employee agency.
However, we have some precedents already within the agency
where we have some public minor things. We had a private
employment agency section which has recently been trans-
ferred out at least as a recommendation of the Governor's
Committee on Effeciency and Economy. We still have some
explosive léws. We have a boiler section. So we have some
precedent there on public safety regulated things but what
we have to watch is that we don't get directed into the area
of public safety at the expensé of our current employer-employee
related directions. ,

There is no question in my mind about our capacity /
but thelfeasibilify is something that should be studied.

L SENATOR SCHLUTER: 1It's a matter of policy, really.
Mr. Clark, You administer the Child Labor Laws through,
I think, your division. L

MR. CLARK: Yes. I'm Director of Labor Standards. We
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administer safety laws, mechanical inspections section,
migrant labor bureau, and the wage and hour section which
included minimum wage and child labor laws. -
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Do you feel that the child labor
laws should apply to operating amusement and carnival
machinery? 4 |
MR. CLARK: At the pfesent time, our Child Labor Law
prohibits youngsters under the age of 16 from working in or
about or in connection with power driven machinery. However,
in realizing now, after yoﬁr public hearings, the responsibility,
the speed of machines, the inspection requirements, the check
lists required, the endurance of a person throughout the day
working with this machine and the public responsibility, I
think the Child Labor Law, or at least if we are going to
‘enact a statute here, = I don't think that yoﬁngsters under
the age of 18 should operate these as a matter of responsibility
to the public and to'the youngsters themselves. But at this
time, the Child Labor Law permits youngsters 16 and 17 to \
operate such machines, but not under 16.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Thank you very much, Mr. Clark.
That's all I have. And we appreciate your coming here and
the Committee will avail itself of your help in trying to
come up with some recommendations. }
MR. CLARK: Thank you very much, Senator.
SENATOR SCHLUTER: Now, before we close the hearing,
I would just like to enter into the record - and will you
keep the record open for one more week, Mr. Caramalis,
for additional testimony from anybody who was not able to
be here and would like to write inﬁ And also,,Mr. Caramalis,
I would like you to enter all the letters from the different
Mayors and municipalities. . '
T would like to read a letter which I just received
yesterday from the Assistant Township(clerk of Lawrence

Township, here in Mercer County. The covering letter

'

explains a resolution which was passed on September 7th
which was passed by the Lawrence Township Council, which
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reads as follows:

"WHEREAS, public hearings on the establishment by
the State of New Jersey of safety standards for rides at
amusement parks and carnivals will’be held on September 19,
1972 beginning at 10:00 A. M. in the General Assembly
Chamber, State House, .Trenton, New Jersey:; and

WHEREAS, the Lawrence Township Council wishes to
express their feelings on this matter:;

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the
Township of Lawrence in the County of Mercer that they
héreby support the establishment by the State of New Jersey
of safety standards for rides at amusement parks and
carnivals."

I think it's safe to say that we have received at
least 12 or 15 additional resolutions by municipalities
to the same effect.

Are there any other witnesses who would care to
testify? .

Hearing none, I will declare this public hearing
' closed, with the p;ovision that the record stays open for
one more week to include any-additional testimony.

Thank you all very much for coming.

(Hearing concluded)
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DUTHOOR AMUSEMENT ’ T
B&}&Mfﬂﬁs ASSOCIATION, INCG. , ‘ ‘
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Sﬁatement by Bill MacKay, Executive Secretary,
Outdoor Amusement Business ‘Association, 9072 .
Lyndale Avenue. Bloomington, Minnesota 55420 ‘ , ;
‘ (Telephone: 612 888-0244) Before the Senate C
/ .County and Municipal Goverament Committee,

State of New Jersey, on September 19, 1972.

‘

The Outdoor Amusement Business Association -~ the North American -

\

trade association for the carnival industry -- is totally committed to amuse-

' 1 |
ment ride safety. Our members believe in it and support it. ~

e \

Since the inception of the OABA in 1965, association leaders have

.

-worked closely with officials in the states of Wisconsin, Michigan and Iowa
to develop’'ride safety and inspection regulations. We are prepared to do like-,

- |

wise in'any state where ride safety legislation is being considered, for we can

. . Lo R
eas1ly envision a time when most, if not all, states will have enacted such

statutes for the further protection of their citizens. ) ‘

~
i

Carnival operators recognize that an element of risk is involved
' whenever human bodies are moved from place to place. A person sttrolling along
an avenue 1is exposed to some risk of injury, as are motorists and passengers
- \

on public conveyances such as buses, trains and airplanes. The same is true of
! ! i
.’ ’ /
amusement ride patroms.
. 1

Conseqﬁently, the owners and operators 'of traveling carnivals are

\

continuaily preoccupied with ride‘safety.\ Part of their concern, to be perfectly

candid, is born out of gelfishnesé. Because almost any.amusement ride mishap
,
receives widespread coverage by the news media, it reflects negatively mot only

~

. upon the carnival involved but upon the entire carnival industry and the agricul-
tural fair or civic celebration that is sponsoring the carnival. Accidents are

' ' (Mozre)
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bad public relations and can have harmful effect on midway business. Too, a

/
serious accident’can cause an increase in the liability insurance premiums
paid by the carnival. More importantly, however, no responsible\carnival op-
erator possessed of even minimam compassion wishes to live with the memory of
\

a ride accident caused by his lack of attention to details or the carelessness

N

of one of his employes.
As a result, it is safe to say £hat, aside from commercial aircraft
and space ‘'vehicles, no machinery of any industry in North Ameri%a is as rigor-
ously and regularly inspected as are carnival amusement rides. A typical travel-
ing carnival plays 20 to 25 dates per season —- which means that its rides are
set up and disassembled that many times over a period of, say, 150 days. During
each set up, each ride's parts are inspected for wear, and if 'a component is
determined to be sub-standard, it is replaced. In recent years, however, there
has been a trend toward trailer-mounting some rides in order to reduce the num-
ber of man hours required to disassemble and erect them. Such rides, generally
speaki;g, are only partially taken apart and reassembled on each carnival move ..
In the autumn of the year, a carnival returns to its winter quarters \

where the rides are readied for the folloﬁing season. Again ride components

are inspected, worn parts replaced and,; in some instances, the ride is rebuilt

~ == sometimes being returned to the factory that produced it for such work.

As an additional safeguard, the insurance companies providing liability
coverage on anusement rides send their representatives to carnival midwéys to
inspect the rides.

~

" (More) !
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. )
The carnival industry's safety consciousness pays off. One u.jor

.

carnival, for example, provides between 15 to 18 million amusement rides per

season and reports only about 150 mishaps —-- most of them of the band-aid

variety: a banged elbow, a skinned shin.
' In view of the fact that automobile manufacturers in recent years
\

nave peen under criticism about thie safety of their products, and we are

amiligr with news media annouancements of recalls of certain models in order

Fn

to remedy defects, one might raise a question as to the responsibility of the

- . L
firas building amusement rides. Mr. William Estes is here today. He 1s iae

(95}

afety Consultant for the American Recreational Equipment Association (AREA),

he nat;onal trade association for ride manufacturers. Mr. Estes 1s an englneeé
nd a former off1c1a& of the State of Michigan department that was responsible

\ or developing and implementing’ that state's ;ide safety insgection code. I

ot

[+]

th
H

believe he can testify that amusement rides are not mass produced, as are auto-
mooiles, but instead are more or less custom built.

Despite all such proven safeguards, the carnival industry.neYertheless
welcomes a well conceiygd and realistically administered ride safety code for'
the State of New Jersey. Not that such regulation will in any way absolve the
,carnivél industry from its traditional responsibilities for tﬁe safety of its
patrons, but instead will provide additional safeguards for ride patroms.

Our only real concern is that such regulation places no undue bur?ens(
upon the carnival industry. Ours is a highly specialized industry tpat con-

stantly 1s involved with deadlines (when a fair or civic celebration ends, sev-

eral hundred tons of rides and other equipment must be loaded on trucks and

'

/

(More)‘
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)

transported severai'hundred miles, then sé; up anew and must be ready for
operation on the day fhe next fair or civic\celebfation opens). Failure to
be at a certain place and ready to operate at a certain time could lead to
breach of contract proceedings. Consequently, ride inspections must be con-

v

ducted in such manner that does not interfere with the carnival's timetable.

\

Too, even a structural engineer 1if he is unfamiliar with rides, may tend to
be over zealous in his inspection and close down a ride that represents no
danger to its riders, or his inspection may take so long a time that a partic-
ular ride is unable to be in operation when the fair or celebration commences.
A lesser but nevertheless real concern lies with the type of legisla-
, tion to be enacted. It has been our experience that enabling legislation is
greatly pfeferable. We have learned in Wisconsin that ride safety legislation
that spells out the details of ride inspection and licensing can lead to future
ﬁroblems. Somehow, the final Wisconsin statute includes an extremely unrealis-
tic load testing provision that some rides cannot meet. While I do not profess
to be an authority on amusement rides, I understand that certain rides have a‘
built in safety factor so that when overloaded, they will not operate. In Wis-
N ‘ !
consin, the load test overloads the rides so that they cannot operate and, thus,
they fail to pass inspection. Had Wisconsin enacted enabling legislation and
left the development ofysafety regulations to the appropriate state department,
the matter could be easily resolved administratively. As it is, action by the
legislature will be requifgd to amend that provision of the law. One must con-
sider algo that even the most precise and detailed ride safety legislation

‘

written to include each type of\ride operating today could become outdated as

(More)

57 A

N IR UYL N P



| \

SUTHDOOR AMUSEMENT | /
BUSINESS A@&@@ﬁ&%‘ﬁ@ﬂw INC. . L

Statement by 'Bill MacKay -- OABA , Page 5

\

'

new, larger and differently constructed and operated rides are invented and
! )

produced. N . .
! Amusement rides afé highly specialized and unique equipment with
. \

which few persons outside the field are completely familiar. Were enabling

legislacion to be enacted in New Jersey, imagine the challenge facing what-

ever state department is assigned the responsibility for developing ride

\ -

safety regulation and inspection. \ConseqUently; the OABA suggests consider-

.ation be given to formation of a 'ride safety board, to be more or less advisory,
, >
N (
in oxder to assure effective development and implementation of amusement ride
1 N N [y
safety regulations. Precedent for such a board has been established in Mich-

!

, 1gan whose ride safety law has been in operation for five years. Such a board

might include a representative of the carnival industry, a representative of

’
N

. the amusement park industry; a representative of the agricultural\fair field,
a registered strgctural engineer and perhaps é’representative\of the public.

) The OABA has writtenlwhat we like to designate as a model ride safety
bill. We can assume no pride of authorship for the bill for it is pattermed

closely on the Michigan law. - Copies of. the suggested .bill have been submitted

— -

to members of this committee for your consideration. Again, I wish to recom-

§ )

.mend Mr. Estes, who, as a state official, had much_to do with the writing’of'

that legislation and was the state official directly responsible for developing

‘the state's ride code and implementing it.

'

- We can promise that realistic ride safety legislation and regulation,
- such as that being dene in Michigan, will merit the full céoperation of the

carnival industry. We welcome such regulation, because we know that responsible

N
’

N ’ - (Mor\ey\ \
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carnival owners alréady are operating under self-imposed standards equal to
i

“or beyond any realistic inspection and regulation that a state government
might impose. Unfortunately, we have macginal operafors in our‘business
who are not meeting their responsibilities to the public -~ and we consider
that state amusement ride safety regulation will force them either to implt'ove
their equipment or to depart from the carnival industry. Fortunately, such
marginal operators represent only a minute percentage of the carnivals operat-
ing throughout North America today.

/

Finally, there may be no known way to prevent an occasional ride

mishap -- because the human element’is involved. The carnival owner can con-
rol carelessness on his part and the carelessness of his employes. Rides can

be inspected, tested and licemsed. But-no law, no human responsibility can
assure that each of the hundreds of millions of amﬁsement device riders will
be responsible. More often than not =-- in fact, in almost all instances --
a ride accident is directly caused by rider carelessness. The incident that
prompted enactment of the 1972 Iowa fide safety enabling legislation was a
fataiity at one of that state's amusement parks caused when a teen-ager stood

up while in an operating ride.
/

! SUMMARY: The OABA supports ride safety legislation. Carnivals,
\
their insurance carriers and ride manufacturers are following programs to

! i
assure patron safety of the highest standards. State ride safety laws provide

an additional safeguard. The OABA suggests enabling legislation with the ride

\ ‘ (More)
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~ N

v

code and inspeéction mechanics to be formulated by the appropriate state de-
pavtment assisted by the advice of memvers of a ride safety board who are

familiar with amusement ridesy such bepard to include, amoag others, represen-

i

‘catives of the carxnival and amusement park fields. The OABA has furnished

committee members with copies of a suggested ride safety bill patterned on

'

tne Michigan law that nas been in effect for five years.
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The Sidwmen’s Guild are concerned that avoidable accicents so the Pubiic

should pot occur. This miust be consudescd a maalicr of usgeacy ln the wllorests ol
the Public, the business, and each individual mamber. This Safety Cede will assist
to achicve this, and 1t 1s the duty of every member and his employees to comply.

1.

Notices should be displayed prominently with wording such as *“Patrons
must keep their seats™; “Do pot stand up 1n the car”; “The ride is fun but you
must hold oa”. You are unikely o avoid respoasibility by stating “Patrons
ride at their owa risk”, and such notices are bad publicity and should be
rEmoved. -

The person in charge of the Ride must be coastantly watchful, and he must
have a clear view.

\
He must slow the Ride at once if he sees patrons standing up or behaving
rashly, and .f necessary, siop it. They must be warnsd and the Ride only
speeded up or re-started when they behave.

The Ride must be stopped for sufficient time to allow the changeover of
pairons.

Cars mus: not be loaded beyond their capacity at any time, and Rides must
never bz run above the designed speed. .

7Cacre is a special responsibility for the safety of children oa your Rides.
Employees should be warned of foolhardy actions oa the Rides.

If lights on the Rides are arranged to flash, the flash must be practically
instantaneous. The Ride must never be in darkness for even a quarter of a

revolution.
! L ]

The Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents has been glad to col-

laborate with Tic Show:en's Guild of Great Britamn in the Production of this
Safety Cede for fairgrounds operators, and to rote this further development of
safety precautions designed to assist members of the public to enjoy themselves
without unnecessary ris. )

\

-

ey
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1. Tae attached fors s oI oyelaws have been prepared for the guidance of lc
authoraities wiho uay vusl to mnke byelaws under section 75 of the Public heal
#ct 1057 for the seauring ol tale and adequa'te means of ingress to wnd egres
pleasurc {uirs;  the preveantion and guppress1on of nuisanccs snd for the .

rtions, cleanliness, order and publac 5i1eby dv
se tive of the interests of those who curry’on

presesvatzon of canatary ¢
i a
d on the matters dealt wlth by ths byclaus.

pleasure Za.rs. Fod
pleasurae fairs have beon ¢

2. Thesce models are issued to enable a loczl authority wvhach considers ut -
necessary to mzhe bvelaﬂs as to pleasure fzirs to wake 1ts prorosals iz o nodel
Y

form end :{ should rarely be necessary or desirable to depart from the wodils,

Purthermore, local autanoriiies will appreciate the strong objection to mzking
- - S )
unnecessary byelaws and byelcws snould orly be made 1f there is an actual and

substantial need for tnem locally in the public interest.

(1"

N

3. The procecurc for nzaking the byelavs is that laid dovm in sectron 250 of taa
Local CGovernment Act 1933, aud it is requested that any'propossd byelaws -should
be submitted to the Heme CIffice in draft (two copies) for provisional approval
-before any sieps are taken for their formal adoption and publicatiozn. ‘

.4, It shoulé be noted tha:t in section 75 of the Public Hezlth Act 1951 the

expression 'pleasure Iazir" 1is defined &s follous:

fhe expression 'pleasure fair" meahs any place

~3 v P

(i) which is Zor the time beins used wvholly or mainly for providing,
et“»r or rot n conbination with any other entertainment, an
£ the following entertainments:~

~

LI =28

“(a) carcuses;

,(b) exhibizions o: huran beings or of performing animals;
(¢) merry-go-rounds, roundcbouts, swings, switenback railways:
- (&) coco-nui shies, hoop~las, shooting gelleries, bowling alleys:
(e) dodgems or other mechanical riding or driving con rivances;
(£) automatic or cther machines intended for entertainment or
amugement;
(g) anything sicilar to any of the foregoing .
* I
and

.
.

(ii) for admission to which or for the use of the contrivances ia which,
&-charge is made. ro. -

.

5. This memorandum and model byelaws supersede those issued in 1957.

e
S~ .

.
.
v,
.
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) BYrLAUSe  DLa: “Unn TATRS

cmvameous

eoulation o* the hour" éurine vhich nleasure foirs aay be

[
2 the cccuring ol sulo mad adecuale weaas of inrots o and
i Jos the proveation «id cupsression of uuisunces wad
cary coacd.tbions, cl;anl"ncuy. osLer and pusLie Sy
L S

2SO Vd L u

Health Act 1957, .

1. . Taece byclows chall not coply to - .
&

(v)

(¢) & pleasurc fair at which the only catertainmcat to which soction 73 ol the
Public Health nc:, 1657, applics, coneises ol vesjpis bs il seliys os of ¢
teapia bouling Jileys togeticer with aulcmatic achines inccaded Lo
eatertairzeat or anaseren! not c«ceceding in nuscber one third of the
number of bowling alleys srovided o ok \

(2) aay pa»% of a nleasur e fair in rospect of which a licezce Is for tre -

, time veing ia forsce Jor jublic music or daacing or ether cavistaiazeat
ol the lilze kz2ad.
2o Taroughout these byolaws the expressiorn 'inagex®™ means the persoa havany
control of a pleasurc fair, vhetzar beirg the owaer or lcusce or some otaer
©LEI50n. ' .
3¢  Toe ranager shall not keeo tle pleasure fzar opca té the public betweea the ~ 7
hours ol ané -
Provided tnat on Zguturdays and Zanlt holﬂaaj47 -
. the hour of ghall be substituted for the hour
of i
. Provided elso tha’l the Couneil rmoy, by rosolution, fix o later hour in -
' sudstitution fos the hour ol N in this byclcw Jox
the closing of pleasurc fairs o- specified classcs of plcasure 2 irs on °* )
specificd dates or Quring specilied pesiods.
s/ .
4  Tae panager shall take any aecessary steps to prov de & suificient number
ol adequaic entrances to and exits froca & pleasure Jair and ke shall vhilc
the pudblic are at tiac pleasure fair, keep every exii open and free from )
obgiruction. ~

2ouvaded tnat the oxats from a pleasure fair need not be kept open

(z) 1in ony case vhere the coors are secured only by-suitable pa :ic bolts
or other safcty devices of a sieilar naturs wasch cnable them to be opesged
in an omergcacy.

) ‘ T / \ R
(b) in any case vkese aa attondant is on cuty at the oxit.
Provided clso thai this byelaw shall not be deemed to require that any exils
froc a pleasure fair ulhica are not provided for public use shell remain ogen wLile
the public arc a% the pleasurc Joar, /
Se The manager shall, in tho distribution of booths, a:ulls,a 1d cther eroctiosns - .

at a pleas
are provid

'

.

k2
a fdir hala o etalvie, royal clartur, voyod licence, iaviess pated¥t or
cncieat cu

a place owincd by oo usder the mznagement and coalsel f i euthoeily

h“v1ng poLLr to naige byelaws with respect to catertainmeats provided ot
AN
thai’ p-a-a\cCo \

~ .

ure fair, cecure thut a sufficient number of gaugways of ccegaate wadsa
ed; and shall vhile the public arc av the ploucure fair kecp such

gangways frec from obstruction. i

r \ 63‘LA A P s
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n wlecoure fuir 2a wanclh aore tgaan LA,:LJ NUrSONs Crli be «atly rogated cho by
Coho™ Grecs.ons

pr&\ld" adeguate ~u1ts Thorofrouns and, L4 waieose ere t.wl-u o

Iy I3 . N N . o 2 i
cr SLAlINL wCCoLrale vatn Jiculn lie yv.uu.u“o. s ochull cocure tbhrl & sufiicocat
. -
nusoer ol gearvass of sdotaalc Wil woe 3“o"gucd/ He £hzl) wwle the AR Ty
arc uitnin the erpuctucce lico ) cuch el and Sanliayl foac Lun oLILTUSLLOA,.

). nlace r.o cause fo be nlaced ary o:sf"th'rc oany exui o

7. .13 person sh
ganovay provided
h

public are at t

/

e

.L!
3 4

ta

- - - . - -
ccordunce walh ke tavec fo205020, DYvadlis, LALiE U k
-

2

&
9

e plcasure fawr or wiivhin vac soruc.ise, 26 Lic cuoe nay ba

8. vcoy person having coavrol of any past of {le pleawsure fore or of cry boolh,
1 L

tent or eacicsurc esiuablished on t.ae previces ic uazel scatial ib poovades

for moéc than 200 persons w.ll calos &ll the coatrs or seabs previded for tie

use of tuc publzc e e baittcied LO4CEhEr An acL,ns or not lesc,cnza four ton

more t“ah twelve cauirs or seats, cxcept vherc Lhas chuirg erce fluced in toles v
r separate enclosures fox» the accounodation of act mofe thal %uclré\pcrsons.

3
Provided tha. tiis byolar cha}l not *p »ly to any part of a glcasurc fair
thal 2g s1ted 1a a Lualding aad 2o woed as a resiaurant, cale ool ol
eotablishuent. ' ' ;

|.
p4
&‘J

S. Svesy person having control of eay booth, teav, ciall, merry-3o-round,
T ture established on tne

round-soout, owitchcack, s.1.a5 or otner siwrilar siruc o
pre~ises shall take all reasorable steps Lo °ecure taat tne sorveiare sna an’
;
PR, uscd i connmection tnerevaih

platiora, seating acconrncdation or otvher orc n
25 ol such materz.l and.cesign and £0 consiru ccbg aad/marntainced that v ic now
lizble, waen used for tae pursdsc ake in the manner Jor waich 1u 1S 1nte wded, Lo
1 - -
Len

cause 1nJjury 1o any person a.
1

.

(¥
5g Lhe pleasure ;al“

“0. 'Very\ue:son he V“LQ conirel of a shootinz gallery snall provide and maintaan
such"ba ,nstoos and scroening as aﬂv be rcasonably neccssary to provect any | -
per-on attendinl the nlersace faxr frem shois f- su by wersons ucang the
snoot.n3 gallery
® n
11, Tic manager shall provide and maintain in good working order o sulficient
) nunber of acequate portadble .ire fighoang appliances; and shall whaile the
- puslic are at the pleasursc fair kicp such apsliauces consgicacusly placed and

readily availaole for wac. )

12, Ivery person having coalrol of any pary of the vleasurc Iair or of any booth
+ tent or eccction suall take any ascessacy steps to sécure thal any scenery

dravezy; rtifzcial flowers, projircics, hangings, curstains or oftiacr moverials

of a similar kind used taerein are rendered ilame resystang and are efleclively so
maintained.. e . ~ )

Provided tnal nothing 1n this byelaw shull requirs softwood of ome inch or

moxre an thiciness, or drapery; Laaziags or c.cstains maae of heavy woollen matesial
tc be readered flame recisving. S

-
12« The manzger shall talke such sieps as may be reaconable and necessary Lo preve
sask of electir-c sheock or fire causcd by electracivy at o« pleasurc fair.

1 '
1%, To avoird the rack of fire the manager shall cecure taat any ey, strav or
otlner 11k§ substunce kept at the pleasure foir i3 stc"ed cither Ln]a {firc-
recisting receptaele or 1n sone place at a reasonable distance fron ary port. ol
tle pleasure fair to which the puslic kave acccs ‘

. '

L1}

s

Provided thal this byclaw &
or other substunce aslmay bg recu
15. The manager shzl) cause ov
railvay or other mcchaniecal rad

w1l nel apply to suck cuentity of hay, strav
Wired for wmmedicic usc. .

kS
oo
1

)

CL

Y

! -
ey mersy-go-round, rouncabout, sving, switehbae
ing or. du srying contriveace al a pleasure fair -

-

e e — e . T e e e oty e b et
(a) to b» - CU“;I" ereciod, wnd T ITTTETT T S emar s
v ) * ; \ )
(b)  wo Le 5o Pdurcd ‘% & Lobweed Bveey oo L ord ol the coatrivancs wil.l

is Aot cf o-H\leb( fenced oy sec er\:\&'-mm, WY oarea Lo vhael morbess o
tae puoia ot using the co“fwug ~QN Are ,ermittid to have-aceess and
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(1) any moving pari of any otl.er such contrivance there shall be a
: epaco of at lecast twveaty fuet; J; ,

- (1i) eny other siructurc thoere shall be a spuce of at leaot ten Tect:

Provided that nothang in this byelaw shall prevent ithe placing of a

stationary platfocn al the sidacfasy ench contlroivance against uny wall or sactition

of a bdailding or agains. any voundery wall or boundary leacc uot agjorniag a

hichway.
In this byala. "rmoving pari®, in relation Lo a confirivance,; reuns )y e
of the coalirav.ace, ta2llding any Veahele 08 QFVacs 23 wwwibnd beor2 2 Wbed V30
. o Y ) o -
the carrisge o passansenrs, which moves or 1s capable of moviag duriag the operat.on
of the contrivance.
. i
16. Thie menager shall take all reasonable steps to ensure tnat any animal wiich, |
if at large, would be liakely to cause danger to the public attending the
pleasurc fair, is effectively secured or cased in sach rmaanercs mot to be
' a cause of danger while the public are at the pleasure Ifair. ¢
4 ’
17. The mana.er of 2 nleasurce fair not being a pleasure fair the'whole of which s
is comprased with:n a building or buxld:ings shall, where adeyuate ,unlic sanitasy K
accomzodatioa 15 not alread, a’ailable wicnin reasonabld distance ol all »arts of
such pleacure fair, tage any nccessary steps =
’ (a) to provade an suitable situations sufficient and suitadle sanztary
. convenlences for persons cmployed 1n or about the pleasursc faxs aad for
B the public attending the plcasure fair; ,
(b) tolabel separate convenicaces -for mea and for women respectively in
. such proportons as zay be appropriate; .
(¢) to mointain the conveniences in good repeir and in a reasonably clean
and wholesoie condition; and
-t (d), cause the converiences and the _abels provaced in accordance wiin this .
Ve - N T oA s »
. bjclaw to be clcquatlely 1llumainated durang tte Lours of aarkness while
. the public are at the pleasure fair,

: - .18+ Tae manager snall take any necessary steps to provide =- .
a

suffrcient supp

-

7 of wholc
e

ssone water for the use of persons employcd
asure fair

T
in or about the pl ‘and

[ ]
(b) where the c.rcumstances so require, neans for tae disposal of any impure
or waste liguad.

Al
.

{
19. Every person occupying any part of.a pleasure fair shall, as respects that
part, and the manager sn2lil, as respects any part of the Lremises not occupied by
soze other person -

.\

(a) so for as practicable, cause that part to be kept in a clean condition;
(b) as ofton as is necaescary and practicable, cause any refuse or litter .
within tgat part o ve coilected and dipositec in & suivable receptacle.

20. The manager snall cause all refusc and litter to be collected at suitacle
intervals from all such receptacles as arc mentioned an the forcgoing byelau
exd to be removed Irom the pleasure fawr.

21, On the vacation of the sito on which a pleasure fzir hes been held or any
part tnereof the manager shall remove or cauce to be removed gay reluse or Litler
remaining thereon, s0 as to leave it in a clean and tidy condition,
22, Any person offending against any of the foregoing byelaws shall be liable
. on sumnary convictica to a fane not exceedins five poungds. d w
s &
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DEVICE:

STRUCTURE:

\

MECHANISM:

CARS:

ELECTRICAL:

CRITICAL

CONNECTIONS:

BRAKES ¢

\

AMUSEMENT PARK CHECK LIST

FOR LOSS CONTROL TECHNICIANS ¢

t

Give name by which device i1s known locally, correspond-
ing name as listed in underwriting supplement and name
of manufacturer. If device is unfamiliar, give brief
description of operation and pictures.

Describe briefly. Where applicable, check main shafts
(excessive welding, signs of deterioration, alignment)
supports and outrigger. Comment on composition of soil
footings or area where structure is erected.

P

If electrically powered, motor frames, control switch
boxes, conduits and transformer casings should be
grounded. Carefully examine drive mechanism and mov-

ing parts.

If gasoline driven, all safeguards should be provided.
No patrons should be permitted on device while gasoline
refueling takes place. Proper extinguishers should be
available.

Examine seats for strength and condition of upholstery.
Look for sharp projections. Check car fastenings and
closing latches. Be sure maintenance department checks

cars regularly.

Installation should comply with all applicable codes.
Fusing or circuit breakers should be adequate. Fluor-
escent tubes should be placed in safety sockets to
prevent dislodging. As an extra safeguard, the tube
may be taped to support members.

I

Where there are joints or connections, cotter keys or
safety pins should be used. To prevent loosening of -
nuts at critical joints, bolts should be drilled at
outer end and safety key inserted.

Almost every device is equipped with brakes. Regard-
less of type, they should be checked for excessive
wear, condition and effectiveness. Maintenance per-
sonnel should check them on scheduled basis.

i
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CATASTROPHE
POTENTIAL:

PERSONNEL ¢

MAINTENANCE:

ACCIDENT REPORTING:

PARK GROUNDS:

FIRE PROTECTION:

FIRST AID:

’

Report crowd or group exposures - comment on exits,
plans for crowd control and emergency handling.

Operating personnel is the single most important con-
sideration in amusement park operations. They must be
mature, responsible, attentive to duty and properly
trained. They should be given operational rules and
instructed on procedures in emergencies.

Good supervision of operators is essential. Operators
should check devices daily before operating and report
deficiencies in writing to maintenance department.

Another key to good operations. Comment on maintenance
force and give your opinion as to its competence. Main-
tenance of rides should be properly scheduled and rec-
ords kept. Upon receipt of deficiency reports, they
should be acted upon, reports signed and permanently
maintained,

If it is observed that maintenance department 1is poor,
we can expect constant problems,

Sa.isfy yourself that ‘accident reporting procedures are
proper. When the public reports an incident, written
records must be maintained (names and addresses of wit-
nesses, operators, supervisory personnel on duty, and

a description of alledged incident).

Numerous claims are reported which originate because

of park grounds. Survey entrance, exit fences, poles,
wires, parking lots, midway, etc., for hazards. Care-
fully examine picnic grounds, walkways, tables, benches,
playgrounds and free devices. If bathing is permitted,
examine and report conditions. Simple public liability
survey techniques should be used.

Report fire protection, its adequacy and availability.

i

Report on first aid facilities, medical attention avail-
able and procedures followed.

67 A

(R 2GR, s

h e cn ar e AW



[

POLICE PROTECTION:

RECOMMENDATIONS

REMARKS :

J

Give information on availability and competence of .
Park Police, Community Police and watchman services.

Al

Prospective Business

.

Handle as we handle any recommendations. Before leaving
premises, discuss recommendations with owner and give
comment on his reaction. If compliance with obvious
recommendations will not make prospective risk 'good",
contact underwriting department before progressing with
complete survey. |

Written Business

Leave copy of recommendations with insured and discuss
before leaving park. In report, comment on intention
toward compliance, Advise if written confirmation of
recommendations is advisable.

Detailed checking of an amusement park and individual
devices is necessary to properly underwrite business’
and determine competence of maintenance department.
Numerous obvious defects reflect on maintenance. We
cannot police this type of coverage but we can high-
light the capability of the maintenance department.

i
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10.

11.

13.

AMUSEMENT DEVICES

(General Rules)

Operating instructions and rules should be posted at each major, device
for the operator's use and guidance. Devices such as ferris wheels,
roller coasters, cable rides, monorails and fun houses require written
plans for emergency removal of riders.

Operator should have specific instructions to follow in case of injury,
illness or unusual fright involving a patron.

Electrically powered devices must be grounded in accordance with local
and National Electrical Code.

Lighting must be adequate for entire device.

Loading and unloading ramps must have handrails, secure footings, slip-
proof walking surface and unobstructed exit ways.

All power equipment must 'be guarded, enclosed and be inaccessible to
the public. '

Fences should be provided with sufficient clearance to prevent persons
from contacting the moving device or riders from touching the fence.

Operating controls should be so situated that operators have clear view
of all passengers at all times. ’

Operators must be mature and dependable; newly employed operators must
have adequate-training and instruction.

Seat belts, lap bars or other restraining devices must be in good
condition, adequate for purpose and fastened (if possible) at a point
out of the reach of the passenger.
Overhead and side clearances should be out of reach of passenger when
standing up or reaching in any direction.

Brakes must be capable of stopping and holding device in any emergency.

Operators should not be permitted to attend more than one device.
(This rule may cautiously be relaxed in extreme situations including
very small kiddie rides provided controls are centrally located at
one point from which operator can see all riders.)

-
~
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R 16. /

17.
18.
19.

20.

21,

AMUSEMENT DEVICES R

(General Rules)

e
v \
1

Establish (and'enforce minimum age and size for children at each adult
ride. (Use of minimum height markers at gate will eliminate misunder-

standings )

~

Intoxicated persons should be féfuééd a ride.

In case of "horse-play" or dangerous rowdyism, the ride should be
immediately stopped and the offending rider properly removed. (Caution
should be used by operator if rider resists--management or park police

should be called.) )

In case of riot, ride should be shut down, power cut off or ride other-
wise locked in a fixed position to prevent unauthorized use.

3

J

Gasoline or other flammable fuels should be stored and handled, especially

 at refueling, in accordance with N.F,P.A. standards and safe practice.

Only qualified maintenance men should make inspections, adjustments or
repairs. ‘

i

Aerial swing devices and flat rides which develop considerable centrifugal
force on passenger carrying seats, gondolas, cages, etc., should have
careful attention. Condition of cables, clamps, clevises, pins, universal
joints, ball and socket' arrangements should be examined for excessive
wear, poor lubrication and stresses which might cause metal fatigue.

.
)

X-ray examination of critical parts is now being‘done at progressive
parks and wide use is being made of Mapgnaflux Corporation magnetic
particle and dye penetrant testing for detection of stress cracks.

Either or both are desirable.: »

On cohpliﬁgs, cngises and other type connections whe.2 pins are used,
the pin should be of safety-type design. That is, the design should
prevent pin dropping out due to vibration, motion or strain.

70 A .

—r———— A - .

AN cermme ol sminree. o

e S
o



12,

13.

14.

GROUNDS AND PREMISTS -

All areas accessible to the public should be well lighted. o

Adequate fences are essential.

Mid-ways, walk-ways and parking lots should be free of all tripping
hazards such as broken pavement, tree roots, depressions, rocks, etc.

. .
Electrical wiring should be out of reach of patrons and should conform
to local and National Electrical Codes.

Avnings, electrical wirihg, tree limbs and other overhead items should
be high enough to clear the head of extremely tall persons.

Trees should be well pruned and dead wood removed. They should be
clear of all moving devices.

Areas restricted and off limits to patrons should be posted, barricaded
and in some cases securely locked.

Picnic tables and benches should be stable and in good state of repair.)

Adequate security (local police or park guards) should be provided.
Trucks, automobiles and motor scooters should be prohibited from mid-way
when park is open.

Daily or continuous grounds clean-up should be provided. Trash cans
and cigaret receptacles should be provided. Only paper cups and plates
should be used-for food and drink.

Fencing, rails and cages should keep caged‘animals and patrons well
separated.

Fireworks, special exhibitions, trapeze acts and other crowd attractions
should be safely located, -

Automatic emergency lighting for main crowded areas inside and outside
of buildings should be provided. ’

Adequate exits should be provided for all enclosures housing crowds.
N.F.P.A. Building Exits Code for Life Safety #101 should be the standard.

+ First aid facilities attended by a Registered Nurse or qualified attendant

should be provided. '

N 71 A
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17.
18.

19.

20.

21,

GROUNDS AND PREMISES

Ta
’

¢

There should be standing provision for medical attention and ambulance
service at all times.when/park is open.

First aid fire fighting equipment and a well organized plan for use
should be available.

Walkie-Talkies are a distinct advantage to sccurity men, supervisors,
maintenance people, office and management. This equipment is relatively
inexpensive and would serve well in an emergency.

Appropriate warning signs, directional signs and marking should be
provided. \

Regular safety meetings of all operators, supervisors, maintenance .and
management personnel is desirable (especially pre-season) and prior to
major holiday weckends such as Memorial Day, July Fourth and Labor Day.
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ONI.Y Allan Herschell builds the Caterpillar. And what a ride it
#s! Rates with the carrousel in popularity and 1s a record-breaker
when it comes to earning capacity. Many owners have grossed over
$5000 in a single week with this flashy ride. New streamlining and

illumination make the “Cat” a focal point at any park or carnival.

The Caterpillar has 18 gleaming aluminum cars, each of which
is equipped with new type resilient cushions built to give long
service. The Caterpillar will accommodate 36 adult passengers or 54
children. Peak loading time approximately 60 seconds!

N

E. E. Gooding, President of the Gooding Amusement_Co., has
this to say about the Caterpillar: “The ride is attractive, has tremend-
ous capacity, packs a great thrill, and is easy to erect and dismantle.
In the amusement industry it is thoroughly agreed that the Cater-
pillar Ride is here to stay”! A. C. Rosenzweig of Eastwood Coaster
Co., says: “A "must’ ride for a park or carnival . . . terrific attraction
and a real flash especially when properly lit up at night.”

For a steady, top-bracket gross, year in and year out, the Cater-
pillar 1s unsurpassed.
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' CATERPILLAR

,This is a circular ride powered from a center drive. Cars run on a peripheral
track but are attached to arm from center drive. 'Track has peaks and valleys
and as ride starts a canvas canopy suddenly folde over cars and ride is
continued in darkness. ,

STRUCTURE: Framework properly installed and maintained. Check sweep arms
to be sure they are straight and not bowed due to turnbuckles being too tight.
Check car supports for excessive wear and play. Check condition of track.

FENCING: Entire outer edge ‘enclosed.

BRAKES: Check condition, ‘

/

LOADING: Check steps, ramp and loading areas. Ramp and steps should have
railings. A chain shoyld be used to control public at loading and unloading
areas, No unaccompanied young riders.

|-
CARS: Equippe& with safety belts.

BLOWERS: Pratected by subgtantial screening in each car.

TUNNEL: Check condition of bracings and struts, GCanvas should be flame proofed.

74 A
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DARK RIDE ~ FUN HOUSE

Dark rides are of many types and varieties; they are usually a ride-through -
type device. Cars travel on tracks -and lights are off except for desired
weird effects. There are some where patrons walk through encountering’ certain
sudden obstacles. There often are trick floor sections, winding stair?,
noises and strong gusts of forced air.

Many are two-story frame buildings. The greatest hazard is fire, the second,
foteign objects brought into the ride by patrons. Thrown rocks and stones
destroy the acts and sometimes strike other patrons. :

LIGITING: Must have emergency lights throughout.

EXITS: Must be adequate. Make certain clearly visible directional signals
point way to exits.’ |

OPERATORS: Quiz on his procedure in case of fire. Should go through the
ride hourly with a light on busy days. ‘

~
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DODGEM AND SCOOTER

Sometimes referred to as bumper cars because driver steers and thrill comes
from bumping and steering car into others on metal decked -floor. Power is
electric, energized through wheels to metal ceiling via vertical pole and
ceiling contact arm. Master control cuts off all energy. Each driver moves
. his car by activating a foot switch. .

BUILDING: Minimum height 8 feet from floor to energized ceiliﬁg——preferably ’

9 feet. Energized ceiling of either steel plate or wire mesh well secured.
All steel floor plate sections, level and secured to a substantial sub-floor.
‘No accumulation of grease or debris. Continuous perimeter bumper spring
loaded with wood rails in good condition.

EXITS AND ENTRANCES: Adequate including ramps.

CARS: Maximum of 25 ampere fuses and electrical wiring and motor connections
in good condition, The dodgem car can operate on 110 or 220 volts, single
phase, alternating current. Most are of the 110 volt design. All overhead
trolley pole contact arms adequately secured against falling. Rubber or foam
rubber bumpers over the steering wheel nuts and around the trolley pole to
at least 3 feet above the back of the car. These two items eliminate many
accidents from chipped teeth on the steering wheel or bumped heads on the
rear trolley pole during collisions. Continuous rubber bumpers around all
cars, Properly secured and in good condition.

|
OPERATORS: Maintain one-way traffic with a center island. Discourage head-
on collisions and small children riding alone. In any case, small children
should be secured with the canvas shoulder strap provided.

1
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FLYING COMET

~ .

This is an aerial swing device. Six radial arms extend from a center pole
power source. At end of each boom or radial arm hangs a basket-type cage
which can seat four persons each. Considerable centrifugal force 1is developed
and seats swing out and form almost a horizontal, circular plane as ride
revolves., Seats can be whirled or rotated by passengers on universal joints
during ride. ‘

CARS: Must have gates with operator-controlled safety latches out of reach

of passengers. Auxiliary safety cables required in addition to seat suspension
arms, -

FENCE: Since ride increases in circumference as it speeds up, fence must be

erected to enclose a broad area. Cars should not swing out over fence. )

FOOTINGS: Firm, level and no movement. -/ ;

OPERATION: Operator must remain at controls during course of ride--each seat
checked by attendant before ride starts--~load must be balanced or equalized.

\
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\ FLY-0-PLANE

N

This ride is a center pole, power driven, rétating drive having radial arms

supporting simulated airplanes or rockets. Even though the ride is a captive

airplane unit, the passenger controls its performance as to stability. The
device travels in a controlled peak and valley circular motion. Planes are
equipped with seat belts automatically fastened when door is closed. Doors
have outside safety latches. !

STRUCTURE: Daily check and test run. Check main shaft and bearings for
excessive play, vibration and lubrication. Check outrigger pins, stakes
and level, sweep arm pins, cable breaks, lubrication and rust.

CARS: Check seat belts, car arms, doors, safe latches--open from outside
only. )

'

SPEED: Maximum 11 RPM. _

N

FENCING: Good condition and clearance adequate to keep public away}from
hazardous area. !

- \

PATRON.CONTROL: Gate to keep patrons out until ride stops. No very young,
unaccompanied riders.

)
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' '"FLYING COASTER

-

Device rotates at a rather rapid rate from a center power source. Cars are
on hydraulically controlled sweep arms and as they rotate repeatedly climb
an inclined plane which-abruptly ends allowing cars to drop approximately

6 feet to original surface. Drop is cushioned by hydraulic mechanism on
sweep -arms and by rubber tires on cars.

~

OPERATORS: Two experienced men--no other duties. Should assist riders on
and off ride. No unaccompanied young riders. Must watch riders at all times.
. STRUCTURE: Check installation and maintenance, sweep arms for excessive wear
or welding, connections, condition of track.

HYDRAULIC SYSTEM: Check for excessive leakage. Single hydraulic tank now
used instead of individual tanks for each arm. Check glide of each car after
drop to be sure hydraulic system operates properly.

CARS: Check safety bar with safety retainer pin lock for each car, padding
of upper bar of safety bar, condition of car shock absorbers, inflation and
condition of rubber tires, car connections for four boltings plus safety-type
pin connection. ’

BRAKES: Check condition.
FENCING: Entire ride should be enclosed.

LOADING AND UNLOADING: Steps to car should be checked. Loading area should
be protected by chain or gate.

SPEED: Check for excessive speed by observing let-down point of cars. If
cars are dropping and obviously striking lower portion of track with force
sufficient to cause patrons to be severly jolted, the speed may be too great.

FLYING COASTER
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GIANT SLIDE

Slides are approximately 35'-high, 165' long and in width are comprised of
nine to fifteen divided sliding lanes. Each lane is about 17" to 24" wide.
One or two sets of steps lead to the top or starting platform. Sliding
surface is constructed of fibre glass or highly polished metal. Supporting
structure is usually steel but could be made of wood. Slide produces a

/ wave-type ride created by peaks and valleys on the surface.

This device is popular at shopping centersfas well as Amusement Parks and

other public places. Slides require regular Engineering service.

) 1 .

2.

9.

10.

N

Device must be installed in accordance with local building,,fire,
electrical and other applicable codes.,

Installation must be permanent, footings for structure must be sunk

into the ground or pavement.

'

Device must be entirely enclosed with 6' high permanent fencing to

prevent entry when closed. Gates must have secure locks.‘
\

Each sliding lane must be separated by a raised divider sufficiently

high to prevent cross-overs. Dividers must be smooth and free of

splinters. |

|

Outside edge of oztside lanes must be high edough to prevent the slider
from falling off edge, '

oy .

At least‘two supervisors should be in charge when device is operating.
One at the top of the ride and one at the top of the steps. Sliders
must be supervised and cautioned when starting slide.

The entire fenced area should be adequately flood- lighted

All steps, platforms and ramps must be protected by railings at least
4' high., Space underneath should be sufficiently closed to prevent
a small child from falling through.

All platforms and stair treads must have non-slip surface covering.
{

Sliding pads should be in good condition and large enough to protect
slider. They should be at least as wide as the lanes and long enough

for the rider to sit on one end and pull the other end over his feet.

Pad dimensions should be about 72" long and 27" wide. Fast pads such

as wool and nylon should not be permitted if speed attained is sufficient
to cause rider to be airborne when passing over peaks. Prohibit the use
of waxed paper.

i
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11.

12,

13.

14,

15.

16.

17.

18.

19.

20.

21,

22,

23.

GIANT SLIDE

Riders wearing rubber-soled shoes should be discouraged. If such are
worn; supervisors must make sure pad is folded back over shoes. .

Slide should extend far enough at the base to insure that slider will
come to a stop before reaching a drop-off point. The lower end of the
slide should terminate at ground level. ~

~

Splinters, cracks or other rough edges should be eliminated from the
sliding surface, stairs and railings.

Sliders should be observed to see if any have a tendency to become air-
borne. If this is the case, the device should be modified to correct

this unsafe condition.

Make sure supervisors are mature and adequate in numbers. Provisions
\ .
should be made to add more supervision when traffic increases.

Premises éhould be kept clean and sliders should not be permitted to
smoke or eat on the device.

Operating rules should be appropriately posted covering age limitations,
instructions for using pads and protecting feet; horseplay, crossing
lanes and prohibiting starting to slide before lane is clear. i

Management (not starters or ticket sellers) must be contacted. Rules
governing operation must be explained and recommendations discussed.
Evaluate management's interest in safety and actual involvement in
the operation.

Protection must be afforded which will prevent persons on stairs
interfering with or striking sliders.

Adults sliding with small children, sliders doubling up, persons with
infirmities, belly sliding, backward sliding and other trick or horse-
play actions should be prohibited. .

\
Management should inspect' entire ride daily before being put into

operation.

Voice amplifying system should be used to control overall operation.

Spraying slide with water will help slow sliders if surface becomes
too fast. >
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LOOP-0-PLANE

; ) { {
Different from Roll-0-Plane in that cars are secured to two booms rotating
independently and in opposite directions. Actually the motions are the
same as holl—O-glane. The same type enclosed cars with safety features
are also used. -

STRUCTURE AND FOOTINGS: Should have good center post footing, preferably
concrete with outrigger braces secured and shimmed. Check bolts securing
counterweight to boom ends, also, cars to the boom. These should have
double lock nuts or safety clips. Check for signs of wear or cracking on
main center post and booms. ‘ . ,

CARS: Should have good quality seat bélts, always adjusted, secured and
locked on outside of car inaccessible to riders, fastened by operator.
Seats and car enclosures should be in good condition.

OPERATIggj Bring both cars down together for loading and unloading. Not
necessary to leave one car hanging upside down at top of ride.

,
N

~
2
LAY
g
ﬂé/

Al
.,.—«f h
i« 2
2"y N
qﬁ

P
i

Y.

.‘ ;fgi J"

S AR

¥
b

i A .4
T .
b % ¥

A
'tzﬁﬁﬁ%&ns'b

j
et g :
e e NN
=SS
-« LAy -
‘ [‘”7; APPSO )

x\(t <A

- p v\
u ~H

- ~— VI’ - '.’ _‘::i: ?_;1
. LOOP-D_PLANE ‘
\ B ,
83 A ) .

-

mTEe——

* -

PURSN AP - N

-



P e e e e ~ . . -
N

M - ~ N LI - o 4 R W R A SRS N TPl
Y e e e s owmme o mwToTRMOTS e i S ’
- - - s < '
= ~ A et T Ew WA NEE o NT . 3 o w mey 7 ¥
- ~~ - ~ Y 4
- - . - - e -
e e o - ~ § ot e . A L o - -
- - _lf. <~ ~ . A N S e - x!wx LR Y § :el.rll«xn!lbn . !/\..q . - . i g, ™
I ~ e > .o . - pe M E T 2 A P A P <. - R g
} v - p w 75t N o . 3 s ot POt l..ﬂ 4
e - ¥ em - H [N : H “ o o~ .
DL AR DI TS S S N et PRI SN ) ? mus P vy o e e - "R b < ®
< - . 72 e The dan hosled b Liaol s s & - B g & v PRSP 2.
v st A - . e T L P Yt Sk oo - VO et Lt matttia b who i § Bt - i bt Sot3 o
RS S S . Ta s .- 12..»w. FWEL o T TS TS e R S gt ¢ o smee g mae gn ogs SEFTS SN0 pams e g v P - h.-ﬂl:fis..iix(:!tc{, PR
T2 wee N e st ’ H ¢ - v - ' LR C1e
ooz B YA . S iyt s ) \ . X % . L 8oL
B I Fag A e ¢ ] W Faed f . R - - e P
TS T I T iy L R AR L~ 4 Lot A T TRV e e - . Tk e, -
- o ~ - ~ RS o P - T
Wyﬂ‘ B ¥ R & s AT ey .Y - % ' Y . fys, - \ubN&vw - > ) N FT s 4 km.u.vf\ > ¢
X M_ <, . o , - . . I . I v & 3w s - 3 x P e
R ST SR L 2 A Ve T ey . ~ IR L P v v ed Iy, SR B
% iy T, . Ty LE N R ] ISR TIE VRS Tt FA Temdet g EERN U e o T P B A AW
- Rl e oLy PR R SN 2 ' LR S sy - W Fe - e E.umu e g QT
= 2 s b 4 i G NP3 Yol Pv iy A
Ve ~Se, s R R N o R qu,—ij 4 - ,wvAi. PR .\&&ﬁw.llda ﬁw MO gy I . r..lw..wom» S »vm
T e Pl e . A . Ay “ - & - . 2, - s
ST R B ame o, TG R e TN T SREERECN RS
[ -~ “ s Ty Smale O a A it R S F§ Al i FAIA ] ” f« ../wmv\ m w7 y w
" . - v DN SR - o e TR A i Sy P @ty i LSt i B 2 IR T
b e ST Come o A - “ oo ,x “ W, . / M AT « 1t W e e o,y ey T
H - sl v PR ~. . - v P s 7 S Alla_ .k
R kg B . eI o AR T Man N G e bR S
Yyt T PRV Sk R Y SO ISP e e LTS LY ' O sl Mg 1
= . . 1] . - Pt . -
W e nE s WY B T e ’ N .o . ™ LT RE e, & o, b .ﬂr&“ 2 T e
mc!u.ﬂnlnrh.l.lﬂfl JUPEEE MR I + - - vy 1:&,.%& ¥ - LA T} 5 oty Dl . - - g ey
SR et T st = e 7 RN S RS £ L N W <) e BT 4
LT A Y T i o st ZA TSP S PR S ABT e CE TR T e b5 R bg T U >
i = . w)ﬂn g T I R R e s P [ % Vo, /w%; PR P N B T 3
> L gl > FREIRY L - e ik T - v AP IS o SR b3 e 4»&% x
ek Ny W TN AN R T L D T B w‘w EOF g e mh:@wv&: wﬁn%ﬁ, A T
- vomm e PR - Y TR b = % e - PUREEI S X g e 3, " *a
e, . N Vo R CARPIES e ARSI £y Tf ;:.:mmmwtn%lw‘n o o At o2y €8 -
VA Wl S . M RN P P B 4 P : Lty Ea it g (R $
LI Yo Ngh . R e - I DS . E 3 e Py -~ Ty wh oty A it
x §2 e A PRI LI Phid ~ - I H o g <P £a ¢ ISl o ATEET L 0w & *,
&z PSS R SR S ¥ewgnnls HA N S S A Sa. ) Bt E Tt % S
feefziox fovnSicil FEE N MR P L NEERS SNt Tt W e ;ﬂﬂ; vl Ad e fe § 2o
— - - TR . PR P ; =
- D SRR AN SRl N P Iond A RON TS S SR . a5 CRU R
X J b AR " 1
. - b L+ I ,L_ s i 2 . ih V\\\lﬂm it 3 w‘ B T, \“ AP
o

v ! + b m
e [ A T
B o DS resu N L AR = ) w
e [ s =y Py \ww Y ¢
.

e

W, e
| R
B ¢
i N
&, N . 4
. LY LIPS T N Ll TV s aatt
“ ¥ X . Y. Mm-S .Y J&%
. - - ~ . o H
. ’ - L T A
) . ey, d K
70—, v\\\\ﬁ ’ nj.Jw..«, Ty N
s mhyl . - - X »

- .
,A»- w82 P ke sy Vi

h 3 r oy e P VNS W N -
. e = M : “ 4 & -.f\ xn—y ‘A.hts\ vnqk < & Y t\.’ 2 I“/ <
b W R T N
’
\

B
! 2 < - ”
% . w iR b T s A3 ¥ sy

'

P, S, g vy 7 E g

I3 .

. . AN e
> A~
. » -
«0 N §
N fi S
. © *
- - ., Pl R
3 -
b £ ~ "3
L. - . e s P . [ | B Y
P . e - e e e a (PRSI VU ORI \NF £ 0 ¥ I' UL T W, 'Sl ST



METEOR

Ride is compésed of 3 separate revolving,citcular platforms. Each has 6

double seats. Platforms are mounted at the end of a boom which hydraulically

rises about 30° as entire ride revolves. Each of the 3 platforms tilts as
it revolves. Centers of platforms turn counterclockwise and the outside
(seat section) turns clockwise. Ride has capacity of 36 passengers, 12 to

each of  the 3 platforms. There is no great centrifugal force, twist or jerk,

OPERATORS: Two operatofs--experienced--no other duties. No unaccompanied
yourig riders. Check seating of riders. Lap bars should always be closed.
Watch riders during ride operation.

STRUCTURE: Framework should be substantial, Each platform should be com-
pletely enclosed by fence with door set to close when ride starts. Check
. mechanism and platforms for excessive wear. Check seat anchorage.

PINS: Safety-type pins used. All bracing pinned.
SEATS: Lap bars with safety devices in good condition for each sgeat.

SPEED: Manufacturer's recommended speed 21.2 RPM in a clockwise direction
for the seat platform and 12.5 RPM in counterclockwise direction for center

unit.
, BRAKE: Check condition.

FENCING: Entire ride should be fenced. This in addition to continuous
fencing for each platform which should include a gate.

i

LOADING: Check steps at loading areas. Entrances and exits should have
positive protection such as a chain or gate. Check condition of platform
flooring and loading ramps. v
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MINIATURE TRAIN

OPERATORS: Mature, adequate in number and experience. Ticket seller and .
loader can be the same man. Two men on train preferred, one operating and
one at rear to watch patrons. In some cases, rear-view mirrors on locomotive
will suffice.

RIGHT-OF-WAY: Roadbed well ballasted. Adequate rails periodically gauged
and secured to ties. Curves banked. Safety rails on sharp curves. Fenced
where needed. Crossing (pedestrian and vehicle) protection, gates, signal
lights, bells, etc. Warning signs, brush, trees and close clearances along
track.

TUNNELS: Maintenance of structure. Clearance (overhead and side) sufficient
to keep patrons from touching.’ Signs if needed. Lighting safely arranged.

TRESTLES: Check maintenance. Railed walkways on sides with solid floor.
Check timber condition--no rotted, split or cracked timbers. Preferably,
timbers should be bolted.

LOCOMOTIVE: If electric, check third rail or trolley for protection. If
steam, is boiler inspected? When and by whom? Check safety valve setting.
Is engineer licensed? 1Is fuel storage satisfactory? If gasoline 1s used,"
check gas storage, refueling practices and location.. Check general
maintenance. Also, check brakes, lights, horn bell and rear-view mirror——
speed regulated to safe operating speed, especially at curves.

CARS: Upholstery condition. Daily check of brakes, wheels and suspension.
Safety plates between cars.

LOADING PLATFORM: Tripping and falling hazards. Seats for patrons separated
from track. Check gates, loading practices.. |

LOADING: Never permit overloading and standing. Prohibit hanging on side
of cars. Move train only when all patrons are properly seated.

’
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OCTOPUS ‘ -

N

This ride is built in two models, the 8 car and 16 car models. The 16 car
model is the same as 8 car model except two cars.are mounted on a cross
beam at end of each supporting or main boom, This is a center pole powered
~unit with roller chain drives from countershaft to reduction gears. The
ride rotates and each supporting arm or boom seems to independently 1lift
and lower. There are two independent drive mechanisms with independent
control devices. ,

FOOTINGS: Good, solid footing for center post, preferably concrete. Blocking
secured under outrigger supports if on uneven surface. Proper tension on

bracing betwcen center post and outriggers. The Spider Octopus can be trailer
mounted, Screw jacks should be adjusted to keep weight off the trailer wheels.

CARS: Front section of car drops down for loading and unloading. Check for
positive locking of spring-loaded safety catch which secures hinged front
section in raised position during operation of ride. This raised fromt
section also incoxporates the lap bar. ' Check the main pin and lock nuts 'or
safety clips securing cars to sweep arms.

FENCE: An adequate fence is required, installed with sufficient clearance'
from rotating cars. Chain to protect the loading area 'opening in fence with
operator stationed at this position. ‘ ‘
OPERATION: Newer units have 'V" belt drives. Older units may have a chain
drive for up and down motion. Check this chain as sudden breakage might
entangle chain in rotating shaft, causing abrupt stop.
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PARATROOPER

)
There are two types of units. New portable type using hydraulic system
raises center spindle after patrons are loaded. Ride can be loaded faster
since all tubs can be loaded at the same time. After ride is loaded,
(capacity--10 double seats--20.people) seats, which are affixed to outer
extremity of sweep arms, are hydraulically raised to about 20 feet above
base, then entire ride is tilted at about 42° or 43° angle as it revolves.
Seats are covered with a parachute canopy. Seats are azlso mounted in a
pivot arm which allows them to swing in and out as ride revolves, rises
and falls.

LOADING: Circular, wooden-step type platform is used with two or three
steps., All should be same height. Should have non-skid material on a
sloping surface under tubs. Watch for uneven surface at places wherc
separate boards meet. Angle iron support sometimes extends beyond steps.
This should be cut off, preferably beveled down and back.

HYPRAULIC SYSTEM: Check all hose, clamps, pumps, valves and electrical
controls, ;

i

CENTER SPINDLE: Check for proper rise of spindle. At angle of 45° and
greater, cars have a tendency to swing in toward loading steps with
possibility of rider's foot hitting boards. Manufacturer, when contacted,
stated about 42° or 43° is proper angle. This worked satisfactorily on
one device. Stop welded on device.

CONTROLS: Control rods, cables, etc., from device to operating position

should be buried or covered with brightly colored beveled cover to reduce

tripping hazard. ;

GENERAL: All normal checks in regard to safety-type pins, sweep arms,
brackets should also be made. Seat latches should close tightly.

FENCING: An adequate fence should be provided to keep spectators away
from path of cars--at least 10 feet from device at low sweep of cars.

’

SIGNS: Adequate in regard to loose objects, hats, shoes, etc.
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POOLS AND BEACHES

!

STANDARDS: When no code or atandard is applicahle, refer to AIA Special
Hazards Bulletins #Z-126 and #z-127, Straight Talk (Casualty Section) #21
and Report Guide, Page #31. If code exists, installation should always
conform. -

IMPORTANT CONSIDERATIONS:

1. Pool and beach area should be fenced to prevent unauthorized use.

2. Positive grounding and bonding of all underwater electrical systems--
fixtures and system Underwriters' Laboratory approved--installation
in compliance with National Electrical Code~~no wires passing over
pool.

- /

3. Positive security for handling and storage of chlorine gas or cr§stala.
4. Adequate number of qualified life guards on duty at all times.
5. Program of regular cleaning of entire premises to remove trash.

6. Depths should be clearly marked and deep areas designated.

7. Food concessicns and parking of automobiles should be well removed
from swimming area Propane gas used for lunch counters should be
properly stored and handled.

~
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ROCK-0-PLANE

! R \ v \

i\ v

This is a Ferris wheel type ride, but is operated from a sinélg supporting
pole and cablc 'driven mechanism. Instead of open seats these are fully
enclosed, stainless steel screéned cars. Cars have automatically activated
seat belts. Cars perform a rocking motion, controlled by the passenger as:
the device revolves vertically. This is a portable device which can be
dismantled and loaded on a 28 foot semi-trailer. N

N G

’ )
CARS: Check door latches, lap bars and/or belts-~-check constantly for -
foreign objects left or lost in caxs.

. N,
FOOTINGS: Check tower base and outriggers.
STRUCTURE: Check radial arms for rust and looseness. Inspect cable in
same manney as an elevator cable. / !

. SLTIN iz-.'wgfcm-l;:‘:ﬁ}“\ ey . 1 ) \
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\ . ROLLER COASTER

INSPECTION ENUIPMENT: Note pad, pen or pencil, marking crayon, can of spray |
paint, hammer, cork~soled shoes, tightly fitting .
clothing. -

DEFECTS: Wood rotted, broken, cracked, split or improperly
repaired. Steel broken, cracked, loose, Spalling or
excessively worn.

Prior to survey, ask maintenance man about any important changes or repairs
made since previous :cason. Recommended method is to start observation at
the home station, walking the track in opposite direction of train travel,
After completing structural inspection, walk the entire ride on the ground
checﬁing footings and structural members. Defects noted are crayon marked,
numbered z2nd noted being afterwards viewed with maintenance man with whom a
written recommendation list is left.

There are two basic types of coasters--the stralghtaway znd the figure eight.
The straightaway consists of a high drag chain rise followed by several dips
and rises of varying heights, a return curve and lesser dips and rises coming
into home station. The fipure eight coaster usually is in confined areas

and has crossovers and short curves In both, the train is mechanically
pulled up by the drag chain rise then completely released from the drive
mechanism and continue« by gravity action. All trains have emergency brake
on the track usually -ne-third of the distance from the drag chain to home
station. ' ‘ .
Using an inspector's hammer, sound the lumber at ten-foot intervals or less.

Often, dry rot will only be detected by sounding. Note cracks, blisters and
discoloration of paint which are the usual signs of rotting. Sagging of

level bends is usually an indication that the bend post is defective. Sunken

steel track usually indicates rotted laminstion. Loose members may indicate

excessive vibration or pressure and should be observed as the ride is operated.

The coaster should be ridden several times after the walk inspection is

completed. A small can of spray paint can be used to mark sections for

recheck.

POSTS: Upright posts, bent posts are usually 4" x 6". Look for cracks,
checks, loose knots as well as deformities. Posts should be plumb. Deviation
should be checked from a distance using other posts for reference. Pay
particular attention to places where other members are secured to the posts.

. The members are smaller and will usually show defects first. Be especially
critical of splices., Splices on posts should be made as follows: The splice
plate, usually a 2" x 6", should be five feet long, top edge cut at a 45
degree angle and secured to the post by at least 3%'" bolts above and below :
the cut, All new lumber should be treated (wood life) and painted with *
white lead and linseed oil. ' ;
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LEDGERS: Ledgers support the track and are usually 3" x 12" of clear, dense,.

flat-grained lumber frece of defects. The wecod tracks should only be secured
to the ledger with 30 penny spikes. Ledgers should be thoroughly inspected.
Check for dry rot around bolts which secure ledgers to posts making ledgers.
loose and non-functional and causing ledgers ‘on ‘either side to have additional
stress. Never accept-spliced ledgers, !

LAMINATED WOOD TRACK: Laminated wood track is made of numerous pieces of

lumber from 2" x 2" to 2" x 12" nailed together. Sharp curves require that
2" x 2" or 2" x 3" be bent around the radius of the curve. The heavier
lumber 1s used on straight stretches and pressure points. The number of
layers is determined by the stress and pressure at specific locations. The’
second. laye: from the top extends approximately 2" toward the inside-of the
track and supports the side and under friction of the track. This also
provides train side and under friction. - ’

Track lumber should be sounded on top, both sides and underneath. Be?alert“

_.for loose screws which secure the steel track to the laminated wood track.
. Ends of the steel track’ should be secured by bolts through the entire

laminated wood track and have nuts and lock washers. Bolt heads must ‘be
countersunk and flush with track surface. A steel under friction rail
should be provided at 1lift ‘points coming off top of rises. Inspect for '
looseness, excessive wenr, cracks and spalling. Track gauge should be
determined and checked against track wheels, under friction wheels and bars.

Al

INTERMEDJATES: ,Usually 4" x 4" but should never be smaller than 3" x 4".

and in large coasters on high stress points should be 4" x 6'. They are
located underneath the wood track and secured by no less than one 5/8" bolt
through the laminated track. The main function of the intermediate is to N
maintain the proper gauge of the track. There should be three intermediates.
between bents. Intermediates should.be equal distance from each other and
ledgers. A second function of the intermediate is to support walk boards.
Check intermediates for rot and make sure they are secured tightly to the
wood track, 'Most coasters are constructed with bents on 8' centers although

some are on 9' centers.
B ¢ ¢ -

BENTS: A bent consists of two posts plus horizontal bracing usﬁaliy on 5'

centers, The braces are secured by nailing. The usual size is 2" x 6".
Check braces for level; if out of level this is usually good indication of
post or footer failure.

LEVEL BANDS: Sometimes known as ribbons, are usually 2" x 6" on 5' intervals.

Take long range looks and check any deviation from level. Determine that

level bands are firmly secured 'to the posts. As with horizontal braces, split:

ends are the greatest cause of trouble. C ,

4
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ANGLE BRACING: Usually 2" x 6" and no smaller thza 3" x &4". Angle braceg

should be 2t 45° angle from grade to the top of the bent post. Connection

“should be made below the ledger. These braces are placed inside the level

bands and against the side of the post. Bracing is cut at 45 degrees to
fit flush against the post and secured by nailing. Check for looseness and
rot. '

’

BATTLR BPACl“«. Usuzlly 4" x 6" material attached to bent posts and secured

at ground. Angle dictated by the terrain, usually 15 degreez. Batter braces

support straiph* track at rises against wind and sway end on curves. and act

as direct comprossion bracing. Check for dry rot and adequate footers.

Braces are mitered so thet top ends fit flush spainst posts aund zre bolted.

BaLter brasces should be tied together with horizontal bracing usually 2" x 6"

on 5' centers. N
I

SPINUR BRACING: Either of cables or of wood and are zn important part of

‘- curve conctruction. The height of the ride and dynamic stress are determining

factors in their use. When of steel, the csbles are secured to the hent

poste and to a dead man located in the center of the curve. All cables should

be sccured by at least three clips and equipped with buckles for adjus stment . |

When the spider bracing is of Jimber, it is essential that the center posat

be level with the point at which members are attached to the bent posts so : .
that mimbers are level., Size of lumber will be determined by design., All-

nembers of spider brace must be secure to make the brace function properly.

Check each member for soundness and wmake additional cbservation when ride is

in opeiation,- checking for vibration or shifting. ~

3

WALK BOATT . & HANDRAILS: Walk boards, with cleats are a must on all drag

chain riscs and should be constructed over the entire ride. Handrail is
alsc mandstory on all drag chain riscs.. The walk boards are essential to
coaster inspection and must be availakhle on drag chain rise in the event
of power failure as ‘a‘means of egress for patrecus. Their construction and
maintenance is of top importance.

SAFETY RATCHETS & DRAG CHAINS: The drag chain pulls the coaster to the top
of the rice. Chain should be observed for wear -and cracks. Safety ratchet
1s mounted with bolts and wooden wedges. The purpose of the -safety ratchet
is to hold the train in the event of mechanical failure which would prevent
the train from being carried to the top of the rise. This rack must be
securely bolted to the coaster to hold the maximum train load.

BRAKING SYSTFM: There are two braling types. That found on most ccasters

of two parallel members with steel bands secured to the top. The brake is

is the sled brake., The other is the squeeze brake. The sled brake consists
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activated by a mechanical lever which causes contact with flat parallel
brake shoes under the car. The coaster cars can actually be lifted off the
stecl running track thus providing a sledding action and causing smooth and
constant de-acceleration._ To function properly it must be kept dry and thus
should be protected by a roof.

There are usually three brake systems at the home station. The load brake

is always in "on' position so that the operator must apply pressure to the

brake lever to release the train. The lever should be well out of reach

of patrons., There is also an unlcading brake controlled in same manncy as

load brake. The thixd brake is the slow down which is a much longer brake

than the other two. The slow down brake reduces speed of the train so that
it can be brought to a smooth stop. Each brake must have its own control.

Check brake shoes making certain they are not cracked or badly worn. Make

sure all brakes' operate freely.

The squeeze brake consists of two parallel metal bars. On the underside of
the train therc is a vertical steel plate brake shoe. The metal bands are
moved together applyinpg pressure on the vertical steel plates of the car.
The more pressure applied, the more rapid the de-acceleration. This can
result in a sudden, jerking stop. Observe this brake in operation and make
certain the park has an experienced man assigned.

TRAIN: A coaster train is usually of 4 cars, each car having 2 seats with
capacity of 2 per seat. Cars are secured by steel universal joints. Each
car will also be connected by a safety chain or cable which would hold the
cars together should the universal connector break. Construction will vary
with manufacturer but all will have safety strap or lap bars. Lap bars
which are locked in place are the most desirable because the patron cammot
disengage this type as he can with the old leather lap strap with a spring
latch. Check to make certain they operate properly. Ascertain that up-
holstery is in pood repair. ;

Most coasters have an inspection station for train maintenance and inspection.
All coaster cars have 4 steel running wheels, 4 side friction wheels and, on
most coasters, 4 under friction wheels. However, some coasters have a metal
under friction bar which rides under the side friction structure. These
assemblies are of heavy castings and should be inspected for cracks and to
make certain all bolts and nuts are secure.

Under each car are 2 dogs, one for engaging the drag chain, and the other
the safety rack. Inspect for excessive wear and cracks and obserxrve in operation.

RECORDS AND REPORTS: Adequate records should be kept. A daily report should
be made by person walking the ride. They should record any deficiency, sub-
sequent corrective action and preventive maintenance work done.

4
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’

It ig desirable that Engineers walk the track of coasters. This is not
mandatory provided there is positive evidence the insured walks track daily
and maintains a log. If state or municipal inspectors walk and inspect
the track at regular intervals it should be pnotesi.
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, ROLL-O-PLANE .

Ride has 4 (2 scat) cars--two cars are mounted on opposite ends of supporting
boom. Boom revolves in both a horizontal and vertical plane while dcuble
cars at each end of boom roll in oppocsite directions. Cars are completely

closed, gondola type units with automatic safety belts which cannot be released
-until door is open. - Doors have double safety locks.

\

: . \
STRUCTURE AND FOOTINGS: Check main center post for signs of fatigue or.
cracking. Lock nuts should be tight on bolts securing cars to' boom ends.
Good condition and proper tension of cables between boom ends is essential. -
Should have good center post footing, preferably concrete. Outrigger braces
should be secured and shimmed.

' CARS: Should have good quality seat belts, always adjusted, secured and

locked on outside of car by operatcr and should not be accessible to riders.
Seats and-car enclosure should be in good condition.

OPERATION: Ride should be brought to complete stop before reversing or
raising boom. Boom should be in up and down position before reversing to = -
eliminate violent motion. Should not stop 1lift motor until ride is in

i

this position or boom may swing down and hit the center post, )

"FENCE: Should be substantial and with sufficient clearance from ride. .

C ' . -

ROLL-0O-PLANE
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’ ROUND-UP K

_This is a revolving circular ride which develops a considérable amount of -
centrifugal force. Passengers stand in cages located on the perimeter. of

- revolving platform which is hydraulically. raised then tilted to about a
40° angle as it contlinues to turn.

FOOTINGS AND SUPPORTS: Often a trailer-mounted ride, even for permanent
parkc., Weight should be taken off trailer tires during use. Screw jacks
provided are for support only and should not be used to 1ift the weight of
the ride. Use hydraulic jack provided to both 1lift and level device.
Scrc 7 jacks should- then be tightened and outrigger bracing secured. Ride
should be on a firm level footing.

LOADING: Always balance passenger load around wheel. Fasten all passenger
safety chains before operating.
OPERATING: Bring up to full speed before elevating wheel. Do not stop l
rotation when in fully elevzated position. Cut the rotation motors when
ride is two-thirds down. Always apply brakes gradually.

MAINTERNANCE: Grease all fittings weekly on main spindle, hydraulic ram
ends, rocker shaft bearings and counter shaft bearings. A howling noise

in the hydraulic system normally indicates excess pressure caused by

fluid overheatlng. Slack off slightly on the packing gland nuts, and then
reset when cool. .

FENCING: A continuous fence should be provided around the device.

~MAJOR CHANGES: Original Model #30 had a rocker shaft which tended to fail.
This shaft is the main pivot for boom and the main wheel assembly during -~
.elevation. Manufacturer has, in later models, increased the size of this

. shaft to 4%" dismeter. These larger diameter shafts and bushings are
readily available from the manufacturer.,' ' - .

)
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SCRAMBLER .

' /

This is an aerial swing ride which can be described as a fixcd-motion device.
Three stcel fabricated arms extend from a center power driven pole. At end
of each radial arm there are 4 (2 passenger) rotating seat arrangements. As
center pole rotates, assembly for seats also rotates ina synchronized pattern
giving a "gear meshing' effect to seats,

OPERATORS: Experienced, mature and no other duties. Watch riders at all
times. Should not permit riders to attempt to grab arm of patron in another
tub. Minimum age and height for unaccompanied young riders should be
established. Assist in lcading and unloading patrons.

Rl

STRUCTURE: Frame work well maintained. Bearings in centar post and on

sweeps should have no excess play and adequate lubrication. Good foundation
is necessary.

PINS: sSafety-type pins with braces properly pinned (nails not permitted).

LEVEL: Device must level. Noises during operation indicate improper level
or nisalipument of drive mechanism. ‘

. ~
DRIVE: Prevent tripping by covering or recessing drive shaft. Bright paint
on cover helps.

SPEED: Not more than 11 RPM of center spindle.

BRAKES: Frequent inspection and daily checks for condition of brake blocks
and proper operation.

FENCE: Substantial construction, ample distance from moving parts and with
access control gate.

TULS: Upholstery, padding, lap bars and belts in good condition. Tubs
should be clean. Warning signs posted. Door latches should operate from
outside only--no excess play in latch.

LOADING: Operatorrshould load cars with heaviest or largest person on outer
side so that centrifugal force will not throw larger persons against smaller.

103 A . y :




f
i
L
st
[ RS
i
b ot
_"‘(.\..- Ve
- '
\‘ e, £
LSRN
A o
~ W
LS
"
A
e,

-

«

X
S

~ma

3

- ~is

: ,‘i\ =y
«

<

2
-

. {
* 4

- 1 {;
-y

i «

i ‘

S v

O il

e
ey

¥ 3 4
y e
/% 0 4
pr -
i b AN
- - 1
. S
E : I,
4 e
b C N
] ”
‘,’ , «"2" ¢
R i 4
. %
ﬁ,;‘x‘ v 2 . £ )
M el T L Y
PR - ] k4
Ay “ ‘e

-
CCF VO & e
iy n < M
[ 3
- A
¢
'S 5 « - ! ~
N Sl LS
A P
AN R Sl W ST S SR i A Tl Tl P . . e Y
L L TS AN S S N S S ) R N N | - . 13 -
. o T Ll e - g ook . ¢
RIS A S R i 0 ST & ™ L T B -
< - LN S e - '
'y - - X d
) Ty . P - ¢ r, - sy
8 o b by
L A, ~
G f e {:‘.« :
LS ‘i i ¥ i
+ ‘o 1
e, - = ws
. '~ vr
S . g , ‘ Te |
e .. 3 13
\‘:' _‘,.,__“"_,\i -\\ P = ’ s ‘. ,:g 1
\ ot SO . P < { “s
A - - . e dz %
= -y I by ~ - —\ - ~ A - o b -
T eI ey N e ey Yty g STt oy 14y Loo. "o b
o ., R R T A P TR S B Vet Sl T Sl WA oot by o R T |
P TN, TR R M AT I d
o e, R b L o '\1; omet g
~ & o L ey, . } - s b 7 3
- Aoy gy, " A RIS
e IR, e U 0 v
R e S M S PRI b

.
TR, g e e

b BbEa
&
.-t
ey -
~
P

\
P I
} ’ y " :—5‘
3

gm l
ko

Voo

- ' a& { '
...r.:{ ‘“’k ‘S {’_ o :

A3 3
oy
A
—_—
=
i
e

)
i

\



SKYWHEEL
/

Device resembles a Ferris Wheel but instead of being one large wheel'it
has two revolving wheels at opposite ends of a revolving strel structure.
As the total mechanism revolves in a vertical fashion each of the two
wheels (8 sects--16 passengers) continues a vertical revolving motion.
This ride is usually portable but when in operation, truck must have out-

rigger braces and leveling devices.
\

OPER/ [ORS: Two, expecienced men. Assist riders on and off ride. Make
sure lap bars are in position. Young riders not permitted to ride alone.
Distribuie riders to prevent overloading one side.

STRUCTURE: Framework well maintained. Good foundatioa on stable soil.

Check proper alignment visuslly, connections, piuning and bolting. Should
have adequate cross blocking. The collar on leveling jacks should be
screwed up to allov release of hydraulic pressure, .

PINS: Use safety~-type pins. All bracing should be pinned.

—

CABLES: Check tension and cable clamps.

\

FENCIIG: Area should be fenced.
LOADING: Control at front. Walk and ramp should be checked for condition.

BRAKES: Check condition and operation.

;!

CARS: Should be equippéd with lap bars and safety locking device.
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SWINGING GYM

\
-

This ride is also known as "Flying Cages." There are usually four cages

in a standard unit. Cages are not connected or interrelated except they
are installed in the same framework. Each cage operates on its own axis
and power is provided by patron. After entering cage patren begins to
"pump" or swing In a pendulum motion until he is able to propel cage 'over-
the-top" thus making a complete 360° cycle. This continues for specified
time or until momentum is lost.

OPERATOR: Mature and experienced; should watch patrons only~-no other dutics.
CARS: Support arms should be aligned end car fastenings and latches in good
cond: tion. Wire mesh enclosure can rust under paint. Metal plate on all

sides from floor to about 12" high can be used instead of mesh.

BRAKFS: Operation and condition should be checked at least dally. Hand
holds and otlier interior projections should be padded. ‘

LOADTNG PLATKFOIM: Check for tripping or falling hazards, leoading practices
and patron contrc.s.

SIGKS: Patron instructions shoulid be posted including policy regarding young
children., Small children cannot successfully operate this manually operated
device. '

RIDE TIME: Fatigue is greatest cause of accidents. Operator should comply -
strictly with time limit of three minutes.
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TILT=A~WHIRL .

-

This is a center pole, cable driven flat ride. 'Cars travel in circle on

a concealed track under platfurm which has slight peaks and valleys.

Cars

also whirl or pivot as they rotate. Cars accommodate two passengers each
restrained by self-locking lap bar.

In addftion to gencral inspection proceduras, the following applies only
to devices which have had the wood circular car platforms replaced with
the metzl safety walk platform.

1.

Stacking legs provided on outer edge of platform really 'serve no
useful purpose when device is permanently set up, In at least one
case, drive cable became wedged behind leg, causing devlce to stop
suddenly. Stacking legs were cut off. Unexpected bonus was less
wear on cable. Apparently, cable rubbed stacking legs at some
places. N

There has been a tendency for outer hinge bolts to pull through
metal platform. Small cracks in channels (outer edge) oftea result.
Difficult to check nuts on bolts due to location. Insured cut off
end section of this channel, replacing with heavier channel,
reversed bolts so that nuts can be easily checked from underneath
and used shakeproc{ washers.

Electrically operated brakes ‘should hold car in any position.
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T1P_TOP RIDE

This ride consists of a circular platform with ten cars (tubs--four pergons)
which aie supperted on a single shaft or pin which permits cars to revolve
while platform is rajsed, lowered and tilted.

CARS: Check car gate latcheg--check brakes., Condition of car support pins,
critical.

OPERATIOK: Opecrating air pressire should not exceed 100 p.s.i. Check
safevy wvalve setting. Ride should not be operated with air pressure lower
than 80 p.s.i. Observe .{de in operation, should never be held in raised
position.

FENCL: A fence on the outside of staticnary platform is part of factory
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- ’ THE CHANCE TRABANT RIDE | '
: MANUFACTURED BY
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Voo TRABANT ’

I

This is a center~pole powered circular rjdo which starts in a flat position
and is then raircd and tilted to about a 40° angle as it continues to turn,
tilt, rise and fall. It turns on two axes and at times moves backwards. -
Capacity 40 adults or 60 children: .

OPERATORS: Mature, expariencrd~—no other dutiec., Children under 8 years
should not bc allowed to ride alome. Childreq with adul.s should ride on
inside edge. ‘ C

{ N
STRUCTURE: Check vlw, rim pins and sweép pins holding rim iren for excessive
wear or cracking. Device should be level and properly aligned.

PINS: All bracing should be pimned by safety-type pius.

SAFETY SEAT BARS: Should be lock~type lap bars.

—

HYDRAULTC SYSTRM: Check for excessive hydizulic leaks, All trabants manu-
factuced befor. July, 1965 should be equipped with mew Ward hydraulic tale—
scopic cylip -x.

FENCING: Entire ride should be enclosed wiéh chain or gate at openings,

LOADIHG: Check staivwey loadinge, platforms and railing and rider comtrol.

———an et

) \

pRﬁKE: Check condit.ion.

) ’
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turns, which are so uniquely characteristic of a
Chris gees on, “Our gross was up too. The
Monster Mouse 1s a profitabie 1nvestment The

Mouse Ride ”
maiatenance 1s easy to handle, the all steel con-

struction means we simply have to paint it to

keep 1t looking spanking new ”

N

“It’s a tremendous ride.” These few words

from Chris Hines of Western Playland, El Paso,
“The customers get all the thrills they want

Texas completely sum up his satisfaction _with
the new Herschell Monster Mouse Ride.
with the 30 ft. high hill and the sharp whipping



WILD MOUSE - MAD MOUSE - MONSTER MOUSE

i

Operates on the scme prineiple as the roller coaster, The car 1s mechani~
cally pullad to the top of the drag chain rise and continuecs by gravity on
progressivel, lowoes rises and & serfes of sharp curves. This ride fe
usually constm .wed of tubular steel or wood with all pieces numbered ond
held to,ether with cotter key pins. However, there are some of welded
tubula. stecl. Guy rods and/or guy cables are integial.,

~ ‘ v

Brakes are of primavy importance and require constent service and malnte-
nance., There cre usually two and sometimes three brakes locuted along the
ride, in addit:om to the two brakes locctcd at home station. The brekes

at houe station are the loading brake and the unloading broke. All brokep

Pl
arc usually operatrd by compresscd zir,' thug lhoses mugt be checked. Howe

station byrakes are alweys in the "on" pesition and actusted by handle or
pedal to "off" posicion,

If wood construction, follow saxe pracaedurc 85 for roller cocater inspection,

~ In addition, the following applies to both types of comstruction:
1. Check all cotter key pins,

2. Inspect brake lines,

3. Check drag chain and safety dogs.

4, Posts must rest on solid footings.

5. Horizontal bracing must be level. ‘

6. Guy rods and guy lines must be tensioned properly (too tight will ‘

snep, too loose will cause excessive ruay). .

\

7. Loading and unleading platform must be protected with substantial
roof to protect from any galling objects from cars, ’

& -
{
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' - GIBSON, PREVITI 8 TODD
'gpmd,d&_ﬁaﬂ ’ ‘

NEW ROAD 8 SHEPHERD DRIVE /

L ANTHONY GIBSON

NORTHFIELD, NEW JERSEY 08225

CHARLES R PREVITI September 18, 1972

DARYL F TODD

Legislative Services Agency:

State House

Trenton, New Jersey 08610

Attention: William E. Schluter

A\

Re:

(
Dear Mr. Schluter:

'

Senate, Ceunty)and Municipal

\

-

AREA CODE 609

\

Government Committee ‘ .

{

+ Kindly be advised that I represent the City of Sea
Isle City, New Jersey, 6 and I have been dlrected by the Board

/ of Commissioners to communicate with' you relative to the
pending leglslatlon dealing with safety standards for rides
at amusement parks and. carnivals.
is scheduled in this matter for September 19, 1972 and that
written communlcatlons w1ll be, accepted 4

I understand that a hearing

The Board of Commissioners merely wanted to communicate

to you their strong endorsement for the much needed legisiation
in the area regardlng the establishment of safety standards- for
these rides. The Board is confident that you will receive the
backing which you need in connection with this legislation and
it looks forward to receiving a copy of the Bill when it is
ready for presentment to the legislature.
kind attentiqp to this matter.

Very truly yours,
. ZC /“\
7 C O\ L &Zé%ﬁ

L. Anthony élbson

LAG:glb
cc: Margaret Mazurie,

'

’

Clerk

G
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TELEPHONE 646-4395



\

" TOWNSHIP of WILLINGBORO - ,
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX \
' Salem Road \ Willingboro, New Jersey 08046 -

\ hugust 28, 1972 (609) 877-2200

i ¢

; ~

The Honorable Willlam E. Schluter
Senator, vistrict 6A

The State House

Trenton, New Jersey 08625

1

Dear Senator Schluter: .

., I am in receipt of a copy of a stat$ment prepared for =
release on August 30th calling for legislation %o establish safety
standards for mechanical rides at amusement parks and carnivals.

I wish to go on record as strongly in favor of such leglslatlon

Our Police Athletic League sponsors a carnival here in
Willihgboro each year. Several years ago an accident occurred
inyolving these mechanical rides, though fortunately, no personal
injuries were'.sustained. This occurred despite the fact that the
Township's Bulilding Inspector, Fire Marshall and other technically
qualified people inspected the equipment, both prior to and after
installation. it has always been my position therefore that the )
inspection of this equipment requlres specialized personnel and a
sufficient perlod of time for them in which to conduct the 1nspectlons ’
It would seem desirable to establish State standards and to require
the amusement operators to pay a fee which would cover such costs.
This inspection could presumably be done several times a year and
would entitle the operator to use that equipment anywhere within
the State. I think it would be advisable however to still permit
local officials, such as the building inspector, to once again
inspect the equipment as it is being installed. If he would have
any questions, the equipment should not be used until a State
Inspector could be contacted for an on the sppt inspection.

\

\

~

These standards should include qualification for operators
as well as standards for the, equipment itself.

I would appreciate your bringing these comments to the

- attention of the public hearing on this matter, which I understand '~ /

will be held on September 19th in Trenton.

L

Sincerely yours,

\ J'ohn T. McHugh,
Township Manager

116 A
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DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

BUILDING INSPECTOR'S OFFICE

MUNICIFAL BUILDING
WEST NEW YORK, N J 07093

{OMM HENRY LYNCH 861.7000 FRANK ZURBURG
DIRECTOR ! 861.7855 ‘ B JILD NG INSPFCTOR
TTPe ©D

September 5, 1972

The Honorable William E. Schluter
New Jersey Senate
State Capital, New Jersey .

Dear Sir:

This letter is in reference to an article
published in the Hudson Dispatch, August 30, 1972,
concerning a hearing to be held to establish safety
standards for amusement parks.

Our community has been aware of this problem
since May when an accident occurred on one of the
rides at a local carnival. I have sent a letter
to our Mayor and Commissioners urging passage of
laws to insure safety measures on these rides. I
am enclosing a ocopy of this letter. . .

I would like to speak before this hearing on
Sept. 19, 1972 to voice my views on this important
matter. i

1

Please notify my office of the time and place
of this hearing.

Very truly yours,
(:%Zéiz;bli 14/éZ“AyCJZﬁ¢Z
Frank Zurbdrg
Bullding Ingpector
FZ/vg o

Encl. ) o

N
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DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

BUILDING INSPECTOR'S OFFICE ‘

MUNICIPAL BUILDING
WEST NEW YORK, N J 07083

COMM HENRY LYNCH 861.7000 FRANK ZURBURG
DIRECTOR 861-7855 BUILDING INSPECTOR
a , == (D)

May 9, 1972

To: liayor DeFino, Comnissioners Lynch, Erbach,
Langan,, Olivetti, end John Tomasin, Town Attorney,
R. Gabriel, Town Clerk.

Fronm: Frank “urburg, Building Inspector

Subject: Code Enforcement of Local Carnivals

Gentlemen: R
A\

.+ recent accident on one of the rides at a local
ciraival has pnrompted e to tal:e the following measures
necessary to insure, t .3 safety of the people using these
auusenens devicces.

Reference is made to these sections of the Basic
; Boca Code:

Section 420.,0 -wmusement Parks

420,11 - Amusement Devices: The maximum
height of any amuscment device in which passengers
are transported skcll not exceed forty (40) feet
in frame (type 4) construction; one hundred (100)
feet in unprotected noncombustible (type 2-C) and

"\ heavy timber mill (tyoce 3-4) construction; and shall
not be limited in fireproof (type 1) construction;

420.3 - Elevating and Conveyving Equipment: ‘
The equipment and operation of all devices and mech-
anisms for transporting persons shall comply with the
requirenents of article 16.

420.4 - Tests: all amusement devices used
by the public which involve hazardous features shall
be installed and operated as directed by the building
official and shall not be placed in service until
acceptance tests have been made and the installation
has been approved by him.

118 A h



DEPARTMENT oF: F‘LIELIB SAFETY

; BUILDING INSPECTOR'S OFFICE

MUNICIPAL BUILDING ‘
“ , WEST NEW YORK, N J 07093 ,

COMM HENRY LYNCH 861.7000 ) FRANK ZURBURG
DIRECTOR / 861-7855 I BUILDING INSPECTOR
A B @D
\ F
e

, Section 1600,0 Scope \

Jixcept as nay be otherwise provided by statute,
. ~the provisions of this article shall control the de-
sign, construction, installation, maintenance and
operution of all elévator , dunbwaiters, moving stair-
wars, woving w.lks and suaclal holsting and conveying
ecuipment hereafter operated 1nstdlled relocated or
altered in all bullﬁlnga and structures. The design,
construction, installation, maintenance and operation
of all miscellaneous hoisting and elevating equipment
and amusenent devices shall be subject to such special
reJquiremcnts as are deered necessary by the building
official to securc their safe operation. The provisions
of tris articlc shall not apdly to portable elevating
devices uscd te L wndle naterials only and located and
oner.ted entirely within one story. «ll such equipment’
shull be constructed, onerated and maintained in com-
pliance with accopted eaglaeevln" practice.

The construction, dlteratlon, maintenance, operation
inspection and tests of manlifts shall be in conformity
to the sSafety Code for lsanlifts listed in appendix B,

1600.2 - Purpose and ILxceptions: The purpose
of the Basic Code is to »rovide reasonable safety for
life and 1limb. In case of practical difficulty or
unnecessary hardship the bullding official may grahnt

, exceptions from the literal requirements or permit the .
use of other methods bHut only when it is clearly
evident that rcasonable safgty 1s thereby secured.

Section 1601.0 Definition of an .musement Device

' 4 device or structure open to the public by which
‘' persons are coavey~:d oi roved in unusual' manner for
diversion.

,

Section 1602.0 Plans, Specificutions and Permits

-

The person, firm or corporation responsible for
the 1nstallgt10n relocation, or alteration of any
equipment- covur@d by this article shall file an ap-
plication for permit with the building official
accompaniea by governiny specificauations and accurately
scaled and fully dimensioned plans showing the install-
ation in relation to the plans and elevation of the

( 119 A
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DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

BUILDING INSPECTOR'S OFFICE

MUNICIPAL BUILDING
WEST NEW YORK, N J. 07093

COMM HENRY LYNCH . 861-7000 ) FRANK ZURBURG

DIRECTOR

861.7855 BUILDING INSPECTOR

“>@®
—3-

building; the location o. the nachinery room and
equipment to be installed, relocated or altered;

and all structural supportlng memhers thereof, in-
cluding foundations; und shall specify all materials
to be emploved and lxl louds to be supported or con-
veyed. 3uch plans and specifications shall be
sufficiently complete to 1lluqtrate all details of
censtruction and design.

\

1602.]1 - Permits: No equipment or device subject
to the provisions of the Basic Code shall be constructed,
instolled, relocuted or altered unless a permit has been
rceceived [from the building oflficial before the work is’
cormienced., .1 cony of such pernit shall be kept at the
coastruction sitc ut &ll tises while the work is 1n
DIroLTess.

.

1,03.1 - ..cceptance Tegbs: Acceptance tests and
ins»hections shall be requircd on all new, relocated
aud altered ¢ uipniceat subjeet to the provisions of
tlls wrticle. The twot and irspection shall be of
such neture as to detornine whethor the entire install-
ation is designed, constructed and installed in com-
pliance with the Basic Code and the accepted standards,
wnd stall include all parts of the equipment and
machinery. ..11 such tests shall be made in conformity
to the regyuirenents of section 1603-4, in the presence,
of tle building official, by the person, firm or cor-
oretion iunstdlling such equipment. .

1603.4 - Minimum Requirenents for Tests and Inspections:
The mininum requirernents for the inspection and test of
the devices subject to bthis article shall conform to this
section,.

\

1603.42 - Material Lifts, Conveyors and amusement Devices:
Iuterial 1ifts, -conveyors and amusercnt devices shall be
insrtected and subjected to tests to insure the load capacity
ard satety of operatioh. Thc tests shall cover all operating
protectives and safety devices, structural adequacy of.the
supports ard anchoraqe to floors, walls, ceilings and
foundations. ‘

160441 - Tinal Certificate of Compliance: The building
officiul shull issue a final certificate of compliance for
gach unit of e uipment which has satisfactorily met all
the inspections and tests required by this article. Such

.
i

120 A



DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

BUILDING INSPECTOR'S OFFICE

¢ ' MUNICIPAL BUILDING
| WEST NEW YORK. N J 07083

COMM HENRY LYNCH 861.7000 FRANK ZURBURG
DIRECTOR 861-7855 BUILDING INSPECTOR
=@

final certificate shall bear the signature of the
person who made the inspection and tests and shall
g designatc the ruted load and speed, the date of the
acceptance tests and inspections, and the name of
the building official who made or witnessed such
test and inspection.  The final certificate shall-
also include the necessary space for inserting:

1) The name of the person who made the periodiec
inspection and who witnessed the periodic and
maintenance tests. . _

- \ 2) The date of tie periodic inspection and test
and of the maintenance test.

1605,1 - Owner Responsibility: The owner or his
lesal agent of the building in which the equipment is
located shall be responsible for the care, maintenance
and safe operation of all equiprnent covered by this
article after the installction thereof and its accept-
ance by him. He shall muke or cause to be made all
naintenance tests and service inspections and shall
maintain all ecuipment in a sale operating condition.

Also N. J. Building Code 1'. J. A. C. 12:115 Sections:

o \
7344 7 - Tests: .11l aruuswment devices used by the
public which erihrace hazfxrdouu features shall be in-
stalled and operated as directed by the Bureau and shall
not be placed in service until acceptance tests have
proven satisfactory.

734L.6 - Llevatinz and Conveying Kquipment: All
devices and equipment for transporting persons shall comply
with Article 14.

My interpertation of this code will now cause all of the
above sections to be cormplied with before a carnival is allowed
to open and operate amusement Rides. Although the code speaks
mainly of permanent devices, my interpertation is based on
conversations with Building Inspectors in communities that have
Amusement Parks.' advice was given to me that we should have
even more stringent regulations governing mobile and temporary .
rides. Also, the passing of resolutions granting permission
to run carnivals shaould be discontinued in favor of a license
system. Whereby when all mechanical devices have been inspected
and the basic code complied with the carnival is granted a
license to operate., !
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I intend to take all the steps necessary to comply -
with both codes mentioned ‘and expect your cooperation in
this very important matter. DPlease advise me as to what

course you intend to take to help me implement the above
laws. '

Your urgent action in this matter would be appreciated,
as the first carnival is due in town on May 25, 1972.

Very truly yours,

Frank Zurburg
Building Inspector

FZ/vg
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July 26, 1972 /

Senator William E. Schluter
205 South Main Street
Fennington, NJ

My Dear Senator:

With reference to yours of July 25, 1972, please be advi sed that the
Town of West New York was also involved in a near tragic situation
when a female infant, approximately seven years of age, was almost
electrocuted as result of a defected ride.

-

-

West New York has approximately four carnivals a year, conducted

by churches and other charitable organizations.
oA

I am definetly in favor of legislation in this area. My suggestion is
as follows. v

\V 1. I would have a cash surity to cover damages, étc.

2. I would require a minium amount of liability insurance
of $50,000 '

3. A model ordinance should be adopted for all municipalities
to pass. It should include a certificate & clearance by all
inspectors involved.

I hope this letter will be of some aid and if there is any way I can be of help,
please advise.

’ Very truly y\ours .

. AN - |
USRIt
Anthony M., DeFino
Mayor '

1
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TELEPHONE
73\8-6300

——

THE TOWNSHIP OF BRIDGEWATER ,
P. 0 BOX 400 505 RT. 202-206 NORTH ’~
SOMERVILLE, N. J. DBB76

September 5, 1972 .

~

The Honorable William E. Schluter
Chairman, Senate County and Municipal
Government Committee

c/o Legislative Services

State House

Trenton, New Jersey 08610

<l

Dear Senator Schluter: e

SUBJECT: State Cexrtification
k Re: Safety for rides at
amusement parks and cargivals

' . . - \
The purpose of this note is to render support from this
governing body regarding the concern over the dangers

connected with the subject matter.

In essence, we feel that the state should set design
prerequisites and certain specification standards which

must be conformed with prior to receiving written cer-
tification by the state. It would then follow that such
certification would be presented to local municipal building
inspectogs upon application for a building permit.

It is thought that this program would be practical to safe-
guard the public through state, as well as local action.

ye /

ruly yours,

L ?‘/J //4@(/
LEONARD B. GALY ’

Mayor .

LBG:rr

/
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r CETY OF BRIGANTINE

BRIGANTINE

fﬁmt‘f % NEW JERSKY

/"",*
QoW

JOHN A ROGCL, Mayor

Darc oo of Publie Sefly / August 3 y 1972
! -

JOStPH F STAINIS

hicdter of Rovenne and Finaneo |

Department of Community Affairs ,

JOHN WALt P DANIELS 7 Tr‘:nton, N.J.

Diiector of 1obhe Worky

Gentlenen:
J EDWARD RRIDGLIHOUSE ,
Cily Clah .
Senate Resolution No. 22, a copy of

which is enclosed, states in par. 6 that local
coumunities should consider the enactment of loeal
ordinances requiring operators of amusement and
recreational devices to carry liability insurance
and to cstablish adequate safety standards so as
to assure proper protection for the general public.
) It seems to me that, rather than have
each community such as Brigantine go out and research
this subject, your department could suggest some
standards on behalf of all the resort communities
in New Jersey that are faced with this same problem
and save each of us a lot of duplicate effort.

Please advise me what you have on this

subject to suggest, or.what procedure you can
take to supply us with this information and guidance,

, _/ / - -
Cordiallyfﬁburs”

~ T~

v . kLl\v\fk.‘-)v }:‘(\s*
J “~_ _ ____.John A. Rogge
Cc. to H. Megargee, Solicitor.
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LT CoL JO'SEPH H DllPPOLlTO RET V I N { L‘ \ N D TELEPHONE' ARFA COQF 609

MAYOR . 691 3000
i VINELAND, NEW JERSTY
08360 p

[

- ’ August 10, 1972

!

‘Hon. William E. Schluter
205 South Main Street =
, Pennington, New Jersey 08534 “ !

Dear Senator Schluter:

In response to your form letter dated July 25,
relative to SR 22, I want you to know that we heartily concur with
‘ the contents and the intent and. purpose of the Bill. The responsi-
bility of each munijcipality, in our opinion, should be enjoined in
firm commitment by law and regulations established in order to pro-
/ / vide complete and adequate facilities to all people in the use of such
amusement equipment. There is no ordinance providing for this in ‘
- the City of Vineland to our knowledge at present. It is certainly
something I am concerned about and would offer all token of cooper-
ation possible to see such law put into effect statewide as well as
oo all municipalities.

AN

It has been policy of the City for benefit of all .
Clty sponsored programs to 1nsur<73 the safety of all peoples by secur~ ° -
ing Certificate of Insurance from anyone who may use such equipment
at any public affair locale. This would involve any which is directly
city controlled, particularly in the Recreation Commission Program.,

Kindest personal regards.
Yours very truly,

- “’J Q '
s Iosep H. D' ppd' //
) “ Mayor i/

JHD/lc ‘ ' ’
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LAW OFFICES

NORMAN A DoYLE, JR.

328 KEARNY AVENUE
KEARNY, NEW JERSEY 07032

' (201) 997-0030
- August 25, 1972

Hon, William E, Schluter ;
205 South Main Street
Pennington, New Jersey 08534

g

RE: SENATE RESOLUTION
SR 22
MUNICIPAL REGULATION OF
AMUSEMENT RIDES

Dear Senator.Schluter:

Your letter of July 25, 1972 addressed to Mayor Cavalier
has been referred to me for reply.

The Governing Body of the Town of Kearny is in favor of
the granting of police powers to Municipalities to pass
‘Ordinances requiring the maintenance of certain safety standards
governing amusement rides.,

One problem I see is the difficulty of subjecting such
businesses to 567 varying requirements of different Municipal
Ordinances.

A suggestion may be to set the amount of any surety bond
by state legislation similar to that required for taxicabs under
N.J.S.A., 48:16=3,

I am enclosing samples of 3 existing Ordlnances from my
files which cover this subject matter,

With thanks for your interegt, I am

<

) E JR,
Town Attforney

NAD:hg
Enc1.
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Township Clerk

AN ORDINANCE CONCERNING ELEC-
TRICALLY OPERATED CHILLDRENS AMUS~
EMENT DEVICLS, WITHIN THE TOWNSHIP
OF HILLSIDE, PROVIDING FOR THE LI-
CENSING AND RE( ULATION OF SUCH DE~
VICLS, PROVIDING METHODS OF REGULA -
TIONS THEREOF AND PRESCRIBING PEN-~
ALTIES FOR ANY VIOLATION THEREOF.

BE [T ORDANIFD BY THE TOWNSHIP
COMMITTEE OF HILLSIDE, IN THE COUN-
TY OF UNION AND STATE OF NEW JER-
SEY

Section 1. The word '‘person ' as used
in this ordinance shall mean any individual,
any partnership’ or pertner, any corporatien
or officer, director or stockholder thereof,

Section 2 On and after the effective date
of this ordinance electrically operated de-
vices for the amusement of chiudren of the
type commonly known and designated as
‘*Kiddie Rides’ or similar machines or de-
vices shall not be placed, opersted, main-
tafned or used within the municipal limus
of the Township of Hullside without first
obtaining a license for esch machine or de-
‘vice,

Section 3. The spplication for s license
shall be tiled on s form to be furnished
by the Township Clerk which form shali
show the name of,.the applicant, his resi~
dence address, his business address, thead-
dress at which the machine or device shall
be operated, a8 brief description of the ma=-
chine or device to be operated, 3 statement
as to whether the applicant has been con-
victed of 2 crime or of a violation of s
municipal ordinance setting forth the nature
of the offense and the punishment or penalty
assessed therefor and such other informa-
tion as the Township Committee of the Town-
ship of Hullside shall deem necessery and
proper from time to time The fee for each
license as hcrewnalter provided shall be pay-
able with the filing of the application and
if the application is rejected the fee shall be
returned to the applicant, The application
shall also be accompanied by an insursnce
policy of a company duly licensed'under the
laws of this State for the period of the per=
mit in the sum of $100,000 00 - $300,000400
against loss by reason of liability imposed
by law upon the owner thereof for damages
on account of boddy injuries suffered by
any rider on such machine or device as a
result of an accident occuring thereon, The
said policy shall be for the benefit of every
person suffering loss, damageor injury aris-
ing as aforesaid. The insurance policy may
cover more than one machine or device
but must spectfically identify each machine
or device covered. The license shall not
be 1ssued if the application is not filed
according to the terms of this ordinance or
if the applicant has been convicted of a
¢rime or of a violation of a municipa! ordi-
nance,

Section 4. - In order to warrant the {s-
suance of said license the machine or device
must carry the spprovsl seal of Underwriters
Laboratory (UJ..)snd each machine or device
Snall e inspected once during each year
by the Hillside Combustible Bureau, or often~
er if deemed necessary by the said Bureau,
Each machine or device must comply with
the following requirements which are htereby
deemed to be necessary for the protection of
the public

a. Branch circuit wlrmgxoreceputle shall

~ 3412 gaige conductors, ore of which
shall be connected to a cold water pipe.

t .

d, The flexible cord shall be connected to
ride by means of & cord connector.

e, Grounding conductor, grounding ail
metal parts of ride shall be #14 gauge.

{. Internsl wiring shall be #16 gsuge,

€. Wiring for Iy hts shall be installed in
metallic raceway.

h, I'rovide bushings for coin box feed,

1. Wiring to be protected from mechan-
wcal njury

Jo { urd connectors shall be used on -u
boxes

k. On and off switches shall have lp-
proved metal base

1. Open type cleat sockets not permtted

m, Install fiber plates on lights.

n. Ampiifier equipment ‘shall be instalied
in metal box,

0. All controls cemtactors rransformers
#nd cunnection blocks shall be installel
1n metal boxes.

P« Mutors exceeding 6 amperes shall be
installed on separste cjrcuits.

9. Micro switch shall be instalied in metal
box. !

r. Remove all exposed desd and unused

wires and fittings.

8. Bach uni shall be numbered on the out-

s)de 1n 8 conspicuous location.

Sectjon S. = A machine or device may be
placed, pperuted, maintained and used with-
in a buylding but not in the open.

Sectipn 6. - Prior to the issuance of a
license the application shall be referred to
the Chut of Police who shall cause an in- |
vestigatjon of the applicant 3 business and
morsl cyaracter to be made for the protec-
tion of tpe public good and of the machine
or device to’be used. Endorsement by the
Police Cuief of his approval of the applics-
tien, or his disspproval of the seme with
his reasans therefor, shall be placed on or
attached 1o the application

Section J. - The license for the placing,
opersation, maintenance or use of each ma-
chine or cevice shall be issued for the
calendar ‘aar or any portion thereof and
shall not 1w (ransferrable.

Section §, -~ The fee for the issuance of
a license {\r each machine or device shall
be $50,00 tar each year.

Section 9 - Any person who shall place,
operate, uyy or maintain any machine or
device or cause or sllow the same to be
placed, o rated, used or mamtained without
complyihg with the jons of this or-
dinance stall be ed guilty of a vio-
lation of th;y ordinance and punishedaccord-
ingly -

Section 10, - This osdtfhce 13 enacted for
the purpx e of raifing revenue and the reg-
ulll.lm\I ani control of the above mentioned
devices or rmachines and for the protection
of the publi

Section Il - Any person guilty of violating
any of the provisions of this oruinanie
shall upon onviction thereof, be punishable
by & fine u sny sum not exceeding $200.00
or imprisot ed in the county jail for a peried
not exceeding 90 days, or hnth

Section s . - iY tor any reason any sec-
tion or pro ision of this ordinance shall be
held to' be unconstitutional or invalid the
same shall not be held to affect any other
sections or provisions of this ordinance.

Section 13, - This ordinance shall take
effect imnu-diately upon fingl passage and
publication, according to law.

ADOPTLIr December 18, 1962

Sidne/ Birmbsum

¥

i

1 Chairman of the Township Committee
b. Th

54 : n::;epude ted pla % ShAll be of the Township of Hillside
L) L ATTEST

- . c. The flexible ¢ >rd shal] be 3~conductor, nl ,

7 ‘ #14 gauge of heavy duty type, equipped oW Ao L /Thler

¥ with cord grip fittings, and must not ownshlp Cyer! N ’ |’ '
ér \ be of undue length, Fees $29 24 ) . i

8y . .
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Amusemznts (mobile) . . ;o

' NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING .
ON ORDINANCE ' .

Notice is hercby given that the fol-
lowing ordinance was introduced at a "
meeting of the Council of the Borough
‘ ~ of Sayrcville on the 2nd day of July, _
1958 and passed on first reading, and
the same was then ordered to be pub-
lished according to law, and that such .
ordmnance will be further considered
for final passage at a meecting of the B
Council to be held at the Borough v,
Hall, in said Borough on the 16th day f
of July 1958 at seven-thirty o‘clock 1
PM prevailing time at which time
and place or at any time and place
to which such meeting shall from time
1o time be adjourned all persons in-
terested will be given an opportunity
to be heard concerning such ordinance . \
By order of the Council
MARY C GUILFOYLE, ’
Boroug Clerk R N

ORDINANCE NO 1721 |

ORDINANCE RFGULATING MQBILE
AMUSEMENT DEVICES

’ RE IT ORDAINED RY THE MAYOR
AND BOROUGH COUNCIL OF THE
l'BOROUGH OF ,SAYREVILLE as fol-
ow
1 On and after the adoption of X
this Ordinance, 1t shall be unlawful to -
maintain and operate any form of
mobile amusement device commonly
called Merry-Go-Round Whip or by -
whatever name the same may be
cilled  without haviaig first obtyined t
v permat trom the Horough Clerk so 1
o do The permit shall cost $30 00 and
‘ shall be vahd for 1 year from date of
\ 1ssue
2 Apphcation for permits shall be
. ir letter form addressed to the Clerk .
ard shall give complete and detailed
information regarding the vehicle, the
amusement device proposed to
maintained and gperated and shall
/ have attached thrieto the original or
photostatic copv pf Public. Liahility -
Policy with 1imits of at lesst $25,000 —
$§50 000 phvysical 1njury and §5,000
property damage /
3 No such dev ce shall be optrated .
or maimntained on weekdays before 9
AM or after 9 M nor at any u_mg,’
' on Sunday

-,

- 4 No such dpvice shall have any
loudsveaking apparatus connected to
it or used in conjunction with 1t__
N which 1s used ¢cither while the deyice -
1s I transit or ;5 being onerated
5 No such vchicle shall be eruipped
with any mus cal device unless the ~
<ime 1s muted »0 as not to be audible
for a greater listance than 100 feet
from the said «fcvice to the end that
any such music will be used solelv in '
. conjunction w th the operation of the
B cdevice and nst for the purpow of
attractng custimers >
t 6 An: persm firm, partnership or -
corporat nn viiating any of thc pro-
vic,ons of thye Ordinance shall, upon
. canviction thir~of, be subject to a ~
fine not excecaing $203 00 or confine- *
ment 1 the C(‘ountv Jail or Workhouse
. not exceeding 30 days or both 11 the
) discret on of the Maglstrate who .s
express'y vested with jurisdiction over
the enforcement of this Ordinance ‘ ,
7 All ordinances or parts of ordi- * -
nances inconsi..tent herewith are here- - 3 b
by repealed and this ordinance shall -
take effect immediately upon final
passage and publication as required

bv law b
EDWARD F FI
1 ATTEST FIELEK
MARY C ZUILFOYLE, -~
Borough Clerk
v R Approved as t .

q form
- JOSEPH 'f KARCHER,
Borough Attorney
) w1 17 64
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' PUBLIC NOTICEK
ORDINANCE K-1iM4

AN ORDINANCE PROVIIIN FOR
THE LICENSING, RIGULLAT'tN AND
OPERATION OF MOBILI CAROUSI LS,
WHIPS AND OTHER MOBILE AMUSke-
MENT DEVICES

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERs O
EHENCITY OF JERSEY CITY DOLS ORe

Al

Settion 1 DEFINITION OF TERJE.

As used in thig ordinance, unless tMWg
context otherwise indicates

(&) The term ‘“PELRSON" shall iaclude
the anular and plural and shall mean
and inchife any person, firm, partne:shp,
corporagtion, aseociation, club society ot
any other form of association or orpants
zatiun,

(h) Tne terms ''CAROUSELS’"
“WHIPB'', and other mobile amusement
devices shall mean and include any and
all forms of amusement, whether o1 not
same {3 accompanied by music mechant-
cal or otherwise, or by entertainment of
any kind, and whether or not providing
rides or other amusement Jfor pa‘ruas,
whera the amusement device may be
moved from place to place with the pure
pose of eo'iciting patrons or attracting
aadiences

(&) The term ‘'DIRECTQR'’ shall mean
the Director of Public Bafety of the C'y
of Jersey City
t (d) The term ‘“COMMISSIONER' shall
'n‘e:m tue License Commissioner ©f the
Ciy of Jersey Ciy

Secton . LICENSF REQUIRED

Fromm and &“e” the passidpe oI O 8
ordinance it shall be unlawful for any
,Ferson  to operate or conduct a mobile
ycarouse' wlip or any other mobile amuse-
'ment device unless such person s'.all finst
‘obtajn & lhicense, Application for su
license shall be made to the License Coume
miss omer upon a form to be suppiled by

te toymis mer fop That

Sect o1 3 APPLIGATION, -

Thue apedcation for such lososs shall
contain the followhmyg infowmation

(1) Name and add of the

(a) If a nataral perwon, the ege,
dats ancd plice of birth

(b) If a corporatiun the state
under which incorporated and the d2 e of
incorporation, the address of principal of.
fice, the names and addresses of office-s

(c) If any other type of orziniza=
tiop, the n2me of same, and {f r.iorded,
in what office and when, and names and
addresses of the principal officers and
directo~
' ¢2) Prior convictions of applicant £
any, giving the cnme for which convictea,
the date of conviction, name of the coirt
where ccnvicted

(3) Place or places where the device or
devices are to be operated

(4) Descniptlon of device to be envered
by the lLeense

No lirence shall be issued to any appiie
cant unless he shall be over 21 years of
ag~ and a citizen of the United Stites

Section 4 INVESTIGATION

Aupplicat 2n for licen<e ghall be made out
in duphicate, one copy being referred to
the Director of Public Safety, ard the
other copy being retained by the Licerse
Commlissioner

{(a) The Director shall ca'ise an Intestle
gation to be made to ascertain ‘f ihe ap-
,plicant 8 & perran of good m-rad
cha-acter and to determne whethe  (ha
amusement device i3 in such a «ord'tim
as to (ause it to bhe operatrd {n s e£fe
niannen

(b) No license shall be 1ssied by the
Commucsinner ta any appicant unlcws
same {5 approvel bv the Director

Section § LICENSE FEE

The feer for the Issnuance of ~nyv licerey
urder th 3 ordinince shall be Ten Do jurs
(810 60) and said licenice shall br 100d for

one (1) yea~ from the date of 1's {s

suance

Souen o aasSeLAY Ur LICENSE AND
TRANSIFR OF LICFN\SE

(1) The liconse hereln provided for shall
bs posted permanently and conepicuously
on the amusencnt dcvice so licensed

(h) Such license shall not be transferved
from one person to another nor from ohe
amneenment device to another amusement
uctne

Secton 7 REGULATIONS

(1) No per on holding a license undep
this omunince shall permit any persom
under 21 years of age to play or operite
the hcen od ar~usement device Al

(br» Ny perron holding a lcease uader
this o Jd nnee <hali permit the operation
of the licensed amusement device before
eleven o ¢'nel in the forenoun, nor after
six o clock in the ~fternoon, ror shall such
dv ice be operated on Sundiys, nor <hill
such device he operated within s1x hundred
(6N feet ot any church dunng rz2'igious
servjces, nor withim «ix hundred (600) fret
of eny schoal duriny school hours nop
witlun s1x hundied (600) feet of any hose
pital at any time

(¢) Nn person shall be grinted a license
und. this  ardinance unless he  first

_ fnr hes evidence tn the Commissioner

thit he has sccured 2 pubhic lability 1m-
surance po'icy in amounts of not less than
€10 000 for one person and $20 000 for
an, one a«cident

1d) At the time of nahing application
t'w 1 heense under this ovdmance the
apnlicant ghail deposit  ith the License
(o~ pissioner a bond in the sum of $T,MG
¢+ htioned upon saving larmee s the City

o sy ity from any ind 11 hiablhties
(70 U3 ¢ ety which mi, t arles By
virtue of tre gran’ of 1 license t) tte

applicant  1n4 condition | furih~= taat 10
damige wlll be done to the stree 8, =ewers,
trees or adjoimng pioper'y, and that ne
dirt, paper, litter or othr. dehrls will be
permitted to remain upor tho strects of
upon &1 private rropert, hy suca anpli-
¢t »ich bond chall be cancelled unon
feertificat'sn by the Commic omr that all
conditior3 of this orlirance have been
complied with

(e) Every applicant under this ordinance
shall hefore a4 license {s lssued flle with
the L cinee Commuss oner a power of at-
tornry constitatirg and appointing the City
Clurk of Jersey City h s agent for the ace
¢ ptance of service of process of any cour

com jurisdiction T — -

e((f) nv person violating any of the proe

1si0ns of ths ordiraa ¢ shall unen cone
vic ion thereof hLe punishable bv a fine
not evceecdung One Hund“ed Dollus (§100)
or imprfionment in the County J 1l for &
period ot exceediny thirty (’30) days oe
both
Section 8 TN C O N S ISTENT, ORDIN
AN (s

Al ordinpnees and parts of crd.nanceg
herctofcre adopted and providing for the
heeus.ug, regulation and operation of mn-
bi.e carousels, whips and other mobile
amu<ement devices bhe and the same are
hereby rperled

Section 9 SEVFRABILITY

Each of the pro.ivons of thi= ordi~ancs
are separable and if any provision {3 he'd

inyv il'! the remiimng prov.sions shall not
be atfected but shall remain in full force
and effect

Sectt n 10 This ord nince shall become
2ffic e upo fin1l passage and publicae
oy aerding to law

Intra iced MAY 20 1952

Adcrwl TONE 30 1492
10ULIS J MESSANO,
J\NFS ¥ MURRAY,
TONAL 0 SPENCE

¢ HARLhS WITROW SKY,
JOI'N Vv KTNNY,
¢ omm'ss oners
Tated v Clerk’s Office,

J re €'y Jine 1952

JAVES v TUMULTY JR,
€,y Curh

Jr6 >
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Submitted by Mr.. Estes

N , - WoLad 'l..u X ) 11 i l-) ‘1.01."—‘ ‘u~~ 3 Lv"l'l f." ( ‘ . f
(whothey ov nu* _L.n_c_‘;;__hvd a Safeily Code For Mmscment Park Devicess: : .
STATE 00DE - DEPARTITENT
ALY S
ARKANSAS 'Nona . Tone .
CALIFURIIIA Yes Human Relations Agency

Dept, of Industrial Relations
Div, of Industrial Safety -~ !.sserr}glpé Bill
#80 g
g added to Section 7900, Port 8. Div, 5 of
the Labor Code, known as AYUSEITINT RIDIS
SAFETY LAY

COINECTICUT Code for Carnivals & Circuses = Secretary of Sicte e
) N . for Liability
T@ORGIA " Mone Qecretarv of State, as Agert, p-ocesses
- Linb..l:.t* Claims
HAVATI Yes Div, of Industrial Safety
Dept, of labor and Industrial Relaticns
LTI IS None Except Carnivals, mostly for Licenses
IOvA None Bureau of Tabor uses State of » isconsin
‘ Codes wuhen making Surveys cr Inspections
KANSAS ] None ‘ None
MATLLIE Yes Insurance Dr:pt'.0 = Div, of Fire Preventicn
HARYLAND . . None None
MICHIGAN Yes Dept., of Labar
MINTESOTA None None
1IISSISSIPPI None Secretary of State, as Agent, pirccesscs
' Liubility Ciaims
IONTANA . loms None '
NEVADA tlone United States Forest Scrvice = inspects
. Ski-lifvus
MW JERSEY llone Regulationz of Cames
NEW. YORK Yes Dept, of Labor |
' OHIO ' Nons . Dept, of Agritulture - regulates Fairs
and Concessieas, particularly Cimes .
OXT.ALI0MA None Oklahoma Tax Comm, = Cecin Operated Armseman
Device law « Use Tax Iaw
TENMISYLVANTA None Bureau of Occupational & Inidustidel Safet-
(13311 in Lemslation) .
SOUTH CAROLIMA Hona Secretary of State « for Liability
SOUTH DAFOTA None - e =
TEXAS None None )
VISCOVSIN ‘Ye§ Industrial Safety & Bldgs, Div., Dept.

131 of Indusiry, labor & Human Relations
A
WYONTNG - ) None None 4 ’
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